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THE PROBLEM OF PRISON OVERCROWDING AND ITS 
UIPACT ON THE CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEl\1 

, TUESDAY, DECEMBER 13, 1977 

U.S. SENATE, 
SUBCOMMITTEE ON PENITENTIARIES AND CORRECTIONS 

OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY, 
It ilmington, Del. 

The subcommittee met, ;purusant to notice, at 10:20 a.m., in court 
room No.4, Federal Buildmg, Wilmington, Del., Senator Joseph R. 
Biden, Jr. (chairman of the subcommittee) presiding. 

Present: Senator Mathias. 
Staff present: Gerald Doherty, staff director; Michael Gelacak, chief 

counsel; Reilly 'I'emple, minority chief counsel; Gerald diGenova, 
legislative assistant; and Edna Panaccione, chief clerk. ~ 

Senator BIDEN. The hearing will come to order, :please. ~"i1 
I have a brief opening statement. Senator MathIas also has a brief 

opening statement. Then we will hear from our first witness, whom we 
will formally introduce in a moment. 

The notion of "equal time for equal crime" has gained a great deal 
of favor in recentlears. 

Our popularize conception of justice as being blind is, I believe, 
about to become a reality rather than a myth as we adopt a system of 
true accountability for criminal acts. 

As a result, there has been, and will be, a great deal of debate 
regarding the role of prisons in our society. . 

It is in the climate of this ongoing debate that we propose today to 
examine the need for constructlOn of new and renovation of existing 
State and local correctional facilities. 

The fact is that many of our Nation's prisons are massively over
crowded and this overcrowding has been having a devastating effect 
on our system of justice. 

Studies indicate that the Federal prison system is 28 percent over 
, capacity nationally and, on the average, State prison systems are 11 

percent over capacity. . 
Plea bargainmg, sentencing, probation and parole objectives are 

essentially paralyzed by lack of prison space. 
But the problem does not end there. 
Combined with a critical lack of funds, overcrowding manifests 

itself as well through increasingly inhumane conditions within our 
prison walls. 

We build prisons to protect society, rehabilitate prisoners and exact 
punishment. That we accomplish any of these ends within the frame
work of our present system appears to be pu~e happenstance. 

(1) 
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When a prisoner is reintegrated with society has 'little to do with 
1jhe protection ei society. Inhumane conditions breed hostility, 
contempt and unrest, making rehabilitation an improbable, if not 
j.mpossible, dream. 

Prison population control rather than accountabilit.y is becoming 
: the nrimary determinator of incarceration or '1:elease, 

I p~liev~ we must hav~adequate space. with dece~t! hu~aI?-e 
condItIOns III order to attalU our goal of true accountabIlIty WIthin 
our criminal justice system. 

For this reason, I believe that Federal funding in this area must be 
tied to defined minimum standards of human decency in prisons. 

We shall hear today from a wide spectrum of people concerned with 
1 he question of prison conditions here in Delaware. I would like to 
digress from the formal statement for just a moment to reemphasize 
that in today's climate we have both the left and the right, con
servatives. and liberals, calling for everything from s}' .," dy trials to 
definite sentencing and fiat-time sentencing, as well as the elimination 

, of parole and probation. ' 
All of this adds up to one fundamental thing. It means an increase 

in })rison populations. There is no way in which we can have speedy 
trials the way they should be guaranteed at State, local, and Federal 
levels, and at the same time institute the concept of just desserts 
whereby there are minimum mandatory sentences or fiat-time sentenc
ing, and not drastically increase the prison population. 

. I would like to read one paragraph from a study which I asked 
LEAA to conduct back in 1976. 

On October 15, 1976, the Orime Oontrol Act of 1976 was enacted 
into law. It. included a provision specifying the following mandate: 

The institute shall, before September 30, 1977, survey existing and future 
needs in correctional facilities in the nation and the adequacy of Federal, State, 
and local progrnms to meet such needs. Such surveys shall specifically determine 
the effect of anticipated sentencing reforms, such as mandatory minimum sen
tences on such needs. 

In carrying out the provisions of this section, the director of the institute 
shall make maximum use of statistical and other related information 'of the De
J>artment of Labor, the Department of Health, Education, and Welfare, the 

. General Accounting Offiell, Federal, State, and local criminal justice al5encies 
and other appropriate public and private agencies in a court. 

They go on to write a fairly extensive report which is a little more 
than bureaucra.tic regurgitation of facts. 

In that report they come to the inescapable conclusion that if we 
want to meet those manda'tes, more space is required. 

So, folks, we cannot have both. We cannot have sure and swifter 
sentences and people in jail and not have more prisons. 

The purpose of the hearing today is to figure out how we aid States, 
if we all continue to adhere to those goals as objectives. 

Not that the Federal 'Government is not also in a bind. How do we 
aid States and provide that the Federal Government does not have 
these problems as well? 

I am hopeful that the result of these hearings will be a set of guide
lines for assisting our State and local governments to meet an increas

. ingly complex and unpopular budgetary problem, 
The heatings are now open. Our first witness is our very distin

guished Oongressman Thomas B. Evans. 

.. 
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BeforE,·ie start with Congressman Evans' testimony-I ~hould 
point out he spent Sunday in.prison, not at the behest of any Demo
crat; but he dId go to prison Sunday. He will comment on that. 

But first we will hear from my distinguished· Republican· colleague 
from the State of Maryland who is the ranking mmority. member of 
the subcommittee. He has had more than a bit of experience in this 
area. He has probably been in Congress longer than I have been in 
Government. 

Senator Mathias, thank you for coming. Go ahead. 

STATEMENT OF CHARLES MeC. MA'l'HIAS, JR., A U.S. SENATOR FROM 
THE STATE OF MARYLAND 

Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Chairman, briefly I will say this. 
I do not want to delay Congressman Evans' testimony. 
I think it is interesting to note that this is the first time that this 

subcommittee has held hearings outside of Washington, certainly in 
my memory. I am sure that is true for many; many years. 

I think this reflects the initiative of the chairman of the subcom
mittee and the enlightened policy of Senator Eastland, the chairman 
of the full Judiciary Committee, who has encouraged and authorized 
the Judiciary Committee to go around the country. This is an im
portant method, I think; of making it clear that the Federal Govern
ment does not exist only in Washington, but is reaching out for ideas 
and solutions from the grassroots. 

I think it also reflects that this prison issue has become a far more 
serious question in the last few years. With all due respect to the 
chairman's initiative, he and I are being pushed by the pressure of 
this problem. It is of very serious concern to the Congress not only 
with relo,tion to the Federal prison system, but how we should relate 
to State problems and how we should avoid mistakes. 

The Federal Government some years ago went out to Chillicortej 
Ohio, and, in an outburst of enthusiasm built a huge; multimillion 
dollar juvenile prison facility. It was a total bust. They had to give 
it a,vay to the State of Ohio because it was not a manageable penal 
institution~ 

So, by hearings of this sort at the grassroots, in Wilmington, Del.; 
and other pla,ces, I think we cr.n at least examine very carefully the 
various proposals. 

Of course I have a parochial interest in this. The State of Maryland 
is among those States which is having serious prison problems. We 
have over 8,500 prisoners in Maryland in facilities built for 7,500. 
That simply is a time bomb. It is trouble. It can . defeat the whole 
purpose of any kind of rehabilitative program. 

The Maryland Law Review recently published an article on this in 
which it said: 

To an administrator an overcrowded prison or jail abounds in the many day
to-day practical problems of inadequate facilities and manpower. 

To a prisoner, however, overcrowding is a dotrimental psychological and socio
logical impact which, in turn, aggravates the administrative problem. It is widely 
accepted that unless humans have a certain amount of physical space around 
their bodies, aggravations and stress result. This territorial phenomenon is largely 
responsible for heightened tensions in prillons. 
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I think. this is beyond dispute. This is part of the problem of simply 
~anaging prisons. 

So, Mr. Chairman, I welcome these hearings. I look forward not 
only to today's testimony, but to the further intensive study that 
you have planned on this problem. 

Senator BIDEN. Thank you, Senator. 
I should point out to our witnesses and to those who are attending 

the hearin~s that this is the first of several hearings which we will be 
having within the next month or so. 

The staff very much wanted to hold hearings in Florida and Hawaii 
[laughter], but we opted to stay on the east coast. We will be holding ... 
hearings in Maryland and in Philadelphia. Probably in the spring we 
will be going to the west coast and the Midwest and to other major 
areas where they are having the same problem. 

This is the first of several hearin~s that we will have on this issue. . .. 
For those of you who will be attendmg the hearing today you should 
know that our first witness will be Tom Evans. Then Governor DuPont 
will testify. Tho Lieutenant Governor will then testify. 

The Governor has a panel of experts ,yith him who are going to 
t~stlify on the problem. I will not name them all now. He WIll intro
dl_~{;l.l them. 

At 1 o'clock we will break for lunch. At 2 o'clock we will resume. 
Our first witness will be John Parkins, an attorney in the attorney 
general's office. Then we will go with Scott Cowen, executive director 
of the Delaware Council on Crime and Justice. 

We will then hopefully end the hearings, beginning at 4 o'clock 
with the testimony of Senll,tor Thomas Sharp. lvlembers of the public 
will also be invited to testify after that point. 

Without further ado, we will begin. 
Mr. Evans, we thank you for coming. Carryon any way you would 

like. 

STATEMENT OF THOMAS B .. EVANS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN 
CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF DELAWARE 

Mr. EVAN':;. Senator, that trip to Hawaii sounds like a good idea 
The onJy junket I huve taken is to ride the ConRail lines down to 
Seaton, Del. 

I appreciate very much your giving me the opportunity to appear 
here today. 

Senator Mathias, we are glad to have you in Delaware. I know of 
your long-time interest in prisons and in the correction system. It is 
very much recognized by many around the country. 

Mr. Ohairman, I thank you again for allowing me to be here. I 
thinlt we are really addressing a topic of great concern, not only to 
Delawareans, but people around the country. This hearing certainly 
is important to pelaware because we have a crisis in our pl'ison system. 
It is also important to the rest of the Nation as well. 

At the outset, Mr. Chairman, let me say that! think for too long 
Government and politicians generally have tried to sweep prison 
problems under the rug. It is not, a popular issue on which to speak. I 
congratulate you on the hearings and on addressing the cl'isis tbat we 
have. 
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The plain and simple fact is that our prisons do face a crisis, whetb..~r 
we recognize it or not, here in Delaware and around the country, It is 
a crisis of evercl'bwding and a crisis of purpose. 

In hopes of solving the problems of crime we have filed criminals 
u.way in our prisons. But the solution to the problem is just not that 
si:qJ.ple. 

Now we have reached the point in Delaware and across the Nation 
where we simply have no more room to put prisoners .. 

Criminals are roaming the streets of our country because we have 
nowhere to put them, and law-abiding citizens are living in fear. I 
think this situation is appalling. 

. People who are forced to live in fear of crime are just as much vic-
tims as those who are mugged on the streets. . 

I cannot stand to sit here and say that I have had a long-time in
terest in prisons. Over a period of 10 or 20 years I cannot Sfty that, 
but I can say I have been very much interested in our senior journalist 
in the State of Delaware, Mr. Bill Frank, and his coverage of prisons 
and the problems that we have. Mywife, Mary Page, has been involved 
in prison work for some time. 

My one-time enemy and now good friend) Chuck Colson and I hu.ve 
met on u. number of occasions in Washington since I hu.ve been there. 
He now runs the Fellowship House. 

Mr. Colson, in my opinion, is doing an outstanding job. He has 
turned his life in another direction and is, I think, u.cting very responsi
bly for his country. 

I have not been to a number of prisons. I have been to several. I 
mi~ht u.1so u.dd, as you did at the outset Scmu.tor, that I did visit the 
Delaware Correctional Center in Smyrna this past Sunday and at
tended church services there.· Afterward I toured the prison iMilities 
with the chaplain. 

During that visit I spoke with a number of guards who are on the 
fl'ontlines of our penal system. Believe me, they are faced with real 
problems. It is they who 'have to deal, on a day-to-day basis, with the 
terrible problems of our ;prisons. I think they handle tlie problems with 
a great deal of courage ill doing so. 

I would hope that this subcommittee-and I am sure you expect 
to-in your efforts to develop prison legislation, would talk with the 
guards and receive their comments about the problems in prisons. 

Mr. Chairman I I strongly believe that the best deterrent to crime 
is the sure knowledge by a potential criminal that he is. going to be 
caught and put in jall. Too often the criminal believe that his chances 
of going to Jail are very, very slim--and, in many cases, this is true. 

This is, in part, due to the tremendous overcrowdin~ which has 
OCCUlTP.d in the lust few years in our prisons. In the penod between 
19b'j and 19'1'3, there was a dramatic Increase in both the number cf 
crimes committed and the number of individuals goin~ to jail. 

A recent survey of all Federal and State prisons in.diCates there has 
been an increase of over 33,000 inmates between January I, 1976 and 
January I, 1977. This is the largest increase on record. .. 

Criminals must know full well that they will be punished for their 
crimes. 'l'hat is why I support mandatory minimum sentences for 
crimes of violence. Since our sentencing procedures are directly 
related to our prison facilities, we must be able to house those persons 
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convicted ofcI'imesif our "get touig;h" fltttitud.e toward criminals is to 
be successfuL·' . . , 

But I think it would be the height of irresponsibility if, I, as a 
Pcublic official or any other public offidal, were to sit here and say: 

I Get tough. Put. criminals in prisortl1
, if we did not address the ptob

lem of housing. 
I am delighted that you gent,lemen are addressing that. I con

gratulate your subcomIDlttee. 
There is another very important element in our penal system which 

I will not address this morning, which is parole. It is a complex issue. 
I know your committee will focus some attention on that. 

Several factors have contributed to the dramatic rise in our prison 
population. I certainly do not ha.ve all the nnswers, but I do see 
several developments that hav'e had a direct effect on this pll,rticular 
problem. 

First of all, the so-called baby boom of the post-war period hns 
resulted in a higher number of individuals between the ages of 17 
and 29. ,!'hat is the highest; ri'.sk category of crime. 

Additionally, high unernp10yment among young people has con
tributed to increased crimina,} activity. 

There has been intense de,bate among experts in the field of correc
tions on just what role our prisons should :play. The failure of our 
penal system to "rehabilitate" individuals mcarcerated for a crime 
IS evidenced by the incredi.bly high rate of repeat offenders. Four out 
of five crimes, serious crimes, are committed oy ex-convicts. 

The high rate of crime in our State and in our Nation, and par
ticularly by repeat offenders, underscores the urgency of dealing with 
our prison problems. 

Some prisoners can be rehabilitated; some perhaps cannot. But if 
four out of every five are repeat offenders, that means that rehabilita
tion programs are not as effective as they should be. This is not fair to 
anyone. It is certainly not fair to the law-abiding citizen who is forced 
to live in fear. 

I recognize that State prisons are the prime responsibility of State 
govemments. However, in the past few years Federal judges have 
Issued decrees relating to prisons which have placed serious financial 
bmdens on State and local governments. Therefore, I believe that is 
time for the Federal Government to help sharein the financial burden. 

With this in mind, I plan to introduce, in the next session of Con
gress, legislation ",hi·ch I feel will help_ solve the overpopulation crisis 
of our prisons and thereby help to fulfill both the deterrent and reha
bilitative role that our prisons should provide. 

I am hopeful that the Senators on this panel will join me in sup.
port of this bill or another bill similar to it. This bill will make avml
able to the States, through the Justice Department, $200 million in the 
next fiscal year and $300 million for the following year. 

This will provide for up to 50 percent of the total cost of the con
struction, l'enovation, or acquisition of correctional facilities. A certain 
percentage funds could be allocated by the States for the improve
ment of cOI'rectionprograms and practices. 

Most importantly, one of the conditions used to determine a partic
ular State's need for funds under this bill will be whether a Federal 
court order is in effect which mandates a reduction in prison popula-
tion or otherwise orders added facilities or services. . 

, 

.~ 
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If Federal courts lire going· to dictate how our prisons 'are run, then 
the Fedeml Goyernment has an ,Obligation to tlie State$ 'to see t4at 
some Fedoral moneys' are available to alleviate the severe' financial 
burden such orders can place on our eitizens. '. ".,' . 

At the present time, almost no FfJderal money is available' to ,the. 
States for prison construction. If our criminal justice syst'em ~s 'to 
work at all, we must be able to adequately house all those conv~cted 
of serious crimes. It is·~perative Yaat, our p'en!11 system be strength
ened, not only to deal dIrectly wlth .our crillle problem, but also to 
help restore public confidence.. " ' 

Thank you. . ' 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you very much, Congressman. 
I fn.iled to note at the outset that obviously the end result of these 

, hearings is designed to determin.e which is the best constructed fed
erally assisted progl'am aVl1ilablf), 

Senator Mathias has an innovative bill which he can ou:tline when 
he feels it is appropriate. 

Without objection, I would like to place a copy of his 'bill in'the 
record fLt this Roint. ' , 

[Material follows:] 
[So .28, 95th Cong., lllt sess.] 

A BI~L to provide for financial aSijistance to improve tha cnpabll1tles of unlts of local 
government to denl with onreer crlminnls, to estnblish the Office of Repent Ofrenders 
Prosm:ut!.on Projects within the 7':'aw Enforcement ASsistance Administration, nnd tor 
other purposes 

Be it enacted by the Senate (md House of Representatives of the United States 
of America in Congress assemb '~i, That this Act may he called the Repeat Offenders 
Prosecution and Prison Improvement Act, 

TITLE I-FINANCIAL ASSliSTANCE FOR CAREER CRIMINAL PROSECUTI.oN 
PR.oGRAMS 

PAR'r A-FINDINGSj PURP.oSE) AND DEFINITIONS 

STATEMENT .oF FIND1NGS AND DECLARATI.o~ OF PURPOSE 

SEC. 101. (a) The Congress finds th(l.t-
(1) criminal recidivists account for a significant proportion of thl.. individuals 

arrested for serious crime in the United Statesj 
(2) large numbers of criminal recidivists escape identification as criminal 

repeaters and usc their familiarity with the criminal justice system to avoid 
prosecution and punishment; 

(3) inoreasing the number and spred of conviotions of career criminals would 
have a significnnt ;'llpact on the level and frequency of serious crime in the United 
Statesj and 

(4) incl'ensing the research efforts relating to the amount of crime committed 
I, by criminal recidivists is of primc importancc to adequate planning for the criminal 

justice Ryst .. m. 
(b) Tile Congress declarrs that it i~ tho policy of the United States to assist 

units of general local ~overnment having populations of at lcnst two hundred 
nnd fifty thou~an(l ;'-J.(Iividuals by wny of gl'nnts nnd teohnical assistance to 
improve Pto capacLy of such units of general local government to deal with eareer 
criminal oft', ,ldel's, 

DEFINITIONS 

SEC. 102. As used in this title- . 
(1) H Administrator" means the Administrator of tho Law Enforcoment Assist-

ance Administrationj . 
(2) "Director" menns the Director of the Office of Repeat Offenders Prosecu-

ti.on Projects;' . 
(3) "Office" means the Office of Repeat Offenders Prosecution Projects estab

lishcd within the Law Enforcement Assistnnce Administration; and ., 
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(4) Iteligible units of generalloonl governmont" mel\ns any suoh units of general 
local government defined in seotion 601 of the Omnibus Crime Control (Lnd Safo 
St,eets Aot of 1968 having a population of two hundred and fifty thousand or 
more individuals on the basis of the most satisfaotory current data (Lvnilable to 
the Administrator. 

PART B-REPEAT OFFENDERS PROSECUTION GRANTS FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 
AUTHORIZED 

SEC. 111. The Administrator is nuthorized to make grants to eligible units of 
general locnl government nnd to provide technical assistnnce to such units of 
genernllocnl government to assist such units in establishing and operating pro
grams designed to identify and expedite the proseoution and conviction of career 
criminal offenders. 

APPLICATION 

SEC. 112. «(L) A grant may be made under this title only pursuant to an applica
tion submitted to the Administrator at such time, in such manner, and containing 
or accompanied by suoh information EtS the Administrator deems reasonably 
necessary. Ench such applicntion shall-

(1) designate or establish a local agency or office to implement and administer 
the repeat offender prosecution progr(Lm for which assistal\Ce is sought; 

(2) set forth the rate of crime in the are(L served by the eligible unit of local 
government inoluding the number of repeat offenders and (L det(Liled description 
of the oxisting components of the criminal justice system of the eligible unit of 
general local government, including but not limited tOI police agencies, prosecutors, 
courts, correctional agenoies and public defenders, ana how each of the compononts 
so described will be utilized, altered, or reformed to implement the repeat offender 
prosecution program for which assistance is sought under this title; 

(3) contain satisfactory assurances of the actual and continuing cooporation 
of all the components of the criminal justice system of the eligible unit of general 
local government in such a repeat offender prosecution program; 

(4) Bet forth criteria to be used in tho seleotion of career criminal offenders to be 
prosecuted under such repeat offender prosecution programs; 

(5) provide for the collection of information necessary to identify career re
cidivists to classify such career recidivists, as career oriminal offenders, and to 
follow the cases of such criminal offenders through the criminal justice system of 
suoh eligible unit of general local government subject to the provisions of section 
524(b) of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Stree~" Act of 1968; 

(6) provide for the collection and submission of such information as the Director 
may reasonably requirei 

(7) provide for procedures to protect the rights and privacy of accused indi
vidU(Lls and to assuro that the information collected regarding such individuals 
will be used only for law enforcement and criminal justice purposes in accordance 
with the provisions of section 524 (b) of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe 
Streets Act of 1968; 

(8) set forth a description of the anticipated impact of the repeat offender 
prosecution program assisted under this title on. detention faoilities and a descrip
tion of actions to be taken by the eligible unit of general local government to 
address the problems raised by such anticipated impact; 

(9) provide an itemized estimated cost for the implementation and operation 
of the repeat offender prosecution program for which assistance is sought under 
this titlei 

(10) provide for continuing coordination between the repeat offender prose
cution program assisted under this title and related law enforcement activities 
assisted under title I of the Omnibus Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968i 

(11) set forth policies and procedures which assure that Federal funds mllde 
available under this title for any fiscal year will be so used to supplement and, to 
the oxt,ent practical, increase the lovel of funds that would, in the absence of stich 
Federal funds, be made available by the eligible unit of general local government 
for the purposes described in the application, and in no caSe supplant such funds; 
and 

(12) provide for such fiscal control and fund aocountiul(; procedures as may be 
necessary to assure the proper disbursement of and ncoounting for Federal funds 
..-Aid to the eligible unit of general local ~overnment under this title. 

J 
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(b) An: application by an eligible unit of general local government for finan
cial assistance under this title may be approved by the Administrator only if it 
meets the requirements set forth in subsection (a) of this section. 

(c) Amendments of applications shall, except as the Administrator may 
otherwise provide, be subject to the approval in the same manner as original 
appliJations. 

TECHNICAL ASSISTANCE 

SEC. 113. The Administrator is authorized to undertake such activities as he 
determincs are necessary to provide either directly or by way of grants contraots, 
or other arrangements, teohnioal assistance to eligible units of general local gov
ernment in planning, developing, and administering repeat offender proseoution 
programs for which assistance is provided under this title. 

LIMITATIONS ON PAYMENTS 

SEC. 114. (a) No payment may be made under this title to any single eligible 
unit of generallooal government in any fiscal year in un amount less that $100,000. 

, (b) No payment for any fiscal year under this title to the eligible units of gen-
erailocal government in a single State shall exceed 12Y2 per centum of the aggre
gate payments to all eligible units of general local government in that year under 
this title. 

PAYMENTS 

SEC. 115. (a) 'I'he Administrator shall pay in any fiscal year to each eligible 
unit of general local government which has an application approved pursuant to 
this title for that fiscal year the amount necessary to carry out sueh applioation as 
determined by him. 

(b) Payments under this scotion may be made in installments, in advance or 
by way of reimbursement, with necessary adjustments on account of overpayments 
or underpayments. 

(c) The Administrator shall give due consideration to providing financial 
assistancc for the continued funding of programs of demonstrated effectiveness 
which otherwise meet the requirements of this title. 

CONSULTATION 

S~c. 116. In carrying out the provisions of this title, the Administrator shall 
consult with the Attorney General and the hends of such other Federal ngencies 
as ho detormines will a~"if,t in carrying out the provisions of this title. 

PART C-TuE OVl'ICE OF REPEAT OFFENDERS PROSECUTION PROJECTS 

OFPICE OF REPEAT OFFENDERS PROSEOUTION PROJECTS ESTABLISHED 

SEC. 121. (a) There is estl~blished within tho Law Enforcement Administration 
of the llepartment of Justice, the Offico of Repent Offenders Prosecution ProjectA. 

(b) Tho programs authorized by this Act, unless otherwise specifically provided 
in this Act, shan be administcrod by the Office estnblished under this section. 

(c) (1) The Office shall be hoaded by a Direotor, who shall be appointed by the 
President, by and with the advice and consent of the Senate. Under the genernl 
sllporvision and direction of the Administrator, the Director shall exorcise all of 
the funotions of the Offi('o undor this Act. 

(2) There shall be in the Office a Deputy Director who shall bo appointed by tho 
Adminifltratol'. The Deputy Director shall perform such functions as the Director 
may pl'escribe and shnll be Acting Direotor during t.he absence or disability of the 
Director or in tho evont of n vacancy in the offico of the Director. 

FUNCTIONS OF THE OFFICE 

SEC. 122. In order to carry out the purposes of this Act, tho Administrator 
shnll-

(1) mnlte grnnts to eligible units of r,eneral local government for special prose
cution programs for C(1,ree1' criminal offenders in accordance with part B of this 
title' 

(2) provide technical assistnnce to eligible units of genernllocal government In· 
the planning, est,nblishment and operation of such programs; 



(3) provide for the widest practicable and appropriate dissemination of informa
tion including an analysis and evaluation oUhe performance and results obtained 
froni the operation of repeat offender presecution' programs for career criminal 
offenders assisted under this title; and 

(4) prepare and submit a report to the President for transmittal to the Congress 
at least once each year on the activities of the Office and programs assistcd by 
the office, together with such recommendations, including recommcndations for 
legislation, as the Administrator deems appropriate. 

ADMINISTRATIVE PROVISIONS 

SEC. 123. (n)' The Administrator is authorized,. in carrying out his functions 
under this title, to-

(1) appoint and fix the cDmpensatiDn Df such persDnnelas he deems necessary; 
(2) employ experts and consultants in accordance with section 3109 of title 5, 

United Stntes Code; 
(3) appoint one or more advisory committees composed of such private citizens 

and officials of Federal, State, nnd local governments as he deems desil'nble to 
, advise him with respect to his functions under this title; 

(4) promulgate sllch rules, regulations, Dnd procedures as may be necessary to 
carry out his functions, inc:",ding the establishment of priorities to be applied in 
the approval of applications under this title; 

(5) utilize, with their consent, the services, equipmcn~, personnel, information, 
and facilities of othel' Federal, State, local, and private agencies and instru
mentalitiefl, with or without reimhur8ement therefor; 

(0) without regttrd to section 529 of title 31, United States Code, to enter into 
and perform such contl'act~, lell.se~, cooperative agreements, and other transactions 
as may be necessary to carry out his functions nncler thi~ title with [my public 
agency, with any person, firm, association, corporation, or cducational institution, 
and make gl'1luts to any puhlic agency 01' private nonprofit organization; 

(7) accept voluntary and uncomp€Usnt('(1 [,N'vice:;, notwithstanding the provi
sions Of section 005(h) of title 31, United States Code; 

(8) rcqueRt :;urh informntion, dnttt, and reports from any Ferleral a:::rncy as the 
Administmtor may from time to time require and as may be produeed consistent 
with other provisions of law; un<1 

(9) armnge with the heacl~ of other Federal agencie<.; for the performance of any 
of his functions under this title wi-th or without reimhursement, and with tho 
approval of the Attorney General, delegate and authorize the redelegation of any 
of his functions under thi" title. 

(ll) Upon reque~t made by the Administmtor each Frdrral ugency is uuthorizec1 
and directed to make its srrvices, eqUipment, personnel, facilities, and information 
(including fluggestions, estimates nnd statistic.s) o,\'ailable to the greatest practienl 
extent to the office in the performance of it"! functions. 

(c) Eaeh member of the committee a.ppotnted pursuunt to pOl'!1gruph (3) of 
subsection (n) of this section shall receive $120 a da.y including trflv('ltimc', for 
each dny he is engaged in the a.ctuul performance of his duties as a memher of the 
committee. Each such member sh(lll also he reimbursed for tmvel, subsistence, and 
other necessary expenscs incurred in the performance of his duties. 

COMPENSATION OF TUE DIRECTOR 
'" 

SEC. 124. Section 5316 of title 5, United States Code, is amended by adding at 
the end thereof the following new paragraph: 

"(137) Director, Office of Repeat Offenders Prosecution Projeots Law Enforce- ,. 
ment Assistance Administration.". 

PART D-GENERAL PROVISIONS 

WITHHOLDING OF GRANTS 

SEC. 131. Whenever the Administrator, after reasonable notice and opportUnity 
for a hearin'" to any "eligible unit of general local government", finds-

(1) that there has been a. failUI';j to comply substantially with any requirement 
set forth in the applica.tion of an eligible unit of genel'allocal govemment approved 
under section 112 j Ol' 

(2) that in the operation of any program or project assisted under this title there 
is a failure to comply substantially with any applicable provIsion of this title; the 
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Administrator shall notify such eligible unit of generaHocal government of his find
ings and that no further payments may be made to such local government under 
this title until he is satified that there is no longer any such fanure to comply, or 
t,he noncompliance will be promptly corrected. 'fhe Administrator may authorize 
the continuance of payments with respect to any program 0'1' project assiRted under 
this title which is being carried out pursuant to suoh applicat!o~ and which is not 
involved in the noncompliance. . 

REVIEW AND AUDIT 

SEC. 132. The Administrator and the Comptrol1e~ General of the United States, 
or any of their du1y authorized representatives, shall have access for the purpose of 
audit and examination, to any books, documents, papers, and records of a grant 

, made under this title that are pertinent to the grant received. 

SAVINGS PROVISION 

SEC. 133. Nothing contained in this title shall be construed to prevent or impair· 
the enforcement of any other provision of Federal law. 

AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATIONS 

SEC. 134. There are authorized to be appropriated for the fiscal year 
1978, for the fiscal year 1979, and for the fiscal year 1980. 

TITLE II-FEDERAL REGIONAL PRISON SYSTEM 

FINDINGS AND PURPOSE 

SEC. 201. (a) The Congress finds that-
(1) there is a critical shortage of prison facilities at the State and Federal levels; 
(2) that such shortage has a significant ellect on judicial sentencing policYi and 
(3) the Federal Government is obligated to alleviate the overcrowding of such 

facilities and to improve living conditions therein. 
(b) The purpose of this title iR to meet the obligation of the Federal Govern

ment by providing for the construction and operation of five regional prison 
facilities for State and Federal prisoners. 

DEFINITIONS 

SEC. 202. As used in this title-
(1) "Attorney General" means the Attorney General of the United States 

·01' his delegate; and 
(2) "Director" means the Director of t,he Bureau of Prisons. 

ESTABLISHMENT OF REGIONAL PRISONS 

SEC. 203. (a) (1) The Attorney General is authorized and dh'ected to construct 
five Federal regional prisons for the purpose of providing suitable quarters for 
the imprisonment, care, and subsistence of any person held under authority of 
of any Federal or State statute. 

(2) The Attorney General is authorized-
(A) to select :mc1, where Fedemllnnd is not available, to acquire appropriate 

sitt's for such Federal regional prisons to best nlleviate the overcrowding in State 
.unci Federal correctional fncilities i and 

(B) to contract with the proper authorities of any State for the imprisonment, 
care, and subsistence of any persons convicted of an offense against such State 
in accordance with the provisions of section 204. 

(b) The Bureau of Prisons, under the direction of the Attorney General, shal 
have charge of and management and regulation of all Federal regional prisons 

ASSIGNMENT OF PRISONERS 

:~"'c. 204. (a) The Attorney General may designate as the place of confinement 
.any available, suitable, and appropriate Federal regional prison, where the sentence 
of :illY person convicted of an olfense against the United States shall be served 
.excej;lt that such persons shall not constitute more than 25 per centum of the 
total number of persons confined in any such prison. 
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(b) (1) The Attorney General may contract with the propel' authorities of any 
State for the imprisonment, care, and subsistence of any person convicted of an 
offense against such St11,te, who would otherwise qu11,lify for imprisonment in a 
Federal medium or maximum security institution, in any available, suitable, 
or appropriate Federal regional priSOll. The Attorney General shall have final 
11,uthority in any decision with respect to the selection 11,nd assignment of such 
persons to such prisons. 

(2) Any contract entered into under this subsection shall require such State 
to pay the Federal Government for the care and custody of such persons on a 
per diem basis at a rate. which reflects the cost of constructing and operating such 
prison, including the cost, if any, of acquiring the land on which such prison is 
situated. • 

TREA'l'MENT OF STATE PRISONERS 

SEC. 205. (a) Any person convicted of an offense against a State who is assigned 
to a FedernJ regional prison as provided in section 204 shall be subjeot to the same 
discipline and tre11,tment as 11,ny person convicted of 11,n offense against the United 
States and assigned by the Attorney Gener11,l to sueh prison. 

(b) (1) Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (a), fOl' purposes of award
ing or forfeiting good time allowances, final discharge from prison, or release on 
parole, such persons shall be subject to the s11,me treatment as any person con
victed of an offense against the State who is serving 11, sentence in a State institution 

(2) The Director shall maintain and make available to the proper State au
thorities accurate records on each person confined in a Federal regional prison 
pursuant to 11, contract under section 204. 

AUTHORIZATlON OF APPROPRIATIONS 

SEC. 206. There are authorized to be appropriated for the purpose of carrying 
out the provisions of this Act, $10,000,000 for the fiscal year ending September 30, 
] 978, $20,000,000 for the :(is cal year ending September 30, 1979, and $50,000,000 
for the fiscal year ending September 30, 1980. 

Senator BIDEN. I have a less innovative and more standard bill. 
People will start to talk about us, Tom Evans, beca'~ae the bill we 
drafted is essentially the same as your bill. The only difference is in 
the amount of money. We provide $300 million. 

lvfl'. EVANS. You are a Democrat and I am a Republican. (Laughter.I 
Senator BIDEN. It also provides for 50 percent for new construction 

and 75 percent for renovation and/or restoration of a different facility. 
But that is one of the reasons for going around the country. 
Senator MATHIAS. You do not have to apologize for the similarities 

among the bill. I know of an old lawyer in a county seat in Maryland 
who specialized in divorce practices. His standard phrase was: I/No 
collusion; just cooperation." [Laughter.] 

Mr. EVANS. It mdicates, Mr. Ohairman, that a bipartisan effort is 
needed. I think all too often that does not occur, I think in most 
issues a bipartisan effort is the best way to go. 

Senator BIDEN. I would like to ask you a few questions and then 
turn it over to Senator Mathias. 

First of all, Congressman, in the State of Delaware we are going to. 
hear testimony today, as we all know, the State legislature and the 
Governor are faced with difficult problems which are going to cost the 
State potentially a great deal of money considering the size of our 
State. 

Even under my bill, which is a little bit more money, in all candor, 
assuming the bill would pass, with $300 million every year, 
Delo;wal'e would receive a minimum of $2.2 million. There is $150 
million in ruscretionary funds and possibly as much as another
$10 or $12 million in a single year. 
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. But the practical fact of the matter is this. It is not enough money 
to deal with the States' problems all across the country, 

I am wondering whether' or not when you were preparing your 
legislation you thought about what impact the dollar amounts will 
have. I wonder if you could tell us roughly why you came up with 
the fi~ures you did. 

Is It mainly because of kn0bli~~ the constraints that will exist 
in Washington, or because you t' you could get the job done with 
that? .. 

Mr. EVANS. I do not think this will be the answer to all of our 
problems in terms of prisons, but I think we have to recognize that 
you cannot take more of a percentage in taxes out of the working 
man and woman's dollars that they earn. 

I think we also have to recognize that Government cannot do it all. 
As far as this particular problem is concerned, if we can help 

solve the problem of repeat offenses, four out of every five serious 
crimes which are committed, are committed by ex-convicts-so, 
if we can reduce that to 3 out of 5 or 2% out of 5, then we would have 
made some headway, some substantial headway. 

I am pleased that there are people like Chuck Colson in Fellow
ship House who are working to do just that with private funds and 
with non-Government funds. We have people who have concerns. 

One of the problems we have in Delaware at the Delaware Cor
rectional Center is that the vocational programs and the educational 
problems that we have there, if you were there for 3 years, you would 
have run out of programs to take. We do not have the proper follow
through, in my estimation, on a l-on-l basis, whether It be from the 
Government or whether it be from the private sector. 

I think the private sector also shares in this responsibility because 
you can do that without spending the taxpayers' dollars. I think 
that is the solution that we would have to looK to on a long-term basis. 

Senator BIDEN. Thank you very much. 
Senator Mathias. 
Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Chairman, I would like to lobby with the 

Congressman for a moment on my own bill, which is the concept 
of the construction by the Federal Government of a series of regional 
prisons which would be available on a contract or lease basis to the 
States. 

There are pluses and minuses to that prospect. As a matter of fact, 
the genesis of it, I will tell you frankly, is when the Governor of 
Maryland asked me to try to lease from the Federal Government the 
Fort Meade stockade because we had such an urgent need for prison 
space. Prisoners whose terms had not expired or who were not qualified 
under the parole system, were simply being put on the streets because 
there was no room to keep them anywhere in the prisons in Maryland. 

I was not able to negotiate any kind of lease use of the Fort Meade 
Army stockade, but it did give rise to the thought that we could have 
some facility in which the Federal Government would make available 
space under these conditions. 

It would keep the States from overbuilding prisons. We have over
built schools in many communities. We now have classroom space that 
we no longer need. 

I would hope the day would come-maybe that is overly optimistic
When we might not need as much prison space as we do today. 

25-007-78--2 
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, But if you had 11 regional facility) it'would give the States access to 
adequate room without overbuilding in a given State., 

. The drawback, of course, is that you remove a prisoner' from the 
community influences of family, church, and other thinO's that have 
had a strong rehabilitative force traditionally in rehabilitating .con-
victed criminals. .. . 

I do not know whether you have had a chance to look at this, but 
I simply bring that up. 

Mr. EVANS. Yes; I have had a chance to look at it. It is a very close 
question, in my mind, as to which direction you take. There is the 
sharing and leasing of Federal facilities by the States and some help 
by the Federal Government to the States in doing that. That is a 
partial solution. 

But I think one of the problems that we have is that we do not 
have the proper rehabilitation. We do not have the I-on-I. ~We do 
not have the training for a permanent job when an individual gets out 
of prison. This puts them back in the same lifestyle and the same 
cycle that turns them back in. 

As you properly point out, Senator, there is the concern that family 
and friends and loved ones show for a prisoner. Everyone seems to 
think that prisoners are a bunch of animnls. They are human beings, 
tvv. I think we have to recognize that fact. 

Senator MATHIAS. Mot;t of them come back and become a part of 
society. Whether you like it or not, they are back on the st,reets. 

Mr. EVANS. Yes; that is true. We have to recognize that does, in 
fact, happen. So, the best way and the best solution, I think, is to do 
something about rehabilitation and do something about providing 
jobs and do something in the prisons themselves. 

If we do that, I thiDlr that is going to be a long-term solution. 
But without the concern that a friend cares or a minister or priest 

or rabbi might have and show them, I think you lose some of that 
opportunity. 

So, it is a very, very close question.. . 
Senator MATHIAS. But you agree With both the chairman and with 

me that there is a Federal role here? 
Mr. EVANS. Absolutely. 
Senator MATHIAS. And there is an urgency? 
Mr. EVANS. Yes; there is a real urgency. There is a Federal role 

also. There is also a special Federal role when the Federal Government 
mandates a reduction in the number of inmates which increases the 
burden that the States have to bear. 

Senator MATHIAS. Thank you very much, 1\11'. Chairman. 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you. 
Let me make a brief comment. 
As I understand the thrust of your statement, Congressman, 

although the Federal funding can be helpful and is needed on the 
short term, what we have to do on the long term is to develop a better 
rehabilitative framework within our prison system; is that right? 

Mr. EVANS. Two things. One is to make certain that criminals, 
when they commit a crime, are going to spend some time in jail. I 
think they have to know thn.t. I think thn.t will be n. deterrent, cer
tainly on n. long-term basis. Mn.ybe that will help reduce the prison 
popUlation. 

.. 
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But as we do that, I think we have to address the other side the 
equation. That is rehabilitating those people who are already there 
s6·that we :do not have a revolving door system of justice where you 
are constantly going in·and coming out and 'committing a crime and 
going back in again. ", 

Senator BIDEN. I would like to invite you, if you would,and espe
. cially in light of your interest, in the spring to come, back and testify 
before our committee in Washington on a separate subject of re-
habilitation. . 

. I have reached the conclusion that we do notl have any idea how 
, to rehabilitate. I am ready to scrap it, which I realize is a fairly 

drastic move. I would like your input on that question. 
But that is not the subject today. 
Thank you very much. I know you are oft to Washington. I appre-

~ ciate your coming. 
Mr. EVANS. I appreciate that, Mr. Chairman. I bid you good day, 

Senator Mathias. 

~' 

Senator BIDEN. Our next witness is Gov. Pierre S. duPont. I 
apologize for holding him up. He is the busiest man in the State. 

Every time I wake up I think: "Oh, God, what am I doing in the 
Senate?" Then I think I could be the Governor. 

I am glad you are the Governor, Governor. I am anxious to hear 
vou!' testimony. I understand you also have a panel of experts who 
,vi1l appear with you later. 

STATEMENT OF PIERRE S. duPONT, GOVERNOR, STATE OF DELA· 
WARE, ACCOMPANIED BY CHRISTINE M. HARKER, EXECUTIVE 
DIRECTOR, GOVERNOR'S OOMMISSIONON CRIMINAL JUSTICE; 
JOHN PARKINS, DEPUTY ATTORNEY GENERAL; JAMES VAUGHN, 
COMMISSIONER, DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS; THOMAS QUINN, 
PROGRAM DIRECTOR, GOVERNOR'S COMMISSION ON CRIMINAL 
JUSTICE; AND MICHAEL RABASCA, STATISTICIAN, GOVERNOR'S 
COl,HIIISSrON ON CRIMINAL JUSTICE, STATE OF DELAWARE 

Governor DUPONT. I will, Ivlr. Chairman. They are here and I 
believe when I have finished testifying that Lieutenant Governor 
McGinnis is going to testify. Following that we have four of the people 
from our correctional ~ystem who understand the details of the process 
and can focus on specific issues that will be of concern to you. 

We have Jim Vau~hn, our commissioner of corrections who is going 
to give you some insIght into the problems of running a pIision under 
a Federal court order. ' 

.John Parkins, the deputy attorney general will comment on the 
litigation problem. Michael Rabasca of the Governor's Commission 
on Criminal Justice is going to talk about the subject that Senator 
:Mathias mentioned, and that is, population trends. He has done all 
cf our analvsis based on the Maryland models, as a matter of fact, 
on where prison populations are going. 

Finally, we have Tom Quinn, program director of the Governor's 
Commission on Criminal Justice, who is going to talk about the pro
grams that we have put into place to try to minimize the penetration 
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into the corrections systems, both to cut cost~ and reduce the inmate 
population. , . '" 

Gentlemen, I would hke to spend a few moments, If I mIght, trylllg 
to put the problem of operating a corrections system into prospective 
from th,e 'p,oint of view. of the State which, after all, has the primary 
tesponsIbillty of operatmg t.lw,t system. 

We need planning. We need some financial assistance from the Fed
'eral Government, but e\l'en if we have both of those, the fact is that 
running a corrections system is a complex and massive task. 

There are many elements t~) that system. I think if we are going to be 
successful in coming to grips with the long-term corrections problem, 
we are going to have to address oursel ves to several specific areas in the 
field of corrections and try to solve the problems in those areas and 
leave the other things aside for a period of time until we get some of the 
major questions under control. 

I would like to talk briefly about three of those major areas which I 
think are the most important. First, there is a question of the rate of 
incarceration, the rate in which we take people into our correctional 
system. 

Second, there is the question of construction of new space, new 
corrections facilities. And, third, there are the legal and constitutional 
questions that surround the entire area of correctives, ranging from 
prisoner rights to proper access to education and training and proper 
Classification and written rules and adequate medical care and so forth. 

So, if I might, let me just spend a couple of moments on each of those 
three areas. 

I think the first area, reducing the rate of incarceration, is one where 
the Federal Government can perhaps be the least help to us. That is 
basically a local problem and the concern of my office, as well as of the 
general assembly and of correction officials. 

But obviously, we could substantially reduce the cost to the tax
payers of our State and substantially reduce the number of problems 
we have in our corrections system if we were able to reduce the rate of 
incarceration, 

We have read in the press in recent months about efforts that other 
States are making to increase the rate of incarceration in their States. 

Governor Thompson of Illinois, for example, has put together a very 
aggressive program of mandatory sentences to deal with some of the 
more violent crimes that that State experiences. 

In Delaware, we have already arrived in that area and we have al
most the hi~hest rate of incarceration 'Of any State in the Nation. 

The medIan State in America today incarcerates 72 people per 
100,000 population~ In Delaware we incarcerate 248 people per 100,000 
in populatIOn. The mandatory sentences are here. They are working. 
We are adding peop~e to our prison system at a much greater rate 
than are other States. 

It is important, of course, to keep those peo:ple who are dangerous 
and who belong behind bars, behind bars. But It is my belief tliat we 
can solve some of the financial problems of the corrections system, as 
well as a host Qf other problems that go with overcrowding, by reduc
ing that rate of incarceration. 

------------------------------------------

., 

w, 
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If, for example, we were to put into effect a variety of alternatives 
to incarc~ration and allow people to work off fines and have halfway 
llOuses andoourt reforms and bail reforms and a. variety of projects 
that would allow indivicluals to pay the price to society, but not to 
pay it in-one of our main prisons j then we would solve an awful lot of 
the problems we have. . 

For example, we have a pilot program that is going to start in the 
·spring of next year on restitution. For those people who have oom
mitted crimes against property" like stealing various goods, why not, 
instead of sending them to jaIl, if they have not done it in a violent 
fashion, why not have them essentially w'ork off the value of that mer
chandise, plus a penalty, and pay it. baok to the person from whom it 
was stolen. 

That would free up some beds in our prison system. . 
vye already 4ave a bail reform projeotthat is inoreasing the space 

avmlable to us. We have made some recommendations to the general 
assembly about eliminating mandatory sentenoes. 

For example, for second offense drunken driving wheJ:e the statistics 
very olearly show that you are muoh better off to put someone through 
:a detoxification program than you are to put them in jail. 

Well, there are innovative things of this kind to reduce the rate of 
incarceration. In solving the prison problems, it will save the tax
payers money. Primarily I think it is not an area where the Federal 
Government can be an awful lot of help to us. 

But the second area, that of oonstruction of new prison space, is an 
~area where Federal help would be most welcome and, I trunk, most 
important. As I know Senator Biden is aware, I proposed in the 
-corrections master plan that was enacted at a special session of our 
general assembly in November, the oonstruction of two new prisons, 
:a men's prison and a women's prison, to ease the overorowding problem 
and to make sure we have space available 15 and 20 years from now to 
incarcerate the people who need to be incarcerated. 

Later today MI'. Rabasca will talk about those population 
projections. 

I do not think I have to tell you how important it is to end the over
-crowding problem, but I should stress to you the difficultv of trying to 
operate a prison system under the order of a Federal court judge. 

.. Senator Biden knows well the judiciary of the Federal Government 
has a firm grasp on various aspeots of life in Delaware from education 
to hospital planning to prisons. One is tempted to say that if your 
judges are molcing the decisions, then your legislature might well help 
us with the where-with-all to enforce those decisions. 

If you should decide--
Senator BIDEN. We are here to help the Governor with his problems. 
Governor DUPONT. If you think the Federal judges should not make 

those decisions, then we abide by that decision as well. 
But seriously, for the State of Delaware, just to put it into pro

spective, on a budget in the area of $500 million, we have a oorrectIOns 
master plan that is going to cost somewhere between $15 and $20 
million in capital costs and about· $8 million additional over and above 
what we are spending today in operating costs just to deal with the 
problem of overcrowding and putting these various programs into 
,effect. 
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So for us· in Delaware,' it is .asubstantial amount of money. I like 
the approach that each of you has taken in your legislation in giving 
us some financial help, primarily with the construction. I think that is 
the area that we could use the help the most. 

I might also add that one of the alarming trends that we are seeing 
is the tendency of the Federal Oongress to cut back on the planning 
money and the funds that are available to us in the States to do the 
kind of work that needs to be done to improve our corrections system. 

Each year-and as a matter of fact almost every month now-the 
Attorney General of the United States has indicated that he is going 
to cut them back further. Each ;year in the past 2 years they have been 
cutback. That is a bad trend. 'l'hat is costmg us the analysts that we 
need to do a proJ?er job in prison planning. 

Finally, the third ltem that I wanted to touch upon is the question 
of meeting constitutional standards in''Uealing with the many lawsuits 
that face us. Deputy Attorney General Parkins will address himself 
to the actual litigation, but in rough terms there are 70 lawsuits out
standing against our prison officials in Delaware by inmates charging 
a variety of offenses against their constitutional prerogatives. 

As Mr. Vaughn will tell you, itis very difficult to run a prison system 
from a Federal courtroom. We would like to end those lawsuits and 
get him back on the job of running the prison systems so that we can 
do a better job there. . 

We are trying to to that from our end by putting together, for 
example, an adequate medical care package which we have essentially 
accomplished, by preparing better rules and regulations in writing 
for prison inmates to let them know exactly what the rules are so 
they have due process, by providing proper access to education pro
grams and training programs and so forth. 

But it would be very helpful if you would attempt to define for the 
Federal judiciary the scope of prisoner's rights that really do el\."i.st. 

For example, we find Federal judges reading into the Constitution 
of the United States a square footage reguirement for prisoners. I do 
not know about PhiladelphIa, if in Philadelphia in 1787 what they 
were thinking e_actly, but I do not have much confidence that they 
were thinking of defining how many square feet you had to have in a 
jail cell. Each judge, of course, defines it a little bit differently. 

What are the actual requirements that the Federal Government 
is going to place on us? If you could codify those for us, almost regard
less of what conclusion you might come to) then it would be enor
mously helpful to us to have some guidelines under which to operate. 

Senator MATHIAS. I cannot help but say that in 1776 the square 
footage that a prisoner in the pillary, which was a common form of 
punishment of that time, occupied was just what he sat on. 

Gove:rnor DUPON'l'. I do not know whether prisoners have gotten 
broader in t,he last 200 years 01' not. [Laughter.] 

But in any case they are entitled to somewhat more space today 
than they were then. 

Senator BIDEN. I kno,,' you have gotten more humorous, Governor. 
Governor DUPONT. I have not 'been around 200 years, Senator. 

It only seeins like that~ [Laughter.] 

1 

• 

,. 
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In conclusion, if you' could be of some help in attempting to help the 
Federal judiciary understand what ,the Congress expects of them, 
then that would be of tremendous help to us. . ..' 

So, in summary, we are attackin~ the problem of corrections in 
Delaware in three broad areas: Trying- to reduce the rate of incar
ceration which is our responsibility; trymg to build adequate space for 
the future, which I think is a shared responsibility with the Federal 
Government; and,third, in trying to meet the vague constitutional 
standards that are being forced upon us by the Federal court system. 
Th.at is almost wholly your responsibility. 

So any help you can be in those different areas, I think would be 
good in the corrections systems and. good for State government in 
general. . 

Senator BlDEN. Governor, I want to compliment you on one of the 
best statements I have heard in the year I have been involved in 
chairing this subcommittee. I concur fully with your assessment as to 
the way to approach the problem and where the responsibility lies. 

It may not be political-wise, but I also compliment you very much 
on your approach to the reduction of the rate of incarceration. We 
are getting carried away with this. I am a fellow who suggested the 
"Son of S. I, with the flat-time sentences," but a flat-time sentence 
could also mean-and we try to emphasize that-at the Federal level 
it does not necessarily mean incarceration but a certainty of whatever 
the sentence is. 

If you are going to have to pay buck what you have stolen, then 
that should not be the ability of the judge to say: "You have to pay 
back. You do not have to pay baok." The sentene!) need not be a 
prison cell. 

Today everyone assumes that sentencing after a conviction means 
that you must go to prison.. 

So, I compliment you on what is running a little bit upstream 
these days and what is not particularly popular to talk about. That 
is, that you provide alternatIVes. 

Quite frankly, society would be much better if the burglar 
had to go out and work to pay for the coat or the car or whatever 
was stolen rather than putting that person in jail where it costs the 
taxpayer an additional amount of money and the victim not have 
any recompense for what happened . 

So, I compliment you on that. 
I also compliment you-and I agree fully-on your assessment as 

to where the responsibility lies at the Federal level. One of the reasons 
for these hearings that Senator Mathias and I are taking this troupe 
on the road is that in the construction area, there is a place where 
we can help. I think we must help. 

Furthermore, the Federal role has, in fact, I think, increased as a 
consequence of the role of' the Federal courts. The only group that 
has as little control over the Federal courts, as State legislatures, is 
the U.S. Congress. 

But nonetheless, the fact remains that they are, under the.Consti
tution in the lower courts, a product of the Congress. Theil' authority 
is derived, in part, from that. I think we have that responsibility, 
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Lastly, I ngree with you fully on the most difficult aspect of this 
-subcommittee's job, now or in the future. That is for us to come up 
with a formull1 as to what are the proper standards. 

I think when you were in the Congress you shared the same view 
that we in the Congress delegate too much to the bureaucratic frame
work what, in fact, the standards should be. Although we allegedly 
make policy we, in effect, delegate the policymaking to a bureaucratic 
structure. -

Some of that must be done, but I think we could be much tighter in 
in that regard. 

Although I agree with you on the major thesis of what you said, 
I would like to ask you a few specific questions as to what impl.tCt 
you think each of your cl1tegories will have. -

I know this is a little bit of guesstimating on your part, but maybe 
you could get me into the ban park in terms of your thinking. 

Assuming that we are able to go forwat'd-and I think at the Federal 
level we should do the same thing and I have so suggested, that is, 
your suggestion at the State level with alternatives to incarceration
I should add that I have been informed by staff that we probably 
have, if not the highest, one of the highest rates of incai'ceration 
in the entire world, not just Dell1ware and the Nation. 

The U.S. percentage per 1,000 of incarcemted people is higher 
than, if I am not mistaken, I1nyplace in the world. If there are any, 
there are very few which are higher. 

So, we have to reduce that. 
But assuming we do, and assuming that you are successful in 

persuading the legislature .and the public in the State of Delaware 
to move into alternatives to incarceration, but not elimination 
of responsibility. Of course, that is your idea of restitution 
and bail reform and eliminating certl1in mandatories and having 
alternatives to mandatory sentences. I 

What percentage impact, Governor, do you think that will have? 
How much impact do you think this will have? Assuming!this went 
into effect, how much impl1ct do you think it is likely to haNe on our 
.overcrowding problem? 

E",en if it were put into effect, would ,ve stay even? 
Governor DUPONT. Mr. Chairman, there are two nnswers to thl1t 

'question. The first concerns the alternl1tives to incarceration, thnt is, 
the: working off of the cost of the stolen property, the restitution 
programs, spending drunken drivers to detOXIfication programs instead 
-of jail, and that kind of thing. 

The impact will be relatively small. I think we would he fortunate ,., 
to have a total impact of 10 percent of our prison beds. 

In Delnwl1re in a corrections facility at Smyrna where we are talking 
a little ovel' 600 beds, I think if all those programs worked well, then 
you would be fortunate to free up 50 beds. 

Senntor BIDEN. That is the pomt I was nIter. 
Govel'nor DUPON'f. However, the second answer to the question is 

this. 
If you design your system to minimize the penetration of the felon 

into the correotions system and if you only put the 1'eally hardened 
criminal who has been convicted of a crime of violence into a maxi
mum security prison, such as Smyrna is, then you can free up an 
:aw:fullot of beds. 
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In order wOl'ds, if you adopt the philosophy, for example, of 6. 
months befol'e a person's sentence is to end, then you put him into. 
a halfway house so that he has 6 months of living half in the real 
wol'ld and half in the j ail world, then you would free up a large numbel~ 
of beds. 

In addition, if you put people who were sentenced to less than a 
year in a lower security setting, then you would free up an awful lot 
of beds. 

In our corrections master plan facility, which we are going to build 
somewhere in New Castle County, we hope to provide less expensive,. 
lower security areas, for those kinds of prisoners. 

So, in terms of that kind of thing, you can make a tremendous
amount of progress. 

Senator BIDEN. I would hope that whomever on your panel that 
, has responsibility for the subject we have just discussed would, when 

they get a chance to testify, expand on that a little bit. I am most 
anxious to hii;~!e thr.t.t theme developed. 

Governor DUPONT. That would be Thomas Quinn, the last of the' 
four people today. 

Senator BIDEN. With regard to constru.ction, your second area, you 
heard the numbers that we were distussing in terms of Federal 
dollars. 

One thing that I believe you have been-as long as you have been 
in politics, the realist. What can be done? 

One of the other things we shared in common is to try not to over
promise what the dollar wHl do. 

Assume for a moment that the slightly more ambitious program 
of the chairman of this committee of $300 million were passed. You 
know, by having served in the Congress, that there is no realistic 
way that we are able to get the small States like Delaware more than 
a half a percentaO'e point. You knoW' the formulas are much lower 
than that, generally. That is a big chunk, disproportionate to our 
population. 

But assume we were able to do that. 
Then how much help are we likely to be to you in Delaware aml 

to Qtu· constituents in terms of their tax burden? You cited about 
a $28-million package. The most ambitious-and I look to staff on 
this-fifiure that I think is even possible for us to glean out of that 
$300 Ullllion would be $2.2 million off the top. Then assuming we 
got the bulk of the discretionary funds, maybe $15 million more in 
a one-shot arrangement. 

SOt the most ambitious figure might be $17 million. We will be 
battling like the devil for that $15 million with Maryland and every 
other State, as you know ,from your years in the Congress. 

What kind of impact wHl that have? Will that really make a dif
ference for you? 

Governor DUPONT. The way it would make the most difference, 
would be, of course, to make available to us the skilled people that 
we need to design the whole system properly and perhaps some opel'at
ing. ~~sistance to make sure we have skilled people to operate the 
faClhtles. . 

We have skilled people in our correction systems now, but when 
you add two new prisons to that system, where are. We ~oing togat. 
a really topnotch person to head up those ne,v prlsOns'( . 
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" Senator BIDEN. I am glad to hear you say that. As you know, it 
is very much in vogue today to say that the only area where we can 
effectuate anything-as you know again from your years in the 
'Congress-in the criminal justice system it is easier to be a model 
in terms of what we set up at a national level and/or provide support 
services. 

It has been very much in vogue 'today to downgrade the bureau
cratic support that the Federal Government· can offer in terms of 
expertise. 

So, your argument is that we are moving in the wrong direction 
federally by cutting back upon these support services in terms of 
personnel and expertise; is that right? 

Governor DUPONT. That is exactly right. 
Senator BIDEN. I could not agree with you more. 
Governor DUPONT. I have another suggestion. Instead of taking 

your $300 million and dividing it among 435 congressional districts 
and ending up, I suppose, with three-quarters of a million dollars 
per district, roughly, then why not count your programs in terms 
of State prison facilities? You can divide the pie then by 50 parts. 
It helps Delaware substantially. 

Then, in addition, since there may be other States that do not 
run as extensive a statewide prison system as we do, then we might. 
as a smaller State, qualify for a little more help that way. 

Senator BIDEN. You are looking at Senator Mathias when you 
say that. Keep concentrating on him [Laughter.] 

Governor DUPONT. I have not read the text of Senator Mathias' 
bill, but as I understand the thrust of it, the regional prisons that 
would be built as an overflow, as a Governor, I think that is a splendid 
idea., 

I can provide you as many prisoners as you want on a day's notice 
to put into that prison or whatever variety you choose:' Age, weight, 
YJle of crime, or whatever would be most to your liking. 

But I think you will find, if that approach is taken, that those 
prisons will indeed be full the day that they are opened because my 
job, under that program, would be to export to you just as many 
prisoners I could provided you did not make the price prohibitive 
and as quickly as I could. 

So, I would think a better approach might be to provide equivalent 
construction subsidies for statewide prison systems. If you give 
us a chance to pass some of our problems along to you, then we will 
be sure to take advantage of it. 

Senator BIDEN. One last area, and then I will yield to Senator If' 

Mathias. 
Governor, you indicated, I believe, that with regard to the con

stitutional questions, although we both agree that at the Federal 
level we could ameliorate the dilemma you find yourself in of not 
Imowing what the standard is by firming up the standard federally, 
but you also indicated that you are moving in a way that I know that 
Senator Mathias and I believe the prison system should move. 

That is, to decide upon-independently decide upon what con
stitutes a more humane prison. 
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We have been concantrating here on how we cOtlld put more people 
in prison and how we keep them in prison and the like, and the cost, 

But we cannot ignore the ·fact that we have to look at it from the 
prisoners' side also and to make sure we put them in a facility that 
is.humane by whatever standard we define that to be. 

Is the State of Delaware, and its executive branch or legislature, 
or if you are working concurrently, developing specific guidelines with 
regard to medical care, which you mentioned and what constitutes 
due process? 

I have found that in researching the law in this area, what Federal 
court judges are doing, and the people in tho State of Delaware should 
know this, that we are not unique in this area where a Federal court 
has come along and said : "You must do this,!' . 

From Alabama straight through a number of Midwestern and 
W estern States, the same kind of thing is being done and is increasing. 
The prospects of it are looming large in almost every State of the 
Nation. 

In places where States have had a very detailed compilation of what 
constItutes prisoners' rights within the State, and what medical care a 
:grisonel' is entitled to, and what constitutes due process, in those 
States the courts have tended to, as they do in most mstances, believe 
it or not, yield to the State rather than make the independent judg
ment themselves. 

So, although I agree tha.t we can and should attempt to codify the 
minimum standards, I would not like to go toofal' and take away the 
leeway the States have available to them. I may be mistaken, but I 
would like your comment. 

My feeling is that if the States have done a fairly detailed job, that 
on tlie facG of it the courts have ruled that it meets the Federal consti
tut.ional requirements, then you have it., Dsually it is where there has 
been an absence of specific codification at the State level that the court 
has stepped in. 

So, although I agree that there is Federal responsibility, you may be 
able to, at tho State level, nmeliorate much of the interference by a 
stricter State codification of prisoners' rights, if I can use that 
euphemism. 

Would you comment on that? 
Governor DUPONT. We can do at the State level what we think is 

reasonable. We can make sure that there is basic minimum medical 
care available to prisoners. 

To take the simpliest area, we can make sure that the prisons 
meet the public health code. I do not suppose anybody argues about 
that anymore. That is an accepted fact. If your prison does not, then 
you quickly get into trouble and rightfully so. 

But my experience is that the Federal judges today are pretty 
much unfettered in deciding, within their own minds, what is an 
appropriate standard. 

For example, what level of psychological assistance, through psy
chiatrists and psychologists or whatever; is required constitutionally 
to be avnilable to prison inmates? I have no idea what the answer to 
that question is. . 

We have a program that involves a certain number of psychiatrists 
being available, but I would not be sure that tomorrow somebody is 
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not going to successfully bring- a lawsuit and persuade some judge· 
that because there is not a certain kind of psychiatrist available, that 
the progl"am does not meet constitutional standards. We just do not 
know. ' 

Senator "RIDEN. To put this into perspective, and I am not asking 
. you to answer this question, but again I am addressing this to your 
panel which will come up, I would like to know, either now or·fo1' the· 
1'~cord, whether there is any place where Delaware, for example, had 
a specific standard? That is, be the number of psychologists or the 
number of medical doctors available, or the access to recreational 
facilities or any standard that has been written and was administra
tively in place and/or codified by the legislation, where the Federal 
judge in this State, Delaware, turned around and said: "No; Dela-· 
ware's standard, which has either been codified or administratively 
set out, does not meet minimum due process or constitutional 
requirements. " 

In this State it would be Judge Schwa.rtz. 
My impression is that what the judge said in this area was thi~. 

Because there is no specific determmaticn made by the State, then 
it ~ave him, or put upon him in his mind the obligation and the re
qUIrement to set where they were in certain areas. 

So, I would like for your panel to give us, for the record, any ill(li
cation whether the judge had specifically said: "A Delaware rule is 
not one which meets the minimum standard." 

Governor DUPONT. I think when Mr. Parkins, the deputy attor
ney general speaks, he will give you that. He is familiar with all these' 
cases. He can readily answer that question. 

My impression is that probably you are not going to find very many 
examples of that because there are so few written rules. That is part 
of our problem and that is an area where we have got to improve our
performance. 

Senator BIDEN. Yes i thank you. 
Senator Ma.thias? 
Senator MATHIAS. Briefly, let me say, Governor, that the },ilaryland 

Chamber of Commerce is going to welcome your testimony here this 
morning. 

When you claim for Delaware the highest rate of il'1carceration, 
you dispelled the myth, which I htwe perceived as wi(~ely held all 
across the States, because wherever I go across the country and I am 
introduced as a politician from Maryland, there is a question as to 
why all of us are not locked up somewhere. [Laughter.] 

So, there is a feeling in the United States that Maryland certainly 
has the highest rate of incarceration of politicians, 

But your testimony today will mitigate the impact of that. 
Senator BID EN. Please clarify that . 

. Governor DUPONT. Yes; I would like to clarify that. [Laughter.] 
I would' not even suggest that we have risen to the tremendous, 

heights of the State of Maryland on that question. [Laughter.l 
. My comments specificolly excluded convicted politicians. I do not 
know how many there are in Delaware. 

Senator MATHIAS. The only difference is that somebody said we' 
catch them. 

Governor DUPONT. In Delaware we have caught one from time to. 
time also. 

.. 
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Senator MATHIAS. I do not want to preempt your officials who are 
going to testify later, Governor, but can you give us ttre::le figures? 
As for overcrowding, what is your capacity as against your' present 
population? 

Governor DUPONT. Senator, let Oommissioner Vaughn answer that 
question for you in some detail when the panel is here. The situation 
is very complicated, largely because we have three different factors 
working hel'e. 

We have a design capacity for the prison, that is, for the prison 
-system. Each building has its own. 

We have a classification capacity, which is a different number. 
Then, we have a Federal court order which has some further vari

ables in it, like a furlough :program, a variety of factors, that ought 
to be thoroughly explained ill presenting those numbers. 

So, if I may, I would like Mi'. Vaughii to answer that. 
Senator MATHIAS. Yesi just as long as we are sure to get that in 

the record. 
Governor DUPONT. He is fully prepared to discuss that in some 

oetail. 
Senator MATHIAS. Your views on what can be done to mitigate the 

prison load, I think, are very enlightening and important. We have 
the fact that the persons convicted of victimless crimes, for example, 
are treated in a different way than those convicted of violate crimes. 
I think that is a necessary point of view to begin not only to perceive, ' 
but to act upon. 

What the public often does not understand is that you are dealing 
with large sums of public money when you lock people up unless there 
is a very good reason to do it. 

When someone says: PLock them up for 20 years", you are talking 
about a quarter of a million dollars of Qublic taxpayers money. That is 
a lot of money. It may be necessary. I think taxpayers are willing to 
spend a c.tuarter of a ririllion dollars if it is necessary. 

But it IS a waste of public money if it is not necessary. So) I welcome 
your approach that you have taken on that. 

On my bill, for the regional facilities, I would warn you that this is 
not a Federal giveaway. I would assume that the cost of maintaining 
that prison would be the cost which the Federal Government would 
charge to a State for maintaining a prisoner at that State's request. 

Tlie current cost of maintaining a prisoner in a Federal institution 
is about $12,000 a year., , 

I note in passing that is almost double what it costs me to send a 
son to Harvard. . . 

Governor DUPONT. He may be getting a better education in jail, 
Senator. [Laughter.] 

Senator·BIDEN. The Governor went to Princeton. 
Senator MATHIAS. Iwilllet you lrnow that ina cQuple of years' time. 

[Laughter;].. ., , ." '.: , . , : ; .' ", '. 
Governor DuPoN'r. Let me interject,if I maYi,·that the ,figure you 

just gave eomp.ares with.fu.DelawaTe figure of about.$7;000.per inmate 
per year. I am"not·sura they.; are 'totally corbpal'ablej,~:lUt·.that is'oi.I~ 
direct: cost. <,' ••• • ~.~ , '. • '!,:,t', "," ".< " ,-:. : 

:·.Senat9r' ~ATHIA$.·That was. 'mvr next question., 
.I, .; .; .. , " i., ..... . . ~ 
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I do not know that you are going to leap at this as other than a very 
necessary degree of flexibility for your prison system. If you can keep a 
prisoner at home for $7,000, but you are going to have to pay $12,000 
to board him in a Federal facility, then you will not overuse that 
facility. It is simply thers as a necessary emergency f!.1cility to prevent 
turning dangerous criminals back on the street Lefore their sentences 
are completed or before a program of rehabilitation is completed. 

Governor DUPONT. That would be of a tremendous help to us all by 
itself. When you look at the choice available to me of building a new 
prison bed-approximately $45,000 a bed in capital costs is the figure 
we are working with and that may turn out to be low-then it may be 
that my overflow problem could be better met by a temporary use of 
yom facility. Certainly in an emergency situation such as we have had 
in the past 2 weeks, it would be very helpful to have 50 beds to use for 
10 days to solve a specific problem. 

Senator MATHIAS. I have one final question. 
Your appeal for expert assistance in planning and in programing, I 

think, is important. I think the full Judiciary Committee should be 
well aware of your feeling on this subject because I am not sure what 
the Justice Department intends to do about LEAA. I have discussed 
it with the Justice Department recently. They talk about the fact that 
they have no plan to totally dismantle it, that is, LEAA. 

But they said there is al'eorganization going on and they say it may 
get a new name, among other things. 

Your experience in Washington, I know, would lead you to conclude 
that it may come out as a yery different kind of institution. I think it 
has been a source, not only in the penal field, but in other fields of law 
enforcement, of valuable assistance to States. 

I think that your emphasis on expert help is important at this 
moment. 

Governor DUPONT. Senator, I am serious when I say we are getting a . 
monthly letter from the Attorney General or his designee indicating 
that we should prepare for further reductions in funds. 

Senator BIDEN. The U.S. Attorney General? 
Governor DUPONT. Yes. . . 
Thomas Quinn can perhaps comment on this, but I do not know 

exactly what they are up to either, which is what makes me more 
nervous than anything.· . . '. . ' 

Senator MATHIAS. Let me say that this committee which will ha.ve 
some influence on the ultimate disposition of any program, I think, 
will want to hear from the Governors of all the States and'is going, to 
want to look first hand at t,he results of LEAA operations before we SeR 
that program-totally dismantled. . ", -'. . '.' 

Governor DUPONT. If you -would like awitIiess someday in Washirig- .; 
ton to come- and explain exactly what 'those1unds do.~nthe locI11:and: . 
State level, I would be lJappy tocotne down'and testIly. - ... . 

~enl1tor M:ATHlAS: I thInk we also want' to be ve~y earful ~bout 
thIS.< I'want -to 'be '{lUI'. .' .".- ;-.' ';'. ~._ '.' ,;' .'J". 

The jJ)ep~rtinent ha~:'sai~ they:. tl!e hot~oini ,to dismantle::ihe )>'1'0- .. 
gram. They. say they wIllr-etlrgalllze 'and :n<>t~dlsmant.le.' , ., 

But I think whatever we do we want to be careful that we do':dOt<" 
do itsuddetIly::lt.i~ 'V'eo/}oug~.~tin··~ S~~te'~p ~~v~; .a·.tii~or pI'Q~aI.ri· "f 

suddenly laltered,'.e:ven' 1£· nOt, mthdrawn; Wlth6ut givIng'the Sta~ a . ". 
leadtime in which to budget alternatives. "', ': ... ' '. "'; 

".". "',., 
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Governor DUPONT. That is certainly correct. As I say, I would be 
happy not only to ~ive you a detailed presentation to the committee, 
but rconcur that If you are going to make major changes, then we 
would like to have an opportunity for some input and a chance to 
respond. 

Senator BIDEN. Governor, I have a number of additional questions. 
But, first of all, will you be able to stay with the panel, or are you 
required to leave? 

Governor DUPONT .. No, sir. I am heading south to Dover and would 
like to do that. 

,. I would say in defense of the knowledge of the five people involved, 
myself and the four others, you will get a great deal more specific out 
of the panel with the backup information and statistics than you will 
from me. 

'I' Senator BIDEN. I think we have gotten a great deal from your 
testimony, Governor. I wanted to make sure that I had the game 
plan conect. 

In that case, I have one additional question for you which I wiU 
again ask of your panel. 

You may recall that last year I attempted to eliminate LEAA. The 
reason why I took that to the floor was not because I do not think the 
States need a great deal more assistance, but my argument was that 
the two things we could do best we were not doing. 

One was providing you with the expertise in planning. Second was 
that we were allowing some States, wlio are less enlightened than you 
have been in this area, to expend dollars in areas that were a waste, 
such as buying armored personnel c1),rriers for the police departments 
insted of dealing with prison problems. . 

r specifically amended LEAA and was successful and required a 
cerGain percentage of the States' dollars to go to prisons and prison 
plU!luing and construction. The standards within prIsons would also be 
mcluded. . 

Having been very much involved in that, and having also discussed 
the itlsue with the Justice Department at length because I ·know at 
least in this administration I am viewed as the least sYID:r.athetic 
member· in the Congress for LEAA-and if all goes as. is lIkely to 
happen-I may very well become, by desire and by somewhat default., 
the chairman of the committee that controls LEU in the next couple 
of weeks. 

That is the Criminal Laws SuQcommittee. of the U.S. Sens.te 
Judiciary Committee. . ., .' 

So, I want you to understand that my attempts :are not toelhninate 
the Fedaral dollars into the Stl1te~, M,r attemptEi are t? inc<r~ase tl],e 
dollars1 but to target them more m .areal;l where there IS obvlously ,11 ' 
clear need and to take1 I believe,the.pres~ure off fthe·Stf).teGo:v8l'llors ~,: 
and State .Ie~islato:r;s to'spend the moneY,wisely,. , .... ' i .. ,,". ,'.' 

r kn~w It ~s I}Qt popular f9r Y01.l,tq,gQ dqwI! ~I).d tl11k Q.boutsp(''nding·~ 
a bulk of your LEAA funds on prlsoners when YQu'hJl,veeveryone.· .; 
from ~heBlaslesJ. De~'J p.oli<;~ .departm,ent from.N().W' Castle~:t<? State: 
and Clty pohce saymg; theYn.e~d. IlfQ,:re,shQtg4ps, ;'fl.utomobiles\ or'~, !, 
whate:v:e,t;.,, . . '.' '.,' .. ' t o\,:,' ".~'. ' •• ,.: \,: •. I':,~ "1'''!f .. :'~: :,l.\.,i:· ~ "~!l~ 
. SO, B~~!p.,. I do Il!?t tl¥nk I.h~y(p~v.!3.1,:.'be~I}.q.&; cI?IUPlim:Q!lt~ny!,to,y~:nt) .:. 
~n r~\~Il~lpr so,lopg .. n. tm~e,: .. b,U.t I:.re~lJ.y ~dp.,:thlP.Jqyq~; nre"ocnng<Jl'gbod; <'1' 
)oij ~n t~lS area. . ... j'.: ',' ... :;: ~ ... ~~::;;;:.' ») l~.i·.~·; .~., •• : ;~::.:), 

I" '" • > " 
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I want you to. know that I will be asking you to come to Washington, 
assumin~ I have jurisdiction over that, to emphasize that Governors 
are lookmg at the nonpolice department expenditures with regard to 
{)quipment and planning. I think that is really important. 

Governor DUPONT. Senator, if there is anyone I can speak to in 
Washington to get you that assignment, I will be glad to do so, 
because'I think you, as chairman of that subcommittee, could do us 
in Delaware an awful lot of good. 

To give you a little bit more background, I will make available to 
you the set of priorities that was adopted last week by the Governor's 
Commission on Criminal Justice which sets out 9, I believe, or 10 
priorities that we are ~oing to follow in expending our Federal funds' 
That was just adopted at the end of last week. That gives you a good 
indication of the order of priorities that we place on things. 

I think you will be pleased with that order of priorities. 
Senator BIDEN. Thanks an awful lot. 
We would now like to have your panel come up together. 
Governor DUPONT. Senator, I appreciate the opportunity that you 

havPo given us to present our story. We appreciate the interest you 
have shown, not only on behalf of Delaware, but on behalf of t.he 
Federal Congress. 

Senator BIDEN. Quite frankly, Governor, other than the question 
of school desegregation and the impact that has, I know of no other 
problem that (:1irectly impacts on the taxpayer and lor the philosophy 
of this State's government than the one you are presently grappling 
with. That is why we are here. 

Governor DUPONT. Thank you. 
We have Commissioner Vaughn here. He is not only in charge of 

these nice people, but quite a few not-so~nice ones. Some of them are 
in institutions. 

We have Chris Harker, the executive director of the Governor's 
Commission on Criminal .J ustice. 

I hope that this lady and gentlemen will be of help to you. 
Senator BIDEN. Thank you very much. 
Senator :r"fathias had to excuse himself for a moment. Lieutenant 

Governor McGinnis is detained, so we will either have his testimony 
in writing or he will follow you. . 

I will take the liberty, not because he is of my party, but because 
of the office he holds that if he does come in, if you do not mind, I 
will interrupt your testimony and ask him to testify and let him be on 
his way down to Dover along with the Governor. 

Commissioner Vaughn, I would like you to begin. If you have 
prepared statements, you can proceed, but why not proceed in the 
way you want to proceed? 

Mr. VAUGHN. Thank you, Senator. 
I have no prepared statement. 1. would briefly like to set the stage 

for where we are il1 the Department of Corrections in the State of 
Delaware at this time'. . 

. I will start with the Sussex Correctional Institution, ,vhich is 
under court order and has been for 2 years. It is n'earing the completion 
of renova.t~on, Sometime in late spring or ~~ne, it should be cOlnpleted. 
~~at:fa.clhty should mEiet the stan~artl~ ,1mposed!. ' 

:", .. 

I 
II 

;1 

J 



29 

Moving on to the Delaware Correctional Center, about a year 
ago we were placed under court order to reducl;l the population at 
vru:ious stages. Since that time we have had a suit entered against 
the women's correctional institution, although no hearing has been 
held before the courts. . . 

I would like to return to the Delaware Correctional Center and 
briefly e}..-plain what effect the court order has had in the day-by-day 
operation of the department of corrections. 

At the time of the court order, we h!\-d about 750 to 770 inmates. 
They were in a facility designed for in the neighborhood of 530. 

We were ordered to reduce m December to 700. I believe it was in 
April we were ordered to reduce to 650, and at the end 'Of Jun,e to 
92 percent of design capacity, which would leave uS with a figure 
of 605 at the Delaware CorrectioD,al Center. 

It was very difficult to arrive at that figure. It was a day-by-day 
crisis situation for the administration of the department of correct
ions, as well as the correctional staff throughout the facilities, and also 
the inmates involved. 

To give an example, last week we had to remove approximately 
55 inmates from the pretrial annex. This necessitated moving about 
250 inmates throughout the department of corrections from in
stitution to institutlOn and from building to building and things of 
this nature. 

I have been the commissioner of corrections for about 15 months. 
During that time pretty much the same situation has existed. We 
have oeen studied and restudied. We have tried everything that we 
could to improve the system. I am firmly convinced that the $olution 
to the department of corrections problems lies within the entire 
judicial system or criminal justice system, I should say rather than 
within the department of corrections alone. 

We need the overall cooperation of the criminal justice system. 
Living with the court orders, we have been unable to carryon 

properly any programing. Prisoners· are continuing to be moved 
through classificatlOns to meet security needs. At the present time, 
I might say we have not met the housing mandates estaolished by the 
court. . 

In the State of Delaware, I think we have a rather unusual situation 
where we are usinO' two types of furlough programs to meet court
ordered population limitations. If later in the testimony here,.J could 
explain those, I would be glad to. 

We have become convinced within the department of corrections 
that additional housing is extremely necessary. Since the court order 
was imposed on the Delaware Correctional Center, there have been 
130 additional beds made available. through construction of buildings 
that are hopefully going to be prison industry buildings in the future 
and by takmg away one of our vocational bays. 

All of this housing was the dormitory type rather than the cell. 
This, in itself, causes the department of corrections problems as it 
tends to create an atmosphere whereby assaults of some sorts could 
occur. 

Senator BIDEN. Could or do? 
Mr. VAUGHN. I would say could and do. 

~5-007-78-3 
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The program-and I use that word instead of rehabilitation which 
seems to be disappearing-from the department of corrections setting, 
but I believe, as I did a year ago, or even longer ago than that, that 
probably the best hope we have is to improve the educational facilities 
and the programs. 

We have a population that has on an average of about a sixth or 
seventh grade level. I firmly believe that you must improve the educa
t,ional programs if you are to improve the vocational programs. 

I cannot foresee a man being able to learn to work on an automobile 
without learning to read the complicated manuals that go with it in 
this day and time. 

I will be ready, Senator, for any auestions. 
Senator BIDEN. O()mmissioner, I would like to do this. I would like 

the panel to introduce yourselves and what your function is so we know 
who to direct questions to. . 

Ms. HARKER. I am the executive director of the Governor's com
mission on criminal justice, which is the State planning agency for the 
State of Delawn.re under LEAA. 

Mr. PARKINS. I am John Parkins, deputy attorney general. I 
represent the department of corrections and aU of its civil rights 
actions which are filed against it. 

Mr. QUINN. I am Tom Quinn, program director of the Governor's 
commission on criminal justice. I assisted in the development of the 
master plan. " 

Senator BIDEN. What does "Program Director" mean? 
Mr. QUINN. It encompasses the planning and evaluation components 

of the agency. " 
Senator EIDEN. I will ask you to e}""Pand on that later. . 
Mr. RABASCA. I am Michael Rabasca. I am a statistican with the 

Governor's commission on criminal justice. I made the prison popula
tion projections. 

Senator BIDEN. Thank you. 
What I would like to do is this. There are a whole range of questions 

that I think are fairly important for us to have some input on. 
Senator Mathias, Jump in whenever you feel you want to. 
Senator MATHIAS. Fine. 
Senator BIDEN. First of all, let me say this. I will let you decide 

who' is the most appropriate person to respond. If you all want to It' 

re~~ond, then please do . 
. You heard the question I asked the Gbvernor about whether or not 

the Federal court-and'I Kuess Mr. Parkins this will go to you-that 
is, has any aspect of the Federal court order specifically said .that a 
standard that applied to Delaware is either constitutional or has it been 
that'the Delaware standards are not being met, or what is it? 

Mr . PARKINS. To my knowledge, there has been no court order whi.ch 
has held that the Delaware standard is unconstitutional. To the con
trary, in the recent overcrowding case of the Delaware Oorrectional 
Oente~, the .d.istrict court .bas~d all of its findings on violations, or 
what It perceIved to be VIolatIOns, of Delaware law. rrhere were no 
constitutional findings whatsoever. 

Senator BIDEN. That is a 'Very, very important point that should 
1'e made,in this record'. I ?bviously knew the ans~er ~o ~hat. It .is very 
nnportan~ that the public perceIves-and I think It IS percelvedm 
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Washingt.on-that the fact of the matter is that we have an inhumane 
system which has been legislated by the legislature. . 

It is quite to the contrary. The legislature has, in years past, have 
they not, come along and said: "We have a classification system."? 

You disagree with how the courts interpret that, but it is the State 
legislature that has the classification system under the Delaware lawi 
is that correct? 

Mr. PARKINS. That is correct. 
Senator BIDEN. And there are certain design minimums that are 

objectives, not so much in terms of square feet, but in terms of the way 
in which we house prisoners and the programs that exist for prison
ers j is that not correct? 

MI'. PARKINS. That is correct. 
I think it is fair to say that at the conclusion of the overcrowding 

trial, the State was forell<l to concede that many of the conditions at. 
Smyrna did violate Stfl,\j law. 

Senator BIDEN. OK. 
Again, the reason I raise that is not to disagree with the Governorr 

but to put it more squarely at what we really can do. When Senator 
Mathias and I go back to Washington, we jump into a labyrinth that 
we may not be able to handle if we, on the Federal level, decide to 
mandate for every State for Federal judges to interpret what are the 
minimum standards on everything from classification to furlomcing to' 
parole to hospital facilities to psychological care for the State fegisla
tures. 

Quite the contrary, I think we should be intruding less, if we can, 
into those standards' as long as the State meet certain standards. 

Would you like to comment on that? . 
Mr. PARKINS. I would sug~est, Senator, that I tend to agree with 

you, but there are areas, I think, in which guidelines on classification 
may be useful. 

I am looking at the moment at the minimum square footage that is 
required for inmates. In many district courts they have saId: IIYes;. 
you have to have a certain minimum square footage for inmates.' 
Those figures range from a minimum of 50 to about 120. 

However) the fifth circuit court of appeals this past fall said: (IN 0;, 
we are not going to apply the minimum standards. It is all based 

• pretty much on what you might call the totality of circumstances at· 
any given prison." 

Senator BIDEN. How about the third circuit? 
~.1r. PARKINS, The third circuit, to my knowledge, as never applied! 

the minimum square footage requirements. 
Senator BIDEN. So in the Delaware situation, although it. may some

time be a problem in terms of Whll,t a minimum standard is, that has
not cropped ut yet as one of the problems? 

Mr. PARKINS. Rell1.ting to the Smyrna case, the court held .that the
minimum 50-square feet for inmates and inmates in a cell was required! 
by State statute, although it is not specified in a Delaware court. 

Likewise, it held that 75 square feet was required for inmates housed: 
in a dormitory.. " 

Senator BIDEN. But that was interpreted as being the interpretation 
of· the State statute which we may disa~ree with, but the court did 
not. apply ~hat. The court did not say tnat the Fe4eral constitution 
had been ViOlated 01' the Federal statute had been ViOlated. 
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It said that the violations occurred as a consequence of I, the court, 
interpreting a Delaware statute; is that correct? 

Mr. PARKINS. That is COlTect. Obviously anything which the Con
gress could do w01.l1d not affect thp,t pn,rticulal' determination. 

Senator BlDEN. That is a critical point. Again, we do not Wl1ut to 
diminish or heighten expectations as a consequence of these hearings. 
We want it understood, and I quite frankly do not know yet, but we 
want it ultimately understood what we reo,sonably can and cannot do, 

In this instance, even if we had a Federal stanclaH:, that would not 
have been the contl'olling standard unless it was viewed thttt the 
Delaware standard WI\S sub1llinim\tll below the Plinimum Federal f 

standard level that would, in fact, be, that is, constitute a violation 
of the Constitution; is that correct? 

Ml'. P ARl\.INS, That is correct. 
Senl).tor )31D1DJ:-l'. r do not mean to be so technical, but, again, for us 

to proceed we have to understand what we are dealing with in this case, 
By the way, one of the reasons we are going to be going around the 

country is that the Federf1l courts luwe not done this necessarily for 
the .same l'efl,SOns, 

My lluderstl1nding of the Alabama situation, for example, is that 
they hfl,ve moved in that direction. I am not cel'tl1in, but this is my 
impression. It has been done, not as a oonsequence of viewing it as 
viewing strict standards or good standards of the State of Alabama 
would not be r{let, but that there would be a lack of standards. There 
were not any. 

So, the Federal COlll't moved in. I may be mistaken f1bout that. 
Mr. PARKl~S. I believe thft,t is a. fail' impression. 
Senator BIDEN. The second !\req, that 1 would like to pursue is 

this. 
This relates to the comment, Commissioner Vaughn, that you 

made. You said that you believe 100 percent of the problem lies 
within the criminal justice system and not within. the correctional 
institutions. 

In. other words, the criminal jqstice system, whethar it be the 
legislature, State or Federal, the e~eclltiye branch, State or Federal, 
01' the Federal Ol' local court system, have imposed upon you certain 
mandates which you do not control. 
. , Inssume that is what you mean by 100 percent the problem lying 41 

within the criminal justice system as opposed to the criminal institu-
tions; is that correct? 
'. Mr. VAUGHN. Yes, sir. I was more or less referring to the cotlrt 
system, the police, and the corrections, the three components here ~ 
in Delaware generally associated with tha Governor's Commission 
on Criminal Justice. 

We have, for example, wrestled 'with alternatives to incarceration. 
We have the work referral progtams and the community service 
programs. 

'1'here are not that many nlternatives to incarceration which have 
been found. I might l'elate it to the type of popUlation that we hONe. 

At tho Delaware Correctional Center, at the last count, in excess 
of 100 inmates there were flerving life sentences. 

Senn,tor BIDEN. How many? 
Mr. VAUGI-m. In exce,S5 of 100. 
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Sehli,tor BIDEN. One hundred tlut of 700-and-sonte? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yes. 
Senator BIDEN'. One out of seven? 
Mr. VAUGHN. YeSj thete is heavy titne there. 
Senator MATHIAS. May I interrupt? 
What does a life sentence mean in Delaware? 
Mr. VAUGHN. It means 45 years. You must serve one-third of it 

before Qar018 eligibility. 
Mr. BIDEN'. What has been our experie1l.Ce? The national experienCEl 

means that life sentence means 11 years in jail. 
MI'. VAUtU-lN., OUi'S would be 11 years and sorne-odd .ttlonths. 
Mi'. BIDEl'T. The reason I asked for clarification t1iet~ rahttes to 

the question that I am about to ask no"\v. 
A very good friend of lnine who is one (jf the eminlmt architects 

in the State of Delaware was disctlssmg this problem with me at 
my l'eqttest a week or so ago. 

1 informed him of the thtust of this subcommittee's endeavors. 
He raised what I believe to be a very valid question. 

He said that some of tlie better kn~W1i architectural pi'ison plll.tttiets, 
those folks who nctually put the brick and IDbl'tar up, and actually 
put this together and operate with you, Mr. Rabasca, as tb ,vhat the 
statistical breakdow:q. of the pI'ison popUlation is, mid in meeting these 
ne~ds .of the populatIOn, are skeptical about the Fedel'al Government 
bemg mvolved. 

We at the Federal level know this. I think this is right. We do trot gd 
out and tax you and take your dollats, that is'lo~ the citizens of the 
State of Delaware and then tutn around an giVe that money to 
another agency without some string attached. 

Usually with Federal moneys come Federal standards. 
, It. was argued by this ~l1rticulaJ.' gentleman that there is a belief 
among some that the. Feaaral standll,i'ds for p1'i~(>i1. construction ate 
too severe and too tIght and are too demandmg. And, that they 
drastically drive up the cost of prison cbnstruction that otlierwise 
would not be neatly as high as it would be were the States allowed, 
had they had the money, to build the prisons they wanted to be 
built. 

That is a long '\vay of getting to the question. Al\~ Federal st!tndards 
for prison Cbnst1'uction highei' thall, sttoIigel' than, 01' whatever 
adjective Y0l.!- 'rant ~(j ap:ply,. 1Jela:w~rels ~r~S?Ii constttlctiol?- stan
dards? If so, IS it an unpechtneIit or IS It a posltrV(l de'Vel?'Pme~t1 

Mr. PARKINS. I i'Mlly calltlbt tell you about the relatl've difficulty 
of complying with Federal ptiSbII construction stanclatds. I do know 
that we hay€! a general absence of standal'ds in Delaware. Almost by 
~e~a~t, we ~dhe~e to Federal.s~andards as D: gtlid~line simply because 
It IS 1mpoSsIble :ror us to antICIpate' what will be m the futUl'o, so we 
try to pl'otect our'selves. . ~ 

I have hMrd grattlitotls Cbir1l'nents to the fact that complying with 
the Fedetal standards does, in fact, drive up the <lost of prison con
struction . 
. Senator ~IDEN. Again, Ms. Harker,.as.executive.di!ectol', w~en you 

SIt down mth the Governor's OOlllIDlssIon on Ol'l1tlmal JUStlM, you 
end Up coming up with tt. dollar figure. 

As the Governor testified, it may be !(fW or high. It is not precise. 
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But I think the Governor used a figure of $45,000 per bed per 
construction. 

Obviously if you came up with that figure, it was as a consequence 
,of application of certain costs related to construction standards. 

I do not mean the details, but what standard did you use in terms 
·of space and air conditioning and the walls !hnd whatever? What 
~tandard did you use to arrive at that $45,000? 

Ms. HARKER. Basically, we tried to comply, in developing the 
master plan, with Federal standards the best we could and as much 
as we Imew them. 

We also used the LEAA publication, "The High Oost of Building 
Unconstitutional Jails"; $45,000 is a low estimate, I believe, if you 
are talking about per cell estimates. That may be correct, but if 
you are talking about the additional programs and space needed for 
each inmate, then, of course, it drives it up. 

I do not know exacfu what the figures are to build J>risons one 
way or another way. 'J.'his publication that I mentioned indicates 
that it is cheaper to comply with some standards than with other 
standards, but the biggest ~roblem is the space allotment and the 
additional program space allotment per inmate, depending on your 
level of security. 

Also, if you try to a]?ply Federal standards to jails that are in 
existence already, then It makes them almost not useable because 
the majority of our jails were built in the 1930's and they do not 
conform to the standards of today and are very difficult to renovate 
to make them conform to what are our common standards today. 

Senator BIDEN. I would like to pursue this, but understand why 
I am asking this question. I think you do, but it is essential to know 
why I ask it. 

If any of the legislation, whether Senator Mathias' or mine, or 
Oongressman Evans' or whomever, is going to attach a dollar figure 
to it to be able to aid the States, then it is important that we have 
some realistic understanding of how the States arrive at the cost of 
providing space that they say is needed or the Federal courts'say are 
needed. 

If I understand what you said, Ms. Harker, the thrust of your 
study was one which used as its basic building block existing Federal 
guidelines so that, in effect, you arrived at that figure not independ
ently, but you arrived at that figure as a consequence of looking at 
what is set down at the Fe:derallevel for the construction of facilities. 

If that is high or low, and if you are off by 50 percent, then my 
coming up with a bill of $300 million which gives $2.2 million to 
Delaware, quite frankly is not worth the effort on the U.S. Senate 
Floor to get it out of committee. , 

I might well be working on a different idea. The same is true with 
Senator Mathias in terms of whether or not he is going to be able 
to alleviate tho construction cost problems. Maybe we should be 
talking about regiona.l prisons and instead of 4 maybe we need 20. 

That is why I ask the question. So, go right ahead, panel. 
Mr. VAi,JGIIN. Senator, the Sussex Oorrectional Institution was 

built around 1930. Those cells are smaller than the a.ccepted 
dimensions at this time. 

Senator BIDEN. Whose dimensions? 
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Mr. VAUGHN. The ones that were set down by Judge Schwartz 
in his court hearing. 

Senator BIDEN. As interpreted as Delaware law? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yes. And, standards established by the National 

Clearinghouse or people of that nature. 
Senator BIDEN. I am sorry for these digressions,but I think this is 

important. 
Did the judge say that not only did Delaware standard, as "I, 

Judge Schwartz, interpret it about .the Sussex County facility, but I 
also have here in my hand the Federal standards which say it must be 
and therefore I rule that"? 

Do you follow what I am driving at? 
Mr. PARKINS. I am not quite sure. In the overcrowding suit, the one 

we are now grappling with, there was no comment made as to the con
ditions at Sussex. There was a lawsuit involved in Sussex which was 
settled by co.nsent order prior to the Smyrna litigation. 

The court did not say or intimate anything that would intimate that 
the conditions at SmYlna did violate or did not violate the Federal 
standards. 

Senator BID EN. OK. Proceed. 
Senator MATHIAS. Let me ask a question. What is the relationship 

proportionately of your pretrial prison population to your convict 
popUlation? 

Mr. Vauglm. Out of 1,040 we have about 150 or 160 pretrial. 
Senator MATHIAS. So, roughly 10 or 12 percent? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yes. 
We have somewhere around llO or 115 at DCC. 
Senator MATHIAS. Tpank you. 
Senator BIDEN. How about the average length of stay, that is" 

incarceration prior to conviction or acquittal? 
Mr. VAUGHN. It would be hard to say, Senator, because of the cir-

cumstances that now exist. I would not be able to answer the question. 
Senator BIDEN, Mr. Rabasca? 
Mr. R.t\.BASCA. It is almost impossible to measure this. 
Mr. VAUGHN. I might say, Senator, that in the increase in popula

tion, the increase has been in the area of sentencing of inmates as 
opposed to pretrial inmates. Those figures remain fairly constant, 

Mr. QUINN. I would address the standards issue which you raised . 
There are, I think, more than one set· of standards which have been 
used. I think the most useful has been the standards prom1;ugated by, 
the National Clearinguhose of Criminal Justice Planning and Archi
tecture which is funded with r~E.AA funds out of Urbana, TIL They 
have a huge document, sever ..... telephone books in length, I imagine, 
which goes into quite a bit of detail about design specifications for 
different types of facilities, whether you are dealing WIth a short-term 
holding facility or a community-based correctional facility. 'rhey have 
design ~tandards for all of them. 

IIi addition, there is the national standards and goals which were 
adopted, I guess, 10 years ago which have been recently reviewed and 
adopted in somewhat revised fashion in Delaware. 

I understand that there is also underway a national effort for an 
accreditation process for prisons, much as exists in the medical field. I 



36 

imngin13 that th13 set of standards '''hich they are dealing with would be 
similar to those which now exist. 

I think Ms. Harkei' hit it on the head when she said the most signifi
cant problem is the increase in program space. That may be what is 
ch'ivingthe cost up.· . 

In tel'ms of mat61'ials, I thihk most bI the recommendations indicate 
that the traditional hardware and reinforced concretJo and some of the 
other designs, architectual designs, may not be required, but that there 
are other means of controlling anti providing sMurity. 

But· they had in those stantiatds many, many programmatic 
requirements. 

Senator BIDEN. Such as? 
Mi'. QUINN. I will detail some of th13 aspects of th13 proposed new 

facility in ~ ew Castle County.which tries to meet the National Olearing
house desIgn standards. 

I emphasize that this is proposed. Ourrently what we are trying to 
do is to make some order out of chaos. 

Thel'e has been a great deal of confusi.on in the correctional system 
in the State over the last year as we are rushing about trying to meet 
the court orders. 

In tlying to desittn a new prison, we have taken some substantial 
amounts of care. There is currently in existence an advi!3ory com
mittee ,yhich includes representatives of the police and social service 
agencies and the courts as well as corrections, in attempting to design 
that facility so that it meets all of our needs of the criminal justice 

sysStem'h h . 't' 1 l' . d" tnh t 1d' 1 d 0, t ese are t e llll 10, C eSlgn ill IctLtlOns. J. 11' wou Inc u e a 
facility for up to 300 individuals, det13ntioners andl'elatively low-term 
inmates. We attempted to incorporate the acl'\Tanced state-of-the-art 
as we know it. It is designed to 15e !3edure, but without the traditional 
bars and hardware. 

It is divided into living modules of 24 imhatM maximum. The high 
security inmates would be p,ut in a 12-module section. The National 
Clearinghouse feels this will eliminate alienation and decrease the 
number of assaults on prisoners and help to develop more of a feeling 
of involvement in programs rather than a feeling of being a number 
in a huge institution. 

All of the rooms have on outside '\Tiew which is reguested by the .. 
National Clearinghouse. In other words, there is !l. window to the out·· 
side. There ar13 70 square feet to the cell. TheI'e is acoess to exercise 
and recreation equipment, including a gymnasium which serves as 
a multipurpose facility. ... 

There is staff thete to provide :recreation. 
There is an educational program with a staff providing the voca

tional education, GED, and remedial reading. 
Thera is psychological counseling and availability of a psychiatrist. 

For both counseling and diagnosis, there is drug and alcohol counselors 
and availability of counselors for family oounseling with space pro
vided if that is appropriate with the wife or husband coming in, 

I think the medical area is the one which was alluded to earlier. 
There }s a ml:ldical scree~~ proces~ \Vhi~h Fakes place immediately 
upon lntake. That medICal screemng, InCIdentally-although the 
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contract, I do not believe, as yet hils been signed-will, I believe, be 
the only statewide contracted health system. in the United States. 

The entire prison system, adult and juvenile corrections, male and 
female, the health care will be contracted to an outside provider. 

Records nre a significant problem. You asked a question which we 
could not answer. We have asked ourselves many questions over the 
past year vv'hich we could not answer because the State record system 
IS m\:tremely deficient. Those answers are needed to move forward in 
planning and programing. 

Oonsequently, substantial amounts of staff time were taken to bet 
best estimates. 

But there is currently underway in Mr. Rabasca's job, an effort to 
computerize the criminpl justice s1stem and to provide an offender
based transaction system so that information gathored earlier in the 
process will be available when the offender gets to the institution and 
will not have to be gathered a,gain and will be avaiable there. 

Senator BIDElN. That need not entail capital costs in terms of con
struction of the facility. Y 01,.1 could house that in the beautiful building 
,ye have right here i can you not, 

Mr. QUINN. There has to be space ava-Hable for the records depart
ment and a computer terminal in the facility. 

Senator BIDElN. All you need is a computer terminal. You do not 
need spl\ce. What do you need besides one little room no bigger than 
what r [1m sitting in right now? 

Mr. QUINN. I think. there will have to be an additional intake process. 
That terminal will not just be getting information. out, but will be 
puttin~ informn.tion in. So when someone comes in for intake, n.ddi
tional mfOlmation above and beyond what has 'been ~a,thered before 
will hn.ve to be gathered by the intake officers and mamtained in the 
record file and ultimately put on the computer. 

There is also space for a library, both a law library and a general 
purpose library. Of course, there 'is general maintenance. 

Senator BIDEN. I think the law Ubrary in n. room with a view would 
go over big. [Laughter.] 

We will all heal' about that. 
Mr. QUINN. The woman's facility is located nearby but not in the 

same facility so that they may make use of some of the same st~ff 
.. programs. 

One last note I might make is this. 
The facility, as it is currently bein~ designed, is modular, that is, 

we are hoping that we can expand, 1f appropriate in future years if 
the need arises, without any significant new construction costs. 

Senator BIDElN. You had indicated earlier, or someone indicated 
ea.rlier-nnd this may still be within your bailiwick, Mr. Quinn-the 
fact that vocationalfactilities have gotten the axe in an attempt to 
find bed space. 

Is thn.t correct? In order to find space have we had to put beds-
Mr. VAUGHN, Yes; about a year ago at one bllilcling, that iS t two 

bays were used fol.' housing. 
Senator BIDEN. In terms of the new facility being planned or 

wh.atever ends up actually being done, are the program functions of the 
prison, whether they be vocationally oriented or libraries or gym~ 
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nasiums or whatev.er, are they designed with the idea of rehltbilitating 
or to control the prison population and make it more humane while they 
are there? 

Mr. VAUGHN. You are speaking of--
Senator B:IDEN. For example, the manual that you are hopefully 

going to tel1ch the fellow who js going to work on that Buick auto
mobile, you take it apart and retake it apart. Is that vocational 
program of teaching an inmate how to be a mechanic; is that purpose 
to control prison :population to bring order ,,,-ithin a prison so that 
people are not flittmg with time on their hands? 

Or is there a belief on your par~,. or anyone within the cop.'ectional 
system, that you really can rehabIlItate and change the attItude of a 
person and actually provide a skill for that person going out of the 
prison? 

Mr. VAUGHAN. Senator, I think you have to combine the academic 
end with the vocation. I believe that we need an e}..,})ansion of our 
education~ programs. 

Senator BIDEN. The only thing I did prior to being elected to the 
Senate was that I was a criminal defense attorney. I remember going 
through the prison in 1972 with Mr. Frank. The only question in the 
articles written were about my competency as a defense attorney and 
how could so many of my clients end up behind bars. 

But one of the jokes I felt was this. Maybe we should llot be lying 
to the public at the State or Federal level. But there was the attempt 
at rehabilitation with regard to teaching vocations. 

I see no prospect at all, under the Delaware correctional system as 
it has been-and I am not assessing blame-that you could teach, 
for example, anyone at a facility to come· out as a qualified mechanic 
from the facility. I am talking about from its inception. I have been 
through there. I have been in it, through it, and by it. 

I have represented people who have been through it. There is not 
the remotest possibility, not the remotest possibility, that someone 
walks out and is ~oin~ to be qualified to do the job. 

Yet, we advertIsed m the past, and not you people at the table, but 
in the past we hl1ve advertised tha.t that qualification would exist. 

So, I think what we have done is to have exacerbated the problem. 
Let us take a specific example. You have a black client of mine who 
goes through the program. We convince that client that they have, in 
fact, really have learned something. Then we convince somebody who 
may already have a disI>osition that is not problack and who runs a 
gas station and he should hire the person who has a card from the 
prison that says that they have gone through the program. 

Then the first thing that happens is that Mrs. Smith brings in her 
Buick and the prisoner, thinking he knows what he is doing, does 
severe damage to. it. 

Then the proprietor of the gas station, who did not want ot be patt 
of the .program anyway, walks away saying: ICSee all those blacks? 
They are all the same." . 

The prisoner we put out on th~ street, telling hinl that he qualifies 
for something by gIVing him a card says: "See all those white folks? 
They are prejudiced against me. Here I was qualified and I did not 
even get a job." 
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That is a common thing that I see. When we are planning a new 
facilitYI I hope that we will tell people what is remotely realistic about 
what we are doing within a vocational program. 

We have a carpenter's program, aplum,ber's program. Do you have 
several washers and dryers down there teaching people how to deal 
with going out and being qualified to be wahser mechanics and get 
jobs? 

In other words, what I am trying to get at is this. What in the vo
cational end is realistically going to be done for the dollar figure that 
has been given to us? What realistically can be done? Can we put any
body on the street, assuming we have them in there for enough time, 
that upon going through the full spectrum of any planned progrnm, 
could be qualified to be a technician in whatever field we pick? 

Where does that fit into your plHn? 
Mr. QUINN. I will try to answer that. 
Let me go back to your initial question which was: lIAre all of these 

programs designed to provide skills so that they have jobs when they 
leave the prison, Ol' are they just something to keep them busy while 
they are there?" 

I think the answer is both, if you interpret broadly the first part. 
I do not think we are going to be able to give someone a card and 

have them walk out and be a washer repairman, but I think we ;nay 
give them some basic skills and, certainly, as the Commissioner indi
cated, if they cannot Tead, then we can give them some readinO' skills 
so they will be betteT prepared to find a job and hold it in the future. 

I am not sure that we can place him in the specific job we trained 
him for, but perhaps we can train him for some work habits and pro
vide him with some work habits that will enable him to stay within 
a job that he obtains on the outside. 

Senator BIDEN, I think that is important that that gets advertised 
like that. One of the reasons that folks out there are so upset with all 
of us who have been involved with the criminal justice system is that 
we have really overpromised them, 

We have told them that we are going to s~end more of their money 
to rehabilitate this guy and we never really mtended that. 

Mr. QUINN. The word "rehabilitation"-I think if that were the 
way the things were sold to the public, that is, that we are putting 
people in prison to rehabilitate them, then I agree wholeheartedly with 
you; ;Sut that is wrong. I do not believe we put people in pri~on to re
habilItate them, We put them there to prevent them from domg harm 
to society and to punish them. 

Rehabilitation can be provided many, many other ways without 
having to provide their meals, their medical care, and 24 hour coverage. 

But while they are in there I think it is beneficial to give them access 
to some programs which, again, may make them or give them a better 
chance to be a better productive member of society when they leave. 

Senator BIDEN. I do not expect it now, but for the record would 
you submit at a later time the percenta~e of the overall estimu,tes for 
the cost of construction of what over faCIlities vou contemplate? 

What percentage of those al'e of consequence of J?l'ogrammatical 
design? What percentage of those are related to havrng to put a li
brary in, a gymnasium, a vocational training center? What percentage 
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is there? What is the dollar figure and the overall dollar figure that 
you are ~iving us that goes to those :programmatical things that you 
have desIgned into the new constructIOn of the prison facility? 
. Mr. QUINN. We will attempt to. It will be difficult, but we will 
attempt to. 

Senator BIDEN. Without objection, so ordered. 
[The material referred to had not been received when this publica

tion went to press.] 
Mr. QUINN. While the programmatic requirements are there 

to meet the national standards, I do not object to most of those. 
I think that people !l.~ree that some recreation space is n..,<.;8ssary. 
You cannot keep people locked up 24 hours a day. 

Senator BIDEN. I agree. 
I think one of the travesties of the system that was built in 1968 

or whenever it was, was this. I went do-1-VIl to practice law, and al
though I am a religious man and practice my religion and go to mass 
every Sunday, I thought it was absolutely proposterous that we 
built this be~utiful chapel at the expense of a gymnasium. It was the 
most ludicrous thing I could imagine being done. Yet, we did it. 

It is absolutely crazy. I get guys down there. The:y go out and 
play basketball in subzero weather, which is the recreatIOn they have 
because of the only outside facility, but they could go into a nice, 
big, heated place to pray-and it was a beautiful chapel. 

I would rather have them pray in their cells and play in the chapel 
than play in the cells and pray in. the chapel. Those are the kinds of 
things we want to get at in terms of understanding what figures you 
·are using for us to have some feel. 

Senator Mathias? 
Senator MATHIAS. Commissioner, for the record, how long have 

you been in prison work? 
. Mr. VAUGHN. Since October 1976. 

Senator MATHIAS. What was your previous eA'"Perience? 
Mr. VAUGHN. I served 20 years with the Delaware State Police and 

retired. 
Senator MATHIAS. So you have been in law enforcement and prison 

activity really all of your career? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yes; I have been on cOUJ.lcils involving corrections 

over the years between my retirement and coming here to this job. 
Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Chairman, just to put this hearing into 

prospective, we are looking specificnl1y at Delaware problems as 
problems of importance, but I think it should be noted that more 
than half of. the States are in a similar situation. 
. More than half the States are faced with court suits which ch1\l1-
lenge the constitutionality of conditions in the prisons. So, the sitmt-
tion here is, in fact, very typical of the national problem. . 

In Baltimore the other day Judge Kaufmann, who is one of tho 
Federal judges in t,he district of Maryland, ordered the city to begin 
to reduce overcrowding by about 25 percent, which would be a very 
tough job to do. 

Was your court order of that magnitude? What percentage wore 
you dealing with? . 

M.r. VAUGHN. Yes, sir. I would say so. I would like to add this, 
if you are interested in where we mIght be right, now, to i:Jay this. 



41 

I referred to the furlough program earlier. We are in such need for 
housing or some other means that at the present time we have 134 
people on the furlough program. 

We started with maybe about It dozen and hoped it would not get 
any bigger. But it just kept increasing. 

Senator MATHIAS. What is your average square footage per 
prisoner? 

Mr. VAUGHN. It wO~lld vary from institution to institution. At the 
Kent Oorrectional InsLi.tution, which was built around 1930, it would 
be considerably less than at DCC, perhaps 45 or 50 or maybe 40 
square feet. 

Senator MATHIAS. Per prisoner? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yes. 
Senator MATHIAS. That is relatively lu.xurious by our standards in 

Maryland. At the Maryland State Penitentiary, it has about 49}~ 
square feet for a two-man ceU. That is pl·etty tight. 

Mr. VAUGHN. In our housing since late Junef they have been 
allotted 75 squate feet in a dormitory setting. 

Senlttor MATHIAS. Do you think that Parkinson's Law applies 1h 
the prison business? In other words, if either out of their own resources 
or with Federal assistance, the States built larger prisons; are they 
going to fill up jtrst because the space is there? 

Do you as a commissioner, haye' a gi'eater incentive to look to the 
other outlets that the Governor talked about because it is a tight 
person situation? Would it be easier for you if you had space to lock 
everybudy UP' in.? . 

Mr. VAUGHN. I earlier said that it would take the entire criminal 
justice field to prevent that froin happening. I am afraid thOlt if it 
were left entirely to the department of correctioris, that v,ery well 
could hlllppen because we really have no choice in who Is,sent to us or 
how or when. 

I beli:eve that the situation you talk about c'ould not develop unless 
it was controlled by the overall system. 

Ms. HARKER. If I might interrupt, the Senaltor has indicated that 
our situation is typical of the other Sta.tes· that are under court orders. 
Th:at is not necessarily trtle in that other States have the luxury, if I 
might ca;U it that; of shifting ar6und to' county jails tmd just· not 
taKing people in State institutions. 

But we do not nf);ve tlifllt ability since we are limited to Smyrna, 
Sttss~, pretrial arui~ arid whatever else w~ might be able to coIiW 
up with. 

Senllltdt MaTHIAS. By tltypioaJ" I merely mefllnt tliat you ,vere 
subject to this kind of challenge. . 

Ms. HaRKEn·. I ktiow' that, but we have one less answer. We cannot 
say: (10K, we are not going to take people in: St8Jt(~ instituti0Bs. They 
are goin$ to stay in tp.e c,outttry j.tllil for their' ter~ .. " _. . 

That IS now l!esultmg m Baltuhore.0oanty or othel' cOUilt:11ails 
conritlg under the~ same type 6f thing. . 

But at least llhis g1'ves you enougli lsviitiIb:e to· try to' develop aJl 
other alternatives. . 

Senator MATHIAS. Since that question bas come up,. liave yot! .a:fiy 
precedent fDr housing State prisoners in Federal institutions? Have 
you had that experience? 
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Mr. VAUGHN. Yes; in fact} the c:eneral a.ssembly in November of 
this year appropriated an additional $84,OOO-and the bill was signed 
a few dn,ys ago-we would hope to use that money for an inmate who 
could not make it in one of our institutions or for protective custody 
or things of tha.t nature. 

I am afraid if we got into that area, in order to relieve the over
crowding, then, for instance, some of the people we had on furlough 
I do not think it would be a wise thing to send those J?eople to another 
State. I would rather back them into our prisons agam and send some 
of other inmates to another institution. 

Senator MATHIAS. But this program and money is designed to 
allow you to tl'U.Ilsfcr :1 prisoner to a Fedel'al institution. 

Mr. VAUGHN. Yes, SIr. At the present time I think you will find 
that you might have quite a chore in finding one that will be able to 
take too many prisoners. They are jammed themselves. 

Senator MATHIAS. I would agree with that. 
But when it happens, do you lose control of that prisoner? I assume 

that the sentence imposed by the State judge is the one which is 
carried out, but is it carried out in accordance with State guidelines 
or Federal guidelines? 

In other words, for parole provisions or good time provisions, are 
they going to be in accordance with State 01; Federal law? 

Mr. VAUGHN. I would say State law. 
We have the right to recall or return a prisoner from another insti

tution, at this time. 
Senator MATHIAS. How do you decide who will be transferred to a 

Federal institution if that possiblity arises? 
Mr. VAUGHN. I would say in most cases it would fall in the area of 

protective custody or the safekeeping of an inmate who might not 
De able to make it' in one of our institutions due to a number of various 
circumstances. 

Senator MATHIAS. It is just a tough life in prisonj is it not? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yes; he could be on somebody's list to be harmed. 
Senator MATHIAS. Going back to testimony, both by the Governor 

and by Congressman Evans, the question arose as you yourself 
discussed it-and perhaps any other member of the panel might like 
to coinInent on thiS also-=--but we have to decide who we are going to 
lock up. 

If tliere are people who break the law, but commit victimless crimes, 
. then perhaps we ought to treat them in a different way. You have the 
alcoholic who is one example. 

But who, in your judgment, should we be locking up? Who should 
be incarcerated? 
. Mr. VAUGHN. Of course, you have homicides and burglars and 
robbers and sexual assaults and rapes. 

Senator MATHIAS. Crimes of violence? 
Mr. VAUGHN. Yesj and incidentally that is to a large degree what 

we have in the Delaware Correctional Center at this time. We do not 
have the records capability to keep an updated list, but in March the 
list was surprising as to the offense and to the length of sentence. 
Perhaps this week we will have another list. It does not appear to be 
.changing that much. 
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Senator MATHIAS.I said that was my last question, but one more 
does occur to me. 

n you are dealing with a prison population which is largely a 
population guilty of crimes of violence, which is what you have just 
told us, then what about the system of parole under which we have 
been operating? 

Mr. VAUGHN. We, at the present time, have about 3,500 or 3,600 
people on parole, that is, they are on probation. We have about 500 
on parole. That figure has also increased by leaps and bounds. It 
probably has increased at least an equal rate and maybe more than the 
incarceration rate. 

Senator MATHIAS. Have your supervisory personnel for people on 
parole or probation increased proportionately to that populatIOn? 

Mr. VAUGHN. Yesi butnottoasufficientnumber. Governor DuPont; 
in his master plan, emphasizes the need for more probation and parole 
officers. 

In some cases, at the present time, we are calTying a caseload in the 
neighborhood of 120 where I believe the Federal Government, the 
last time I talked with one of their men, they were around 45. 

So we have a very heavy caseload in that area. 
Senator MATHIAS .. Would you prefer to continue with a parole 

system, or would you go to the system which has been discussed in 
connection with the reVlsion of the Federal Criminal Oode, whioh is to 
attempt to have a more definite system? 

Mr. VAUGHN. You are talking about determinate sentencing? 
Senator MATHIAS. Yes; we had a good example of it the other day 

in a court. I have forgotten what State it was. But a court imposed a 
sentence of over 1,000 years. 

Senator BIDEN. That was the State of Indiana. 
Senator MATHIAS. That brings the whole system, I think, into 

ridicule. . . 
Mr. VAUGHN. I talked with the warden at San Quentin. They have 

determinate sentencin~. ' 
He said in the begmning the population decreased, but then for 

some reason it steadily increased. . '. . . 
I am not sure, but I think it may be New Hampshire that has 

recently ~one ~o that... . . ..... 
There IS qmte an artIcle m the correctIOns magazme about 2 or 3 

months ago. When you finish reading the article, you really have a 
problem to decide which was the best. . . . 

Senator M,ATHIAS. You lose flexibility in dealing with tlie size of 
your populatIOn; do you not? 

Mr. VAUGHN. Yes. 
Senator MATHIAS. If you commit yourself. . .•. 
Mr. VAUGHN. At the end of incarceration you lose control of the 

individual because there would be no parole. . . '. 
Senator MATHIAS. Thank you 'verymuch, Commissioner.. 
Mr. Ohairman, the Baltimore Sun oil Sunday, December 4, had a 

very interesting article on the subject. 
1 would like to submit that for the record. 
Senator BIDEN. Without objection, that will be placed irithe 

record at this point. . 
[The material referred to follows:] 

,,' ',' 
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[From the Baltimore SUD, Dec. 4, 1977] 

THE MORE PRISONS WE BUILD THE MORE WE FILL 

(By C. Fraser Smith) 

Are Federal judges pushing the states so hard on prison reform and construction 
that, when the overcrowding crisis is past, the horizon will be interrupted fre
quently by abandoned prisons? 

Will residents of the Orangeville neighborhood in East Baltimore have to endure 
the ultimate irony of learning that the R90-bed prison thcy opposed in vain wa~, 
as ::lome of them still insist, unneeded? 

If national policy on prisons or scientific analysis of trends in crime were the 
only indicators available the answer would be difficult. 

A recent study commissioned by the Federal Law Enforcement Assistance Ad
ministration says there is no national prisons policy, nothing firm to use as a 
guide for planning. And prison demographers caution that they are pioneers, 
groping in a wilderness of changing and unknown variables. 

Unfortuately for those who would like to use this argument against the 
state's plans, however, new prisons are needed and the need is unlikely to fade. 
Historically, with few exceptions, prisons are not decommissioned until they 
are patently unfit for human habitation, and frequently not even then. 

Alcatraz in California, closed in 19G3, is one of the few exceptions to the rille 
that is illustrated by the Ohio State Penitimtiai-y: It closed in 1973, but re-opened 
later in the year and now houses 981 prisoners. Prisons hailed as replacements often 
merely supplement. 

Prince Georges county opened the first section of a new detention center in 
December of last year-and the old jail, with a capacity of 190 beds, was almost 
immediately acquired by the state to be used until July of 1979, at least. 

A spokesman for the Federal Bureau of Prisons said last week that three of 
the lEfrgest and best known prisons in the federal system-McNeil Island off 
the cnast of Washington state, the U.S. penitentiaries at Leavenworth, Kan., 
and A:tlanta-are unfit for habitation and should be closed. 

But on January 1, 1975, there were 22,361 inmates in the Federal prison system. 
The mosi; recent count shows 30,116, not including 1,000 Federal prisoners 
recently sent to halfway houses. 

DUling the two-year period, the population grew by more than 8,000 persons, 
while three new facilities with space for 1,500 came into service. So, it is un
likely that the three Federal pens will be closed in the near future despite the 
bureau's candid appraisal of their conditioIi. 

Mark A. Levine, commissioner of corrections in Maryland, has a list of his 
own, but wi.ll not offer it for iJubiication, preferring noi; i;o invite troub1e. 

Mr. :Levine and the national spokeman say thete is alinost no possibility that 
proposed new prisons will serve only to meet a temproary crisis-the way scliools 
did in response to the baby boom-and then become surplus real estate. 

Even if the population projections with their public policy variables prove 
inaccurate and the demand actually falls dramatically, they say, there will be 
no surplus prison space pecause they will take the opportunity to close the places 
that are not fit to live in. 

The more cynical-or realistic-view is that there is a law of expanding require
ments for prison space: If the beds a.te there, they will be filled by judges re
sponding to law and order politicians who are responding to the fears -of their 
constituents. 

Led by social scientists like James Q. Wilson of Harvard, a number of experts 
have begun to insist that priSons must be used simply as a means of taking the 
offen.der off· the street to. remove any opportunity to further offend. "Deter
minant" sentences, in which conviction guarantees imprisonment fora specific 
period of time, are a part of this approach. 

Such a policy, it is obServed, will tend to increase or sustain the prison popula
.tion even after baby booins or similar population phenomena are at an end. Since 
1970, for example, longer sentences have meant il. 20 percent decline in the rate at 
which prisoners have left the correctional system in Maryland. 
. On the other side of this general prison policy debate are those who say prisons 

haye never worked-have always served to cement II. crIminal view of society and 
'to polish the criminal techniques. Advocates of this view often urge a moratorium 
on new prison construction until the policy alternatives are more thoroughly 
considered. 
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Barbara Knudson, a professor of criminology at the University of Minnesota and 
a staff member of several national crime commissions, says the eOliimunihy
oriented rehabilitation approach has never been given a decent chance in this 
country. _ 

"It's like sending in one doctor to deal with the disease of 10 million people and, 
when he fails, saying, "Well, modern medicine doesn't work' " she says. Her view: 
build prisons only for those offenders who show they are threats to others, incar
cerate them and never let them out. 

For the others, she says, community oriented programs are best: halfway houses, 
probation and paroie programs, and the like. 

But after several times around the reform track, she has little hope that any 
real attempt will be made to deal with the prisons, largely because prisoners have 
no constituencies. 
- The trial and error of recent years, with the fairly dominant trend toward get
tough policies in criminal justice, have created some odd bedfellows, Dr. Knudson 
says. The conservatives, who want jail sentences used punitively and the liberals 
who want equity or uniformity in sentencing, end up in favor of the "determinant" 
sentencing often-and, therefore, in support of the trend toward larger prison 
populations. 

In Maryland several years ago, the corrections planners "pinned their hopes" 
on a network of community corrections programs. But, according to the state's 
master plan for corrections, "It was obvious by .Tanullr3T 1976, that the program, 
designed to reduce the popUlation in the prisons by 40 per cent, was foundering on 
the rocks of local resistance. Fewer than 150 of a projected 2,100 beds were 
established. 

And opposition has diminished very little, if any, since then. Many efforts are 
being expended and theories propounded, for example, to defeat the Continental 
Can ProJect. 
At a community meeting last week, Councilman Nathan C. Irby, Jr., (D., 2d) 

said the state ought to stop sending numbers runners, delinquent fathers and drunk 
drivers to fail. If that kind of offender could be dealt with in some other way out
side of prison, he suggested, the prisons wouldn't be so crowded and the need to 
build new ones in residential neighborhoods would go away. _ 

Prison population characteristics do not support Mr. Irby's view, however. 
Department of Corrections statistics show only 9 individuals ate now incarcer

ated for domestic crimes; only 5 for gambling of all kinds, including numbers writ-
ing and running; and, still a minimal figure relatively, only 147 persons are serving 
jail termS for all motor vehicle violations. 

The demand for prison beds comes from men and women guilty of murder, 
assault, drug violations, breaking-and-entering, weapons violations and kidnaping. 
And most of the oUenders in these categories are being St:ht Lu prison fOi" longer 
periods of time-in Maryland and thtougliout the nation. 

Maryland's experience with these categories of offenders over the last six years 
is roughly paraliel to the national experience: Of the persons committed to prison 
here in 1970, 53.2 percent had committed a serious crime of the- type mentioned 
above; in 1976, the percentage had increased to 61.5 percent. 

More crucially fot the ovet-crowding crisis, the mean or average sentence for 
those coming into prison in 1976 was 49.5 months as compared to 33.4. only 6 years 
earlier. 

With indicators of this dramatic magnitude, it is not Surprising to learn that on 
December 1, 1976, the state Division of Correction had -7,087 inmates in facUities 
with a IIde~irable" capacity of 5,025. To help accomodate the demand j the state 
has done a number of things. It has put a second bunk in 1,410 single-mali cells and 
652 extra betlti iu dOl'!nitory nr~n.C! .. 

In the State Penitentiary in Baltimore, cells with 49.5 Square feet of space house 
two men. The American Correctional Association calls fora minimUm of 50 
square feet for one man and other authorities put the requirement at a still higher 
~~ -

Similar situations have prompted extraordinary orders from Federal judges in 
recent years. The first widely publicized court-ordered overhaul of a prison system 
came in Alabama, where Judge Frank M. Johnson found that overcrowding and 
other poor HYing condItions ·~'n.Qt olliy ma.kes it impassible for inmateS to reha.bili-
tate themselves, but also makes dehabilitation inevitable." _ . 

He ordered a ban on the state system until the popUlation had been _reduced 
from 5,100 to 2,600. 

21j;..007-78--4 
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In Rhode Island, Judge Raymond J. Pettine, found that the stnte's mnximum 
security facility, built 100 years ago to house 55 prisoners, had for the last 5 years 
held an average of 420. The prison is an iminent health hazard, Judge Pettine 
ruled, and ordered it closed within a year. 

And in Baltimore, Judge Frank Kauffman recently ordered the city to begin.re
ducing overcrowding in the City Jnil by about 25 percent. About 750 of the jail's 
1,950 inmates are state prisoners-backed up there becnuse the state has no place 
to house them. The jail wns designed for less than hnlf the number of inmntes now 
housed there. 

Thus, the immediate pressure from court orders nnd the pressure from mnny 
other quarters forces the state to forecast its needs for the next 10 to 15 years and 
hORe the forecasts nre reasonably accurate. 

'Essentially what the stntisticians tell us is that by the mid-1980's we might be
gin to see a leveling off of the need. They also tell us," says Commissioner Levine, 
"that when that levels off, we'll have n high level of general population and a 
need for more beds than are now nvailable." 

Currently, more than half the stntes face court suits challenging the constitu
tionality of conditions in their prisons. They must act on the basis of the best 
available information. 

And that shows in Maryland, according to the master plan, that if nothing at all 
were done to provide additionnl space, the state would have a "deficit" of 4,319 
beds by 1982. 

The state plans to squeeze beds out of as may locntions as it can find. It planned 
to acquire nine trailers, of which seven would be available to the state, adding 50 
to 70 minimum security beds; it hoped to be able to find 382 community-baSed 
beds by January, 1979; it planned n 182-bed medium security prison at Hagers
town by January, 1978; it hopes to have the Continental Can building ready by 
September, 1979; and it plans to build a medium security prison nt Jessup by 
January 1, 1979. 

If all goes well, the deficit would be cut from 4,319 to 1,379. This IIdeficit," 
according to the plan, is relo,tive to the American Correctional Association stand
ards. And, since the current over-crowding exceeds those standards by 1,932, the 
1982 situation is improved almost 600. 

The Jaw enforcement administration study suggests that the states would be 
better able to deal with their problems if there were a coherent national policy. 
With such a policy it might be possible, for example, to determine what is an 
appropriate prison population size for any single jurisdiction. 

Among the variables that might be programmed into predictions of the future 
populations, the report says, are mistakes made with present prison populations. 
To the extent the problems are poorly handled, repeat violations may be increased. 

"Imprisonment problems that will occur in the next fe v years," it says, "are 
the legacy of policy choices that [are being made now]." 

Senator BIDEN. I have a few more questions. I will try to make 
them pointed. 

Mr. Rabasca, you have been given the job of projecting. There 
are lies, damn lies, and statistics. You are caught with that problem, 
are you not?· 

Mr. RABASCA. Yes. 
Senator BIDEN. Have you made projections of Delaware's prison 

population? Have you gotten into that at all? 
Mr. RABASCA. Yes; I have. 
Senator BID EN, Could you share those with us? 
Mr. RABASCA. You want the specific figures? Are you interested 

in the technique I used or the rationale? 
Senator BIDEN. The figures. The results. What are we faced with 

going down the road? I doubt if Deia.ware is significantly different 
in terms of direction. . 

MI'. RABASCA. Let me point out, first of all, that prediction, of 
course, is a risky business. To try to predict 5, 6, and 10 years into 
the future based upon 2 01' 3 years of data is sheer folly. 
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We can project what we think the trends are goin~ to be and given 
that things will continue the way they aTe today, It almost aSSUTes 
that death and taxes, of course, and the prison population will increase 
as the State population inr.:reases. 

So, we have projected, 'within the simple parameters of what we 
think the population of the prisons will be in the next several years, 
this. 

On that basis for the year 1977 we projected a range of somewheTe 
between 948 and 1114. 

Senator BIDEN. What are we starting with? What was it in 1976? 
Mr. RABASCA. In 1976 we had a population of 836 as an average 

daily population, plus some 130 or 140 detainees. It is a very slight 
increase on a contmuing basis. 

As I say, Senator--
Senator BID EN. How far did you go? 
Mr. RA13ASCA. I projected it out to 1990, simply because we had 

population figures projected out to 1990. Anything over the next 
12 months from now I would not want to be associated with. 

If we would arrive at those parameters, we would be fortunate. It 
would indicate that nothing had occurred within the system to change 
the relationships and the variables. We are essentially saying that 
3 to 4 years from nmv we will have an increase of about 300. This was 
the figure we went with. 

Senator BID EN. So what you are really saying is that we really do 
not know. We cannot project with any degree of accuracy from the 
year 1985 or 1990? 

Mr. RABASCA. That is correct. 
Senator BIDEN. I have another question. 
Excuse me, Senator Mathias? 
Senator MATHIAS. It is demographic question alone. It is a question 

of how) that is, what the criminal laws are going to be and how they 
are going to be enforced and what improvements there might be in 
techniques of preventing crimes and reaching criminals before they 
commit acts; is it not? 

Mr. RABASCA. Absolutely. 
Senator MATHIAS. Hopefully maybe the educational system will 

g,l'ab hold. 
Mr. RABASCA. One of the residual benefits of prediction is that it 

not only helps to see what is going to happen in the future, as the 
Commissioner indicated, it is not only the corrections problem, but 
it is the criminal justice systems problem. 

So, as far back upstream in the system we can go in order to capture 
as much data as we can about what occU~'s in the system, the better 
'we can fQrecast what is going to occur when the sentenced prisoner 
arrives at the prison. 

Senator MATHIAS. The school population problem on which we all 
went off and made mistakes was a demographic problem. That shows 
just how tough the projections are. 

Mr. RABASCA. Yes j but the only agl'eement is that somewhere in the 
1990's, the young male adult populatIOn will peak out. We can expect a 
turnaround at that point. The prison population, again all things 
remaining equal, will, at that point, probably stal.'t to decrease. 
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Senator MATHIAS. Siruply because the potential criminal population 
has decreased? 

Mr. RABASCA. Thete have been some attempts and the Congres
sional Budget Office made one of them, to link unemployment to the 
prison population. rr:o wha,t ext~nt that is a better measure than the 
adult ~ale populatlOn, smce they are normally the unemployed 
populatlOn anyway, we do not know. 

Senator MATHAiS. What about the gl'owth 6f female prisoner 
populations? 

Mr. RABASCA. The type of crimes seem to be changi.:t1g. I have not 
seen too mllch of it. Pel;haps the Oommissioner has. 'fhey tend to be 
incarcerated at a lower rate than the male does. 

To what extent this has influenced us in Delaware, I 11l1ve yet to 
measure. 

Mr. VAUGHN. Senator, the type of offense fot which women are 
detained at our women's correctional center are of a minor nature or of 
a lesset nature than that of the menls. 

For instance, I believe we only have one or two up theto for homicide. 
Senatoi' BIDE:N'. ThEl national statistics, although I CaIlnot cite 

them "with any degt'eEj of accuracy other than to cite the trend, shows 
that althou~h the ~u:ttlbers are not vastly increasing, the p~I'centages 
are vastly mcreasmg becausEl they were s5 10,,,. I film talkuig about 
violent crirues. 

This isb~ing committEld by women. The percenta?:e of ,,"omen, in 
other ,votds, wh& have bll'en atrested for vlOIElilt ctl'Irie rmd/or COlI
victed, has markedly changed over the years. 

But that is a little misleading because it does not necesstiI'ily l'eflect 
a drastic increase in numbers becauSe of where we started. 

Ms. HARKER. There are a lot of other factors coming in. Last year in 
Delaware we had a Women who went to jail for 30 days fOl' loitering, 
but that has not happened this year. You ate going to go to jail for a 
iilore serious ctime, wheteas in the past years- ivomen have gone to 
jail at a lesser rate, but also fot lesser df'irul:ls, 

That has always been the case with juvenile fettlales. 
Traditionally they have had a lower rate of iMarcetation, but they 

have spElnt mote tiine in jail fot les"Set offenses. 
Senator BIDEN. The only point I am trying to make is this, AMord ... 

ing to the FBI statistics, more women [Life packing guns, Iitel'ally. 
Thete is a greater percElntage of women :who are likely to walk into' a 
bank i1iid stick a revolv~l' at the teller than there warEl 10 years ago, 
in just raw percentages. 

Again, that is misleading Because it does not reflect Ii. great crime 
wave of women going out and packi.:t1g gUIiS. But the character of the 
type of in?atceI'ati~Ji ~ha~ ydu would ,like to have to pl'ovide, according 
t,O the natlOnal statIstlCs, If the trend mcreases, when you J)lan women's 
prisons 15 years ago, the degtM of maximum security cells that were 
i'equired are going to be less than you will have to plan for iIi. the future, 
if the national statistics are correct. 

I gtlElSS we are jtlst highlightin~ what Mr. RabMca has made clear. 
It is a difficult business to proJect what is going to happen with 
regard to prison yopulatioIi, even if aU thitigs remain the same in 
terms of our attItuae towMd, whom we incar'ce1'ate and for what 
crimes and the degree of incarceration. 

• 
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I would shift bri«i\fIy now to a question that has caused a great deal 
of furor here in the State of Delaware. 

That is, where there has been a FedAral court order or onj) pending 
for the discharge of a significant number of prisoners from th~ system 
because of conditions in the prison in the eyes of the Federal judge. 
'rhat is this. 

In Delaware it is alleged and it is broadly accepted by the popu1!,ttion 
at large that two of the more celebrated offenses that have occurred 
in the last year, the gentleman-and I use the term lightly-who Wf,l,S 
accused of multiple rapes, I believe was on furlou/5h. '1'he accused 
killer-and I emphasi~e the "accused"-!\. V(~ry promment civic leader 
here in Delaware was allegedly on fmlough totany as a consequence, 
and only as a consequence of the court order. Had there heen no order 
he would have been out. 

Again, without commenting on whether or not either of the Mcused 
are, in fact, guilty, \.10 you feel a pressl.1.re in t.erms of who you are 
releasing? Are Y011 having to put on furlough, as a consequence of the 
court order, people whom you would otherwise not put on furJough, 
all things being equal? 

l£ space were otherwise available, and if there were no court order, 
would you be putting the same people on the street through furlough 
programs? 

I realize you have two of them, as you indicated. How much b.p.pact 
has the court order had on how you fl,pproach the furlough system? 

MI'. VAUGHN. It has had quite an impact. I would say that i.n the 
beginning when we began usin/5 what we call the extended furlough 
program, people were placed m that who had pl'eviQusly been on 
furloughs through the regular system, 

For instance, to visit their family or things of that nature are under 
that system. 

In the beginning, we started with about maybe a dOllien. 
Senator BIDEN. 'rhis is a work furlough? 
Mr. VAUGHN. No; this is an extended furlough where, because we 

have no prison space to house the man, we. will send him out of the 
prison for a few days and then return him. 

In some cases this occurs time and time again. . 
In the Wilmington instfl,nce, thfl,t was the most serious, fl,nd I migb t 

say the only serious occun-ence. . 
As time went by, the type of offense for which somebody was 

serving and also for which he was being placed on extended ful.'lough, 
increased. 

I would like to say thfl,t the institutional release classificfl,tion bOfl,rd 
now rules on all people who fl,re placed in this furlough program. 

As the population increased fl,t Smyrnfl" the increase in extended 
furloughs followed. However, they were OK'd and approved by the 
institutional release classification bom'd. Eventually we reached fl, 
point where the release classification board felt that they could not 
approve a sufficient number in order to comply with the court order . 

. Even though I am now sitting in Federal court, I must say that we 
are above the 605. . 

The pm'ole board has also used the aocelerated parole selection, and 
this is the other offense that Senator Bidenspeuks of. They were. on 
parole. This tends to slow down that. process. . ' 

I 
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So, the department of corrections at the present time is working 
through parole. It has gone farther than I think they would have gone 
under ordinary circumstances. The extended furlough certain~y has 
people out there now who would not have been there had we had 
housing facilities. 

Coming from a law enforcement background, it makes me shudder 
sometimes to think of what we do have out there. 

But I would Hke to emphasize that they have been carefully 
screened, and you have to take a chance with somebody. 

We have been rather fortunate in that program. But I would hope, 
as the Commissioner of Con-ections, that we would not have to live 
with that forever. 

Senator BIDEN. What you are saying is that you carefully screen to 
get the lowest risk but even at the lowest risk they are a high risk, 
even under ordinary circumstances? 

Mr. VAUGHN. Yes i at times you have to consider risks regardless of 
offense. 

Senator BIDEN. Right. I see your point. 
I hope you do not have to live with that for much longer. I am sure 

the population at large hopes you do not have to live "Tith that diffic\llt 
position that puts you between the rock and the hard spot. 

It is hard enough under ordinary circumstances to make the right 
projection. 

I have listed this. I have avoided asking some questions relating to 
the attorney general's office. I thought, Mr. Parkins, that you were 
coming back later this afternoon. 

So, I will not have time to develop the questions between nmv and 
1 o'clock when we break for lunch, but I would like to tell you wha~ 
they are and maybe you can give me your response in writing 01' at a 
later time you could fill me in. 

The things I would like to find out with regard to the operation of 
the attorney general's office, I think, impacts upon the area that we 
are investigating here. They are: 

One, what impact has the Federal court order had on plea baJ'Q'ain
ing? That is the process I am intimately familiar with. Whu,t 
you had to do? Have you had to do at the attorney general's 
office this? I see one of our more prominent solicitors, John Sheridan, 
our city solicitor, sitt.ing out there. Has the city solicitor's .office 
had to take action that they would not otherwise have taken in 
terms of plea bargaining because they know if the conviction is had 
there is still no place to send the person? 

No.2, what impact has it had on the Attorney General's recom
mendation of sentence after a presentence report has been conducted? 
Is the attorney general's office now recommending sentenees that 
are shorter 01' on sentences at all where they otherwise wOllld have 
recommended something different? 

No.3, not directly telated to those two items, but what percent
age~and I realize that you cannot give me precii?EI figures but at 
least you can give me a feel-of people prosecuted in the State sYRtem 
could have been prosecuted in the Federal system? I am talking 
about drug offenses, fot example. 

I know one of the things that we constantly have to deal with is 
the U.S. attorney's office and the attorney general's office making 

.. 
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decisions that although they may have concurrent jurisdiction over 
a particular offender, then they would opt not to prosecute and 
letting it ride with one and not with the other. 

Has that had any impact in terms of shift of criminal case load? 
Then also, what factors has' the attorney general's office felt in 

this area? In other words, has the pressure of the overcrowding 
question in prisons impacted upon the attorney generill's office the opera
tion of the attorney general's office with regard to juvenilo offenders? 

I used to spend a lot of time in family court. One of the more 
heinous crimes was expected and you could be sure that the Attorney 
General would be down there in the family court suggesting ill,V 
client does, in fact, qualify under the law and in light of the offense 
to be 1I1Oved up to superior court. 

Are y01.~ mOl'e reticent to do that today because of what it means, 
assuming you get a conviction? 

Lastly, in any aret)' that I hn.ve not thouO'ht to ask, what impact, 
in a general sense, do you believe, beyond these areas, this court 
decision n.nd the lack of available prison space has had upon the 
operation of the crimino,] division of the attorney general's offico in 
the State of Delaware? 

I know there is no way hl the 43-1 :minutes remaining that cnn he 
answered. Maybe you cannot even answer it in the time we had 
allotted for you., 

But, a~ain, I think it is important for us to know those things in 
determining whether or not the degl'oe to which we must move and 
what must 'be the Federal imput and whether or not we can positively 
impact to amel~orate ,the ;Pl'o~le.ms tho.t exist, no~ only in the operation 
of the correctlOnal mstltutlOn and the planhmg aspect that Ms. 
Hn.l'kel' and her commission hfLve, but in terms of the day-to-dn.y 
operations of the criminal justice system in the State of Delaware. 

Mr. PAlm:INs. Mr. Chairman, what I suggest doiner, since I am not a 
member of the criminal division, I would not really be in a position to 
answer the questions you have raised. I agree with the chl1lrman that 
they are important questions which must 'be considered. 

Senn.tol· BIDEN. It is:my mistake for not making the specific request 
of the attorney general's office. I am sorry to put you in that spot. 

Ms. I·!ARKER. r would like to add this, Senator. I would like to make 
a plea about what LEU is doing now. 

One of the biggest problems that the commissioner has and the 
entire system has had is the lack of information on the specific de
fendant at each sta~e. The sentencing judge, that is, the sentencing is 
based on available information from a pre sentencing report and diag
noses decisions and furlou~h decisions and parole decisions. .All of 
these are based on informatIOn o.vailable at tlie time. . 

It is amazing how we have mo.de such good decisions on the lack of 
information. Through LE.A.A money, :mostly discretion money, we 
have developed the ODS system. We have been working through 
CLUES. We have improved the information~ystem statewide, so 
that aspect, at least, has the system trying to work as a whole on the 
impact of these decisiorunaldng processes as we go through the system. 

The Governor also alluded to the plannmCl' and the use of expertise. 
I have heard of your reasons for opposing LE.A.A. I can understand 
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that, but the impact of people who have been attacking LE.A.A in one 
fOl'm or another is that we are losing a lot of the e:s..-pertise. 

The Attorney General of the United States has submitted a bud~et 
for LEA.A., part B, which is the money that supports our agency, which 
is 40 percent less next year, next fiscal year than it was this year, and 
50 percent less thn,n it was 2 years ago. 

If we look o.t the corrections master plan in the State of Delaware, 
for which we applied for discretionary funds, and we are turned down, 
that plan was developed through the commissioner's office and the 
Govern. or's office. The input of that on all of us, who are in whole or in 
part are federally funded, is deeply felt. 

That is the type of expertise that we need: We need to develop that 
expertise within the State itself but because of State priorities that is 
not always possible. . 

So, the impact of attacks on LE.A.A has been that the expertise is 
diminished. I have lost 20 percent of my staff in the last year due to 
layoffs and had to layoff a person who was a halfway house expert who 
had run one for years. 

The problems in the criminal justice system are rampant. We are 
attacking th\~m. We have never bought an armored car in the State of 
Delaware. 

Senator BmEN. I know that. 
Ms. HARKER. Across the Nation that type of thing has not really 

been done as it was in the initial stages of LEAA in 1968, 1969, and 
1970. We are really getting into systems planning. 

At this time when we are getting into systems planning and impact
ing on all these phases, and now we have to fund corrections,beco.use 
really a lot of the activities of LE.A.A have contributed to the problems 
of corrections, so let us leave the expertise there that has been devel
oped and address the problems that the sytsems have. 

I would like to invite you or your staff to see what we do and to 
see what the system does and if we do have hearings on the future of 
LEAA or the National Institute of Justice or whatever it turns out 
to be, then we will testify and we will give you statistics which we 
have been giving for years, but LEAA never communicates to Con
gress anyway. We will be happy to help you make whatever decision 
has to be made. . . . 

Senator BIDEN. I appreciate that. I guarantee you that there will 
be hearings. Whether or not I chair the subcommittee or not, I do 
not know. r think you input would be valuable. 

Senator MATHIAS. Mr. Ohairmu,n, let me comment on Ms. Harker's 
statement. 

We referred ea.rlier to S. 28, which is the bill tha.t I have introduced 
and under title II provides for regioual prisons which would be a.vail-
able for States. . 

But title I addresses the very question that you raise now, that is, 
the question of identifying problem prisoners, cal'eer convicts or what
ever you want to call them, repeat offenders, and assigning priorities 
in dealing with them. . 

r will not take a long time now to describe title I and what it cices, 
but I will be ha.ppy to see that you have a cO'py of it. 

Ms. HARKER. I would appreciate that. 

1 
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Senator MATHIAS. I think it is right on target to the kind of prob
lems that you are describing and the kind of help that you are asking 
for. 
. Senator BlDEN. I ~vould be delighted,M~. J?:arker, by the \vay, as 
a ct)llsequence,dElSplte my attempts toelin1mate the LEAA, that 
LEAA will eliminate the problems I· am co'n:cerned about. Then I 
could support it strongly. 

Maybe we will meet somewhere-in the middle on that. 
I thank you u11. . 
Before we adjourn for lunch, there are a number of distinguished 

people in, .the audience, some of whom I will miss, but this relates to 
the aI'ea. 

I would like to acknowledge tht:l chairiiJ:an of the Senate Judiciary 
Committee, Senator Frances Kerns, who is in the audience. 

The gentlElman from the city solicitor's office, John Sheridan is here; 
and a very distinguished Delawarean, N qrma Handlo:fI, fbrmer mayor 
of Newark and former director of the Delaware Agency to Reduce 
Crime. . 

I am sure there are others of you who have had an impact in this 
area who are here today. 

I db not see him now', but! believe AI Plant, a member of the House 
of Representatives, is here. They are involved in this al'ea. 

I thank you all foI' yOUI' attendan.ce. We will resume at 2 o'clock 
with Judge Bifferato of the Superior Court, and assuming that Mr. 
McGinnis is available, the Lieutenant Governor, We will go to him. 

Then we will go to SCbttCown. I would like to ask Scott Cbwn 
to be prepared, if he is here, to move up his testimony considerably. 
It is scheduled for 3 :30. 

The Attorney General's offic.e will not be testifying because of my 
mistake. So, we can mO\Te Mr. CoWii up. 

I hope we can contact Senator Sharp to see if we can move him up 
also. Then we will open the testim()ny to anyone whO would like to 
testify. We would limit that testimbny to 10 minutes, if possible. We 
Will go from there. 

Again, thank you very much. 
Mr. VAUGHN. Senator, will there be any need for me to remain? 
Senator BIDEiN. No; there will be no need for any of you to remain. 

We welcome YOUI' presence. We will be back in Ml1tact with yoU all 
as this process proceeds. We will ask for clarification and we will appre
ciate nny comments you have with l'egard to any of. the legislation 
discussed here or thoughts you have after the fact or things yOll; wo~ld 
have liked to have brought out that I Was not sharp enough to pmpomt 
for you. . 

We would like for you to respond in any way you want to. 
We will have the record open for at least 2 weeks, if I am not mis

taken, and it will probably be open for considerably longer in light of 
the fact that this is the first of a series of hearings. . 

So, we would welcome any comments you have beyond what you 
have made today. .. 

We willl'ccess until 2 o'clock. 
[Recess taken.] 
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Ali'TERNOON SESSION 

Senator BumN. The hearing will please come to order. 
The reason for the delay in convening is that our, 2 o'clock witness 

is not able to be here. Judge Bifferato, I am told, is in a murder trial 
and will not be able to appear. , 

Our 2:30 witness is the Honorable James McGinnis, Lieutenant 
Governor of the State of Delaware. 

Please pull up a seat and proceed in any way you feel most 
comfortable. ' ' 

STATEMENT OF lAMES McGINNIS, LIEUTENANT GOVERNOR, STATE 
OP DELAWARE 

Mr. MCGINNIS. Senator, Ido not think it would be wise for me to 
proceed without questions. 

Senator BIDEN. Well, we have been pursuing this with Governor 
DuPont and the executive branch's expert witnesses. There were sev-
eral general al'eas, ' 

The first was, not necessarily in this order, but Senator Mathias has 
a bill that he has introduced in the U.S. Senate. He can explain it 
better than I, but it calls for the construction of regional Federal 
penitentiaries, 25 percent of whose space would be reserved, that is, 
up to 25 percent for State inmates who were sent to the Federal 
facility because of overflowing conditions in their own State. 

It would be a per diem basis. It would not be a free ride that the 
Federal Government would offer, but it would be a pay-as-you-go, so 
to speak. " 

There is a bill that will be introduced by me which has been drafted 
and which calls for the expenditures of $300 million in its first year and 
$300 million for two following years for a total of 3 years for a total of 
$900 million for llrison construction. 

The State of Delaware, for example, being one of the five sr:nallest 
States in population, would have, I guess, a somewhat dispropor
tionate share, but up toone-haH of 1 percent of the total exp~nditure, 
which at its maximum would be $2.2 million. There would be discre
tionary funds available within that $300 million that coul\.l be as
signed to Delaware or any other State bas,ed on a particular net.d at a 
particular time. , 

So, those were the two general approaches. But I guess the first and 
most fundamental question to ask you is this. 

Is this an area where you, as the Lieutenant Governor feel that the 
Federal Government should or has an obligation to be involv~dj that 
is to help finance prison construction and prison_programs? 

Mr. MCGINNIS. Senator, I do feel that the Federal Government 
has an obligation specifically when they point out that we are over
crowded. They make certain mandates to the State. It is always nice to 
have a facility that we can use for temporary housing of prisoners 
while we construct whatever we need. ' 

But on a permanent basis I think ~hat only happens once every so 
often. We are in an overcrowded situation now and we are about to 
alleviate the problem. I think the State is very capable of handling 
its own problems. 
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We always look to the Federal Government to bo:r;row money or 
utilize any funds you want to give away. 

But many times when the Federal Governroent gets involved, they 
give you a mandate and then list the things you have to do. Then it 
bec?mes a ]'ederal program, and, of CQurse, an we do is dangle by the 
cham and bep answermg to the Federal Government. 

Many people from the State of Delawa.re are not overly pleased with 
that type of operation. . . 

You know the relationship between State Governroent and Federal 
Government. We talk about it often. 

I have looked at the heading of your hearing. The problem of 
overcrowding is obvious. Bill Frank told me earlier that in Delaware 
we are so small we do not have city prisons and county prisons. We 
just have the one facility. . 

So, when the Federal Government looks at it, they are looking at 
it as a State prison, but it is all-encompassing from the traffic offenders 
to drunk drivers to murderers and so on. 

But I think Governor duPont and his master plan addressed that 
problem. I think we will be able to solve it. We will probably need 
Federal funds; 

Senator BIDEN. We do not like to give it away unless you ask.for 
it. Weare not anxious. We want to share the responsibility of taking 
the taxpayers' monoy. . . 

Mr. McGINNIS. The real problem of overcrowding is that we are 
growing in the State. No.2, the code is being expanded for white 
collar crimes and things of that nature. There are more possibilities of 
arriving in jail than there ever was before.' . 

Of course, the State has been leaning toward a mandating sen
tencing. You put a man for 3 or 4 years mandated and he will be there 
a lot longer than under normal circumstances. 

So, our problem has been twofold. It is a problem that the State 
legislature and the Governor really have to solve. That is where the 
l'esgonsibility lies. . 

uenfttor BIDEN. What l'esponsibility, if any, do you think the 
Federal Governroent has witli regard to the particular problems that 
exist in the State of Delaware? 

Mr. McGINNIS. The only responsibility I though you had in the 
beginning was that when it was mandated and that we were OVer
crowded, we let so many out. I thought the' Federal Government 
would make available Fedel'al prisons on a tempol'ary situation basis 
until the problem was solved. 

But the Federal GoverIiment did not do that. 
Senator MATHIAS. The Federal Governroent did not have it. 
Mr. MCGINNIS. Maybe you could build one of those revolving units 

and then ha.ve it available for every time the courts mandate a new 
situation. You could give them the extra rooms. 

Senator BIDEN. So, from your prospective, the general approach, 
\vithout asking you to commit on the specifics of either of the bills, the 
approach of ,Senator Mathias of ~he four re~~onal1?risons, which would 
have a portIon of the space available for ::3r.ateslS a better approach 
than a 3-year $900 million program to physically aid the States by 
bringing Fec1eralmoneys directly into the State for construGtion pur
poses of State prisons with Federal moneys i is that right? 

I 



56 

Mr. McGiNNIS. I would have no objection to your plan for the 
Federal dollars, but I am sure there is something tied to it. We would 
have to do ,it the way you want it done.. . 

Senator BIDEN. Do not worry about criticism. The reason for the 
hearings is that I have .an approacll, and Senator Math~as has an 
approach. My ap,proach l~ on~ ,vaJ:'. The reason we are ~Olng around 
the country holdmg these hearmgs IS that we want to fina out whether 
or not it makes sense the way I am suggesting it. 

I am. not married to that approach. I can yery well b.e convinced 
of the point of veiw of the reglOnal concept. But, to make any of it 
work, we hll"ve to' uncll'ltshmd what \va many times do not take the 
time to understand. 'i'hat is, what do the States want. 

That IS why 1 am pursuing the issue ".,ith you. 
r think maybe you are being polite ,,;vlth me with regard to my 

bilL Do not worry ~bout that. 
Mr. McGiNNis. To answer your question of '\"hat the States want, 

they_ want to keep a little bit of then' autonomy.and solve their own 
:m:oblems. Natunilly, when funds are short, we look to the Federal 
Government, just like I used to look to my father-in-law and mother
in-Ia"y, but ':,hen you look to them. and tie too many strings to it, 
then It really IS n,ot enjoyable bOh'OVv-mg the money. 

So, r would like Senatoi' Mathias' approach of a regional-type 
pris~m to be use1 in the event of an ~mergep.cy 'which means we ,,,"puld 
not have to use It, but we could use It and It would be available. That 
is fine. 

Senator MATHIAS. ! throw out the caveat that it probably ,vill be 
more expensive to use it. 

Mr. MCGINNIS. When you use it? 
Senata,r MATHIAS. Yes i so there would be an incentive not to 

overuse it. 
Mr. MCGINNIS. I am inclined to agree. 
Your proposal, Senator Biden, is fine. If there are no strinO's 

attached, that would be OK. But I am sure that your proposal" ould 
have strings. 

Senator BIDEN. Yesi it would have strings. 
Mr; MCGINNIS. It would probably have so many strings that it 

would increase the bureaucracy and frustrate most of the people in 
Delaware. It is hard for us to conceive of doing things the way the 

. Federal Government lilres a lot of it done. 
Senator BIDEN. One of the things that I raise lor your observation, 

and not necessarily a comment-I would like to correct what I said 
earlier. 

I said $2.2 million. That is not correct. It is $1.5 million, which 
would be the minimum amount that would be forthcoming for Dela
ware. Then, anything that came from the discretionary portion of it 
would be there. But it would be $1.5 million there. 

The question I raised earlier was this. I have been told by a prom
inent architect here in Delaware, who has been involved in the prison 
construction side and the specifications of prison construction, that 
there is a school of thought among architects, consistent with wha.t 
you have stated, that is, that the Federal standards of constructing 
a prison includes everything from the type of electric wiring to the 
design for space. 

~. 
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It. is more thMl is necessary. The cost is higher than it should be 
and if the State goes along with those. standards, then they are bring
ing upon themselves a standard which is not warranted and is going 
to end up tying strings. -

Is it fair to say that is the same kind of concern that you have about 
a program which would have a funding formull,1 for StlJ,tes for the 
construction of State prison facilities? 

Mr. MCGINNIS. That is exactly right. Plus the other probleI!1s that 
you bring with it, you mandate how I!1f1,ny people on the job a,nd you 
m!1ndate everything from beginning to end. 

Once you sta,rt a system, then you dQ that. Every ti:rp.e you feel 
we have done wrong, then you pull a string and we are Qut of business. 

Senator BIDEN. I see. 
Senator Mathias. 
Senator MATHIAS. One aspect of my bill deals with the regional 

prisons. There is another aspect of the bill and thfl,t is to try to develop 
the priorities as to who goes into prison. 

We look at the career criminal and the repeat offender. 
Do you feel that there should be a greater emphasis on repeat 

offenders or other identified categories of criminals when we look to 
high cost of imprisoning? 

Governor DuPont said that a prisoner in Delaware costs in the 
neighborhood of $7,000 a year. The generally accepted figure for a 
Federal prisoner is around $12,000 a year. Either figure is very high. 
Either figure, if a prisoner was actually sentenced to ~O years f1nd 
served his sentence, then you I),re taik;ing about $140,000 up to 
$240,000. 

These are enormous sums of money. 
In light of that, do you feel that there should be a better system 

of identifying the priorities for incarceration? 
Mr. MOGINNIS. Certa.iuly I do. I hfl,ve said in the legislature f1nd 

have supported mandated sentencing, I am now the president of the 
board of pardons. I am finding out that I ha'Ve made an error in a, few 
of my thoughts. 

I am sure we can always inprove on the priorities, but I am not 
a jurist . .I do not want to debate the. issue, although I agree with you 
that we could improve that situs.tion. 

II you have guidelines, then send them to us. 
Senator MATHIAS, I will be sure that you -will get a copy of the 

bill. 
Mr. MCGINNIS., Thankyou. 
S~nator BIDEN. I really have no other questions. I appreciate your 

COIDllO'. . 

Up~n reflection, if you would like to submit anything fQr the 
record, we would be happy to have it. We are looking forward in 
Delaware to see where that $28 million will come from and see where 
you are going to -place those prisons which you do build. I i1I!1 glad 
it is a decision you are making and I am not. 

If there is any help that we can be in that regard, we would be happy 
~~~ . - . 

Mr. MCGINNIS. Thank you. 
Senfl,tor EIDEN. Our next witness is Mr. Scott Cown, ex~clltive 

dU'ector of the Delaware Council on Crime and Justice. 
Welcome, Mr. Cown. 
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STATEMENT OF SCOTT COWN, EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR, DELAWARE 
COUNCIL ON CRIME AND JUSTICE 

Mr. COWN. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator BlDEN. I notice you have some notes before you. You may 

deliver that if you would like. Proceed in any way you prefer. 
Mr. COWN. Thank you. 
I might add that I am glad that Lieutenant Governor McGinnis 

did come this afternoon. Just before our lunch break when you said 
that Judge Bifferato was in trial, and Lieutenant Governor McGinnis 
was tied up, I was afraid I was going to be here by myself. 

I have a relatively brief statement, so I thought we might have a 
short afternoon. 

The first thing I want to do is to applaud your bringing this timely 
issue to the public forum. I did sit in on this morning's session and 
found it very educational. 

The Delaware Council on Crime and Justice appreciates the op
portunity to present its viewpoint on prison overcrowding. As you 
may know, the council is a community-based private Unite.d Way 
agency concerned with improving Delaware's criminal justice system. 

The policy for our agency is set by a volunteer board of directors. 
I h!1ve attached a list of this board to the statement that you have. 

As I say, I have a brief prepared statement to read concerning 
prison overcrowding and the possibility of Federal assistance to States 
to help relieve the problem. 

It is a general statement. I have not included facts or statistics, 
mainly b~cause I think these have been ably adclTessed by Governor 
duPont'f! staff this morning. 

The (;OUnell recognizes that prison over6l'owding is currently a 
serious problem in several States, including Delaware. As mentioned 
by Senator Mathias this morning, I think he said it was in over half 
of the States in the country that do have a problem with prison 
overcrowding. 

Also, many States have limited fiscal resources to devote to improv
ing their correctional systems. Therefore, the council strongly supports 
the concept of increasing Federal financial and technical assistance to 
States to help alleviate correctional problems. 

Adequate prison space is necessary to insure public safety, For 
example, no one can reasonably choose the absence of prison beds as 
a proper criteria for granting furloughs or paroles . 

. As Commissioner Vaughn talked this morning, that has been 
happening in Delaware and I think it is very unfortunate. 

However, as States and the Federal Government seek the solution 
to solving prison overcrowding problems, the Delaware Council on 
Crime and Justice questions whether or not extensive programs of 
constructing major new prisons offer the sole long:-range solutio.n. 

The council believes that a well-planned comprehensive State cor
rectional program, such as Governor duPont's recent master plan for 
the department of corrections in Delaware, if adherred to, ca,I).offer 

. the best hope for solvin~ the prison overcrowding problem and im-
pacting upon the recidivIsm rate. ,,' , 
·By the way, Senator, I agree wholeheartedly with your statement 
this morning. I think Governor duPont is to be commended Jor his 

.. 
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efforts in this area in Delaware. I think he is doing a very good job, he 
and his staff. 

Such a comprehensive program should include not only adequate 
prison space, but also such things as adequate community based 
facilities and programs, Ill;eani~gful. training and p,rogram indus~ry 
programs, expended pretrIal dIversIon, and functIonal commumty 
work service for some less serious offenders. 

The addit' on of substantial new prison space without adequate 
programing or diversion methods will not reduce recidivism among 
offenders. . 

Even in the construction area, there are meanin~ul choices. The 
Federal Government could help by encouragin~ the mnovative use of 
i'acilities and the building of specialized facilities, such as facilities 
for severely mentally ill inmates. 

Workable solutions to prison overorowding should ideally be cost 
effeotive. If major new prison faoilities are construoted with the aid 
of Federal dollars, it should be remembered that it ''lill be the States 
who must bear the burden of staffing and operating the institutions, 
virtually in perpetuity. 

Prison overcrowding is' not a new problem, in Delaware and 
elsewhere. 

Senator Mathias did allude earlier to Parkinson's law. I think that 
is very true in many cases when it comes to prisons. If facilities are 
built, then they probably will be filled. 

With the cost of correotions, espeoially prisons, rising eaoh year, 
corre~tional offio~a!s should ~e encouraged to s~ek cheaper and more 
effeotive nontradItIOnal solutIOns to over-crowdmg problems. 

To repeat, the Delaware Counoil on Crime and Justice supports pro
viding additional Federal financial and technical assistanoe to States 
to help relieve ~orrectional1?roblems, iJ?cludin~ p'~'ison overcrow?ing. 

However, while constructmg new pl'lson faoilitles must remam as 
one of the many elements of solving the overorowding problem, and 
while it may indeed appear to be an easy and immediate solution, it 
should not always be oonsidered in isolation. 

The oouncil feels that inoreased Federal assistance to States would 
be most benefioial if direoted toward supporting a comprehensive 
State program, including the element of correotional alternatives, 
modernizing existing faoilities, and stressing flexibility, the good eval
uation, and oost effectiveness, in addition to prison construotion. 

So, to summarize the main points of what I have said, we support 
inoreasing Federal aid to States to help solve correotional overcrowding 
problems, but we would also like to caution that if emphasis is placed 
lonly on building new prisons, then the problems we are facing right 
now may be back with us in the not-too-distant future. 

If there is no oomprehensive correctional program, then that will 
be the case. Of course, I think Delaware has that now. 

The Federal Government should encourage states to develop and 
. adhere to these comprehensive programs and perhaps the Federal 
Government, even th()ugh we have talked about strings being at
taohed, Clin play some type of evaluation role in corrections in -this 
country. 

That is my statement, Senator. If 'QU have any questions, Twill 
be glad to answer them. 
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Senutor BIDEN. I have some specific questions for you, but I would 
like to first try to clarify a few things. 

As I am sure you are aware, the Federal Government, and in my 
capacity of jurisdiction over this areu, cannot mf!Jldate that a State 
have a comprehensive plan with regard to how felons, convicted 
felons, are determined whether or not they get their prision or whether 
or not only felons go to prison or whether or not there are alternatives 
to prisons. 

We can create the carrot and the stick ap])roach to some degree. 
But, for example, assume thut we have what I beJieve to be the way 
the Federal Government should go in the criminal justice system 
with a certainty and less extreme sentences and alternatives to incar" 
ceration, such as restitution for nonviolent crimes. 

Assume that the Federal Government has within the present system, 
that is, within the present prison system, which it does not to the 
degree necessary now, a more enlightened approach toward what we 
call reru\,bilitation, or whatever phrase you want to use to make the 
convicted felon a better person when he leaves than when he came in. 

Assume we do all those things. That does not mean that the State 
of Delaware or any other State or any other State legislature will do 
that. 

So, when we are talking about the relatively limited question here 
of whether or not States like Delaware, faced with an immediate 
problem that people are walking the streets who should not walk the 
streets, even while we are working on better solutions to deal with 
those persons who were once inside prison walls, then we are at a loss 
to directly affect what happens. 

People write to my office. Because of what I did before, and since 
I have been in the Senate, I have been interested in the criminal 
justice system, people will write al}.d Sl),Y: IIMugging has incl'eased in 
the suburban parking lots in Wilmington. What are you going to do 
about it, Senator Biden?" 

The only honest answer I can give them is that there is not anything 
Senator Biden can do about that unless what they do is mug you, 
stea,l your car and take it to Pennsylvania. 

When that happens it becomes a Federal offense. They crossed 
the State line and then the laws which we have passed in the U.S. 
Congress can impact upon what happens to that person who does the 
mugging, 

But if they mug you and do it all within the State of Delaware and 
you are not a State official and you are not carrying Federal property, 
then it is a State problem. 

So, r think startinO' with the Nixon years, the Federal Government 
has pretended it couYd have some impact in an area which it cannot 
have an impact on. It is a bunch of maln,rky for Federal officials to 
tell you that they can stop crime in the streets in Wilmington OI" out 
in Brandywine or in Smyrna. We cannot do it. 

But the thing we can do is that we can provide assistance moneys. 
We can supply expertise and what works best if we know. Those 
e}"'1lerts that everyone talked about, they want us to continue to send, 
are there. It is unusual to hear someone to say that they want the 
Federal Government's help. 
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There is the old joke: "I am here from the Federal Government. 
I am here to help you." That is not one that is usually met with 
-smiles. It is like, "0h, God, here they come again." 

Also, we can construct models and hopefully, if they work at the 
Federal level, then the State le~islator will say: "Hey, that is working. 
Why do we not do the same kind of thing?" 

So, when we talk about what we can do with regard to the prison 
system jn Delaware, it is not within our capability to have a master 
prison program for Delaware. AU we can do now is send you planners, 
·exnel't.s in the area, whose information you can mm andior money. 
There is nothing else we can do at all. 

Far be it for me to tell Senator Sharp what he should do in the 
State legisla,ture. The U.S. CongTess can, to a person, come dO'wn 
with a posiLioll and the State legislature can ignore it . 

In the bill which I have introduced, there n,re nudgings that we 
can provide. There ate strings attached to Federal dollars. There are 
strings attached to any dollar. 

I think we are beyond the day when I sat in county council and 
used to be amused at people saying: "How much does that cost?", 
we would turn and say: "Oh, that does not cost anything." 

They would ask again: «(How much does this cost?" and you say 
lilt will cost $14 millIon." 

You fmally found the answer. It was not county money. It was 
Federal money. Therefore, it did not cost anything. It did not cost 
:anybody anything because it was not county money being spent .. 

So, there are strings attached. Some of the strings that we have 
attached to the bill that I am talking about are tliese. I will read 
several of them to you: 

Assurances that utilization of the funds will be solely for the purpose of this 
act. Assurances from the State that State agencies will have control of funds 
paid to the States under this aot and th!tt the title to the real and personal property 
derived therefrom will be in a public agency. 

Assurances that the funds other than those received from the Federal Govern
ment under the statute shall be used to pay the State or loc& share of the cost 
o()f the program or project described in the plan. Establishment of a plan or priori
ties and assurances of innovations in the correctional institutions and programs 
:included by the States. Assurances that juvenile offenders will be separated 
irom adult offenders. 

Those are strings. Some States do not want that. They want to 
have the option to put them together. 

Assurances that Federal funds be used to supplement rather than supplant State 
,and loc& funds. Procedures that applications to the States for alloca.tions of funds 
through local units of government shnli not be disapproved withc)Ut reasonable 
notice. 

And there are other things. So, there are strings. 
There will be strings to anv Fp.ilernl progra.m. 
Mr. COWN. I did not mean: Senator, for the Federal Go'Vernment to 

,come in and set up. a State correctional system or dictate to a State, 
but rather the same typo of thing that you are talking about, setting 
.standards, providing technical assistance, and also helping States 
.share information I acting as a clearinghouse. 

I think this is coming about. 
Sep.ator BIDEN. I think that is coming about. 

25-007-78-5 
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One of the criticisms is this. Although I think Governor duPont 
has taken the right approach conceptually to this, one of my criticisms 
is that I am going to have difficulty, as a U.S. Senator, in convincing 
my colleagues in the country that this State and ouher Staues around 
the· Nation who are in need now warrant the amount of help that is 
suggested. 

Quite frankly I was not quite impressed with the data and informa
tion pI'esented this morning, and basing the judgment of how much 
money was needed. It sounded more like what I ~et froln Federal 
agencies. They do not know what they are talkmg about, quite 
frankly, in my opinion. They talked about $45 million and $28 million 
and $45)000 pel' bed. 

When I asked the questions of how did they arrive at that, well, 
they did not know. They have SOllle big book out thore and they look 
through it. I am obviously overstating and oversimplifying, but I do 
not think anyone could argue-persuasively argue that they are 
based on real, hard, well thought out defined precise plans that we 
really know what we are going after. 

That is one of the additional problems that we have federally. Maybe 
that is why we should go the approach suggested by Senator Mathias 
which is that we know what we want to build. We may be wrong, but 
we know. 

n the States want to opt in, then they po,y-as-you-go. You do this to 
alleviate the need to have the pell-mell rush toward the construction 
of facilities that may not be best for the States. You would give 
the States more time to think about it. 

But, at some point we must be able to develop in the hearings that 
we hold around the country and in Washington on the subject harder 
da,to, as to whether or not the figures being bandied about are ones that 
appropriately reflect the ability to impact upon the problem. 

You indicated-and I will not try to tie you down because I realize 
it is not your function or within the scope of your af:}ency's expertise 
or at least I do not think: it is, to provide me witn hard, specificr 
detailed figures-but you indicated that more Federal money was. 
welcome. 

I would like to ask you this. I would like to ask you to get copies of 
both pieces of legislation that we are discussing and take time to 
review them and comment more specifically on whether or not either 
of the types of funds or access to the substitute for funds. That is, the 
bed in: regional prison., is the kind Ot help and the killd of Fedel!al funds. 
that your agency would recommeml that the· State seek andr that the 
S'tate would be able to take advantage of. 

I am very, very worried about impact that any plan for prison. 
construction is going to have on Delaware. It is not directly my baili
wick. Some of my State legislature friends may say it is none of my 
business or I should be quiet. But I do not know how, with about a 
$500 million bt;d(5et that the S~o,te. has, that you are going t.o be ab,le 
to spend $28 mIllIon on that whICh IS not the most po;pular thmg to do·. 

There is mother item, another $25· million, whICh I hope is an 
inflated figure for the State cost of transportation of children. 'rhis. 
potentially increases the State budget $50 million on, the short term 
for things that the publiic' cannot see, direct benefit fr0m. Qu.ite frankly, 
they are likely to have very strong feelings against; th~~. 
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I do not see how you can pull that off. I hope that can be done. 
That is one of the thmgs that propelled, in 11 very parochial and prag-· 
matic sense, my moving in the direction of trying to provide funding to 
help alleviate those costs. 'rhe costs are higher than I thought, in 
lig;ht of what I have been reading and based upon what the GovernoD' 
sald this morning also. 

Mr. COWN. I might add that Senator Mathias, I thought, had: ai 
good point this morning when he drew the analogy between schools 
and tliis. I think you are alluding to that also. 

As a Delaware taxpayer, I have concerns also about establishing new 
bureaucracies and such where you have to get the staff and the opera ... 
tion going. You are setting thin~s into motion that are not easily 
gotten rid of. I do not think there 1S any doubt right now that there is 
a need for additional prison space in Delaware. Again, as I pointed 
out in my position paper, massive construction programs, I think, 
have to be questioned. 

Senator BID EN. Do you agree that we are at the point now where 
we have to tell the public, the State has to tell the public, and the' 
Federal Government has to tell the public, if it goes m the direction, 
the States have gone that if, in fact, they agree with it and want us tOI 
pursue minimum mandatory sentences that there is no way that can. 
be done within the scope of things as they are without drastically 
increasing the prison population? . 

Mr. COWN. I do not know. That is a hard question. This whola
area of mandatory sentencing has advantages and disadvantages to it. 

My own feelin~s-and I will give you my own opinion right now
as far as enactmg mandatory sentencing in Delawal'e, it would 
probably be best to take a wait-and-see attitude to see what hapI>ens, 
m some of the States who are experimenting with this to see if it does' 
indeed drastically increase the prison population. 

It ma.y turn out that the increment in population is not that much •.. 
Then again, it may be. 

r do not know if anybody knows right now. 
Senator BIDEN. Just in terms of numbers, assuming we do no.t do-, 

the other things which I think we should do, such as providing alter.:.; 
natives as part of a· sentence for incarceration the tone of the St..<dJe'/ 
legislatures and the Federal initiativ.es have not been to make itl a 
package deal. . 

For example, in the package of a series of 20-some amendmBnts 
that I introduced to the so-called Son of B-1! a rewrite of the criminaL 
code, most of) which were defea.ted, I called for a fiat-time sentencin~, 
but only. in conjunction with: such things as a. drastic reduction. m" 
ma.~imum:. sentences. 

Weare no~v in a situatllon whelle' for robbery, for eXaIDRlej air the· 
Federal.level, we have 25 years. That. would- be. an absolute' jJl:a.ves~' 
to codify a minimum sentence of 25 ye.ars·" 

So, my original attempt w;as to clruaticallycut thaI;. First, cut it-by.' 
two-thirds. When I realized I was not going to have mucllluck in.. 
doing,thrut, I then moved to .. try to cut. it essantiall~ in hale 

Tliose wh.Q,ar.e willing to go along'with.me on, the grounds,th!lJt we: 
had to inject certainty into ~~e sys:tem-1?al:enthetic!lJlly n8~ould'n!lt.e. 
t~llIt I. ha,va ,8;. strange coahti~m 8UpPQrtmg' me~ the Amemcanl C~v.il 
Iuibentles UnIon' oli the: one SIde: and soma of. the, moto~ cons.ervabiv:g' 
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elements of our political spectrum on the other side for totally different 
reasons-one of the reasons I feel so strongly about nondisoretionary 
sentences is this. 

r think they work to the detriment of people who are young, black, 
and from the city. They get nailed. If you are white and from suburbia 
and can claim to have some connection with the outside world, then 
you do not get treated as harshly. That is one of my main reasons for 
the certainty side of it. 

Mr. OOWN. I agree with that, incidentally . 
. Senator BIDEN. But the long and short of it is that, absent those 

additional moves which do not seem to be present, States are moving 
and the Federal Government is moving toward certainty in the sen~ 
tencing system. 

I know of no way, by any extrapolation of figures, where you do 
not end up with at least an increase, if not a drastic increase, in 
prison population. 

Or the speedy trial bills. We have said to the Federal courts: "We 
want you * * *JI-and I notice a Federal court judge in the back of 
the room here today-"when you get somebody up here we say we 
want you to try them right away and get on with It. Justice delayed 
is justice denied." 

rfhen at the same time we do that, we sped up the system and we 
clogged the courts and we do not have judges and we do not have 
enough courtroom space in many jurisdictions. We do not have 
enough prisons to put people, even if they are convicted. 

So, what I am trying to get across to you is that I hope that your 
agency and others who are involved in this problem in the State of 
Delaware will assume the public is as bri~ht as I think they are. 
They can understand the complexities of It. They can understand 
that you cannot have a stronger, tougher criminal system that moves 
people along and through and to the point of conviction of guilty 
and at the same time not cost them more money. 

I think we are beyond the age of telling people that we are going 
to give additional service without it costing addItional money. I think 
we politicans and bureaucrats make a big mistake if we tell people 
we can do it for less. rfhat is not true. We cannot do it for less. 

r think if we want Government off our back we have to take our 
hands out of their pockets. If we do not take our hands out of the 
Government's pockets, then do not ask it to do less. It does not work 
that way. 

That is the only point I am trying to get across here. It is going to 
cost Dlore money. We had better be prepared to tell the people it is 
going to cost more money in order to not just do what a Federal 
judge says, but as I tried to point out this morning-and that is the 
reason for my questions-I wanted to do it by the socratic method 
rather than the direct method. Apparently, I did not accomQlish it 
very well, because some of the members of the press wondereo. ,,,hat 
I was asking. 

The Federal judge ordered that there be compliance with Delaware 
law, essentially. That is why r was asking the Assistant Attorney 
General about the details of the order. 

~ As I read the oreler, and the decision, he is saying essentially: 
~'Delaware sltid there should be such things l'!!3 * * * and you 'have 
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not done it. You have not complied with your own law. Therefore, 
I order that you do the following things." 

But yet I will bet you that the public at large believes that here 
we have some meddling frittering justice sitting up here. He is from 
the Federal Government and he is coming in and tellin~ the State 
what the State has to do instead of letting the State nnnd its own 
business. He is attaching Federal strings. That is just not true. Some
how that message has to get across, not just in Delaware, but in 
Alabama and Kansas and California anel the State of Washington 
and all of those other States. 

That was a speech rather than a question, but I would like to 
submit these bills to you. . 

Our next witness-and I would like to thank him very much for 
coming on the notice that he has come is Mr. Charles Oberly from 
the attorney general's office of the criminal division. 

I sincerely appreciate your coming. I think you had about an hour 
and a half notice. -

STATEMENT OF CHARLES M. OBERLY, STATE PROSECUTOR, 
DEPART].mNT OF JUSTICE, STATE OF DELAWARE 

Mr. OBERLY. Yes; approximately. 
Senator BIDEN. I do not expect you to have a statement. 
Mr. OBERLY. No; I do not have a statement. I tried to catch up 

with John Parkins this morning, but I could not reach him, so I do 
not have any particular statement to make. I am in the position to 
answer any questions that you might have, although I havf\ not done 
a lot of research. 

Senator BIDEN. Mr. Oberly, let me communicate to you what the 
subcommittee would like to know about Delaware and many other 
States. That is this. 

I asked these questions of your colleague, whom I am sure will pass 
them on to you, but if you are able to respond to them in detail, p'lease 
do so. If not, I would like you to submit them for the record, if you 
would. 

The first question I asked ,yas this. What impact has the Federal 
court's decision had in reducing the inmate population in our prison 
facilities? What impact, if any, has that had on the plea bargaining 
at the attorney general's office? 

Mr. OBERLY. I would assume Mr. Parkins did not answer that. 
Senator BIDEN. No; he did not answer any of these questions. 
Mr. OBERLY. To say that it has had a discemible impact, I do not 

think I could say that. I do not think anybody's pleas 01' the way he 
handles un individual case, at least as far us the end result is concerned, 
has been influenced by Judge Schwartz' decision. 

I think what it has dono is to effect possibly some of the enthusiasm 
on some of the prosecutor's part. It has affected some witnesses in 
cases where they say: ItWhy should we even bother going to court? 
Why should we come in? The people are not going to be punished 
anyway." 

I think we have to be as brutally honest with these people as we 
can. The result is that we can J?reclict, with reasonable assurance, that 
certain people will not be pumshecl. We have to tell people that the 
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.expectaiiion is that we cannot make promises unless we have an excel
lent chance of putting someone in prison for even a home burglary now. 
rEo, we t\~ll peoI)la that. 

But to say thai. somehow we can become more lenient because of 
,that opinion, I do nut think that would be true. There may be indi
vidual cases that if you researched them, you could find them. 

But I do not think it has affected us in that manner. 
Senator BIDEN. Has it affected, in your opinion, dealing with the 

law enforcement agencies which you do on a daily basis? Has it 
affected their enthusiasm at all? Do you note any discernible difference 
in the morale? A house burglary gets called in. A year ago did they 
pursue it with more fervor than it is pursued now? 

Mr. OBERLY. NOi I think probably it is the so-called enjoyment of 
the chase. They do as good a job now as they did a year or two ago. I 
think they expressed the same concerns. They often are disappointed 
,by the results especially when you turn somebody out time and time 
again. I do not think they have expressed great dissatisfaction that 
somehow they are Hot going to do the job or bother to make arrests. 
I think they are doing as good a job now as they did 2 years ago. 

Senator BIDEN. How about 'when you get to the sentencing stage 
where the attorney general makes a recommendation or a plea to 
the court as to what the sentence should be for certain offenses'? 
Are there any offenses that you either no longer are asking for incal'
'ceration on or are there diminished reuuests, that is, less than you 
would have made prior to the court order for other offensefl? 

Mr. OBERLY. It is hard for me to speak for each individual deputy~ 
,because each individual deputy makes a decision with regard to the 
case that he handles. 

I would think that more of the deputies subscribe to the thinking 
of what Judge Longobardi said, that is, that the decision will not 
affect the sentencing decisions. That is not to say there have not been 
cases. 

I had a case myself that was written up in the newspaper quite 
critically involving a robbery where we had mandatory sentencing. 
The individuals did not go to jail and because two did not go to jail, 
there was a third one-and there was a series of complicated factors 
which I do not think necessary to go into here-but the result is the 
way that it appeared is that we did not 'want them to go to prison 
because the prisons are crowded. 

There was some truth to that, but you had to consider that in 
relationship to the two other individuals who were not going to jail. 
This third guy did no more than they did. 

But, I do not think it has had a substantial effect on our recom
mendations. I think we still go on and recommend the same type of 
sentence, although in the back of your mind you know you probably 
are not going to get it. 

Senator BIDEN. Let me pursue that a bit more. As a public defender 
and depending on the judge before whom I was standing with a client 
who had already Rleel or a client who had been convicted, I could 
pretty well guess what the degree of fe:rvor of the plea by the deputy 
attorney genera.! was going to be. 

That depended on who the judge was. There were certain judges 
for certain offenses. They took sterner action. There were certain 

" 
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other judges who 'had a different philosophy, which is understandaible. 
I am not criticizing that, but I am acknowledging it. 

If, in fact, we are before a judge who obviously had a dispositibn 
toward probation for a particular offense, the attomey general would 
not attempt to use up all of his currency with that judge and would 
not come forward with what he might have done had he been before 
another judge. 

There might be a difference of degree, but nonetheless, it was 
observable. 

Does not that same lcind of thing happen now, knowing that the 
judge is strapped somewhat? 

Mr. OBERLY. There is definitely a difference between some of the 
judges, yes. There are a couple of judges, one in particular, who 
does not even let the State have an opportunity to speak, and I think 
consequently we do not speak very much regardless of what comes 
before him. He moves right into the sentencing immediately. 

There are some judges who sentence more severely, I think, and 
uniformly. 

I think it is a possibility- that there could be some chilling effect 
on minor cases. I doubt if It would work on the serious cases because 
I think in the serious cases when you are tallcing about robberies, 
you have the home burglaries and rapes and murders. I do not think 
there is that much difference among the judges. I have not studied 
it, but I think it isa fairly uniform sentence. There may be some 
difference between 15 years. One judge might give 15 years and another 
might give 25. But the effect on the defendant on the amount of time 
he serves is probably negligible. 

The answer to your question is, yes, there probably are certain 
judges that the deputies may not be quite as vociferous before, but 
I do not think it has anything really to do with the fact that ,the 
prisons are o'Vercrowded. It is the makeup of the judge and his dealing 
with that particular judge. 

Senator BIDEN. Have you noticed the difference in terms of the 
superior court judges in the sentences that they are meeting out for 
offenses subsequent to the Federal court ruling? 

Mr. OBER:LY. I do nbt think anybody has done a surveyor a study 
pre-Judge Schwartz' filling as opposed to an after ruling. 

I know for a fact it has occurred. I have had a judge who indicated 
to me t1a.t he has not sentenced somebody to jail because of the. 
o'Vercrowding conditions in the prisons. The particular case I referred 
to is one where I went out on a limb and I was absolutely 100 percent 
confident that regardless of how crowded the prison was, this person 
would I?jo to jail because it was at least the third or fourth bur~lary 
this inclividual had been in and the second home burglary WIthin 
a year and committed while he was on probation. 

The victim was reluctant to go to court for the very reason that she 
stated to me when I interviewed her in her place of employment: 
"Why should I come to court? He is not going to go to jail even if he 
is on probation.'1 i:t ". t-"S a house burglary. Sure enough, even though I 
thought for suro b. •. ~ liS going to go to jail, the judge ended up giving 
him a probation ou :l)P of his probation. It is at least the fourth felony 
conviction and he has never been to jail. 

So, it has had some effect. I am convinced on some of the judges it 
has. 
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One has been honest enough to tell me it had an effect on him in 
that case. One told me it has had absolutely no effect on him. He 
sentences the same way, regardless of whether there are 1,000 people 
down there. It will not affect his sentencing. 

Senator BIDEN. Do you see any direct relationship between the 
stiffer legislative proposals with regard to mandatory or minimum 
sentences that the State legislature has passed and present population? 

Or, at least sentences that carry with them prison terms? 
Mr. OBERLY. That is a hard question to answer. We have always 

had minumum mandatory sentences for rape-when I say "always,'" 
I mean at least during my time, we have had people who have com
mitted murder and generally always have gone to jail. It might 
have been for a shorter period of time. 

We have a large number of people in Smyrna who are serving the 
equivalency of life sentences. I forget the exact number. .. 

The question is: Has the minimum mandatory sontencing under the 
possession of deadly weapon during the commission of a felony and a 
robbery, first degree, significantly increased the population? 

I do not lmow. I do not think our prison popUlation is any larger in 
relationship to the population as the other States in this country. I 
have seen some figures. Most States do not have minimum mandatory 
sentences for robbery. It is left up to the judge's discretion. 

We also have the toughest law, I believe in the country, for the pos
session of a deadly weapon in the commission of a felony which is 5 
years without probation or parole. We do not have more people in jail 
disproportionate to what the States are experiencing in the growth of 
their prison populations without these. 

So, I do not think I can say they have increased the number of 
prisoners just because we have those laws on the books. 

They have made it surer that you will go to prison, I think, and there 
is less of the situation which you posed when I :first walked in here 
concerning that if you are young and black you might go to jail and if 
you are young and white and live in the suburbs you will not go to jail. 

The minimum mandatory sentences have taken away that discretion 
laJI:gely. I would say that I am in accord with you, ),-.'obably. It is silly 
to have sentences on the books which provide minimum mandatory 
2l>-year jail sentences for a dru~ offense without probation or parole, 
when you can probably accomplish the result by having, in most cases, 
1- or 2-year sentences without probation or parole. 

You do not need these tremendously long sentences, I do not think, 
in most cases. 

For murder and rape, I think you need thE' life sentences, but you 
can accomplish what you want, I think, with 2- or 3-year sentences. I 
would rather see short sentences and sentences you know that are going 
to be served that would be imposed quickly and the process would be 
completed quickly rather than having the way it works now. Some
times it takes months just to get to court. Then you do not know what 
is going to happen. I would l'ather see short uniform sentences. 

Senator BIDEN. How long have you been with the attorney general's 
office and how long have you been in your capacity as the chief 
prosecutor? 

Mr. OBERLY. I came to the attorney general's office in February 1975 
from private practice with one of the largest corporate firms in the 
State. 
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In June of 1976 I was asked to become a State prosecutor. I have 
remained in that capacity ever since. 

Senator BID EN. There are several studies which I will not bore you 
with, but one is the Oarnegie-Mellon University study of September 
10, 1977. There was an analysis and projection of State prison popula
tions in Pennsylvania. 

There was an attempt to identify main factors, cause in the growth 
in "prison populations between 1970 and 1976 and to predict futuro 
prison populations. 

We touched briefly on that this morning. 
The preliminary ractors identified were the change in population 

shifting toward the crime-prone age, that is, more people between 
the ages of 17 and 29 than there has been in the past. There is a 
change in criminality. The arrest rates have sharply increased. 

Thirdly, there has been a change in the processing of criminals, 
with probably the arrest being made, that is, sentencing is becoming 
more constant than it has in the past with fewer discrepancies. 

Then there are the changes in the length of time served. The 
average time served on most offenses remains stabJe. 

The conclusions reached by the study are that the population of 
the State will increase in the year 2000 and arrests will begin to 
decline between 1975 and 1980, prison reception ,,'ill increase from 
5 to 10 years and then decrease between 1980 and 1985. 

The prison population will increase 15 to 40 percen:, by 1985 and 
then decrease. 

Again, they do not have the minimum mandatory 01' flattime 
sentencing and no discretionary provisions that are being considered 
by the Federal Government and by me. 

So, it is an open question as to precisely what will hap:pen. If all 
States had the equivalent of a Federal speedy triallegislatlOn, and a 
requirement that the person be set free if he is not tried by a certain 
time, and assuming that upon conviction, then there would be a 
flattime served with no parole and no probation anci no discretion, 
that is, with limited discretion and a set of 0 to 25 years for most 
offenses. 

The same offense would be 9 to 11 years. The judge could have 
discretion there. 

Mr. OBERLY. The study you are referring to mirrors what I have 
just said. We had the mandatory sentences for several years now, 
but everywhere else "prison populations have mushroomed. There 
are very few cases where we have defendants over the age of 30. 
The vast majority of the crime is committed by people under the age 
of 30, probably the largest percentage of those are under the age of 
25. There is certainly correlation with the population. When the popu
lation begins to decrease, the number of people in that age bracket 
will decrease. I will fully expect that you will see something like the 
elementary schools now are experiencing in the country, which would 
be somewhat of a decrease in crime. 

I agree with that. 
Senator BID EN. I have no further questions. I appreciate your 

commg over. 
Mr. OBERLY. Thank you. 
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Senator BIDEN. Our last witness of the day who was not absolutely 
positive he could make it in the first instance, apparently will not be 
able to testify. That is Senator Thomas Sharp. 

So, we have no other scheduled witnesses. 
But at this time I would like to open to the public the chance 

for anyone to come and comment. Do not feel constrained. You do 
not have to have a formal presentation. If anyone would like to 
comment, we would be happy to hear from anyone at this time. 

Please come forward and identify yourself and your occupation 
and any comments you would like to make. 

STATEMENT -OF FREDERIOK KESSLER, MANAGING ATTORNEY, 
OOMMUNITY LEGAL Am SOCIETY, INO., WILMINGTON, DEL. 

Mr. KESSLER. I am a managing attorney with the Community 
Legal Aid Society of Wilmington and have been for the past 2 years. 

My appearance here today is strictly extemporaneous. I had not 
planned to attend. I did not even know until sometime late this morn
ing that this hearing was taking place. 

As the Senatorwelllrnows, we have been involved in prison litigation 
within the State, and particularly the Sussex and Symrna prison 
suits which led to the highlighting of the overcrowded conditions 
within the State prisons in Delaware. 

Currently I am involved in a women's prison suit which, as you know; 
I am bound by the professional code of responsibility and professional 
code of ethics which prohibits me from commenting publicly. 

I would prefer to 'appear before this hearing today as a private 
citizen rather than as an attorney for Legal Aid Society since 1 have 
not been authorized to speak on their behalf. 

Senator BIDEN. Fine. 
Mr. KESSLER. What conoerns me most about this hearing and the 

topic is this. I have not read Senate bill 28, nor your bill. So what 
concerns me is not so much the procedure that led to ,criminal de
fendants being incarcerated, but rather what happens after they arrive. 
That is my chief concern. Incidently, as you well know, legal aid is 
only involved in civil cases as opposed to criminal cases. 

I think it is interesting to note that you are going to take your 
so-called traveling show on the road. It might be interesting, not only 
to include public officials from the various States, and I note in your 
agenda that most of the people who spoke today were public officials 
with the exception of Mr. Scott Cown from the DCCJ, but it may be 
interesting to hear from the people who are going to be impacted 01' 
affected upon by your legislation. It may sound like somewhat of a 
radical suggestion, but maybe you might want to take your show into 
a prison or prisons. 

Senator BIDEN. We have had testimony in Washington from former 
prisoners and heads of two organizations that represent Federal 
~risQners. We have scheduled hearings in late January and early 
February whereby we are having persons presently serving time in 
Federal prisoIis to coma to tCf5tify on these Rnrl ot,hel' quest,ions, 

So, I think that is a good suggestion. I am glad to see someone 
thinks it is not a radical depal'ture. 

or 

I 
!I 
I 

I 
I 
I 



;" 

Mr. KESSLER. I do not know how the prisoners Ilre selected 'and who 
·does the selecting as to who is O'oing to speak. "f 

Senator BID EN. As you well t"11OW, fil"'st of all, there are organizations 
.across the Nation in Federal prisons that represent prisoners and 
prisoners within the prison system who are voted on and supported 
by therr inmates as to representing their point of view. 

For me to go out and randomly pick out of the Federal prison system, 
who in Ilny system would be the one to testify would be a difficult task. 

It was considered and bas not been totally discarded, that we mi~ht 
.actually move into a maximum security prison in Marion, Ill., which 
is the maximum security prison in America. We would actually go in 
.and hold hearings in the prison in Marion, TIL 

'Ehe reason why that was discounted was that it might be read 
the wrong way. It would obviously get a lot of publicity. It would 
:~et all kinds of people to turn on cameras and come. I am afraid what 
It might very well do is that it might prejudice the credibility that 
this subcommittee is attempting to establish as being just what I 
facetiously referred to as a "road show," and in trying to gain national 
publicity rather than dealing in a methodical way with the issues that 
.confront the subcommittee. 

Mr. KESSLER. What I was suggesting, Senator, is that a farrly un~ 
-structured open hearing by other than handpicked people may have 
some interesting results in terms of at least honest, candid comments 
<on proposed legislation. That is merely what I was suggesting. 

I understand some people may view that asa grandstand play on 
behalf of the committee, but I think the benefits of such a hearing 
may far outweigh whatever the disadvantages of adverse publicity 
may obtain. 

Senator B:toEN. We have had staff meet and speak with-and I 
have met with-such notable figures as the fellow whose name I can
not remember now. He was a five-time offender and a five-time loser 
who is now in the State of Arizona and is presently on release from 
Federal prison with the concurrence of NIT. Carlson, who heads up the 
National Prison System. 

He is working on a particular program designed to move, that is, 
to make the prison system more amenable to the needs of people who 
:are incarcerated. 

I should point out this. This is J>robably the kiss of death, but there 
is the endorsement of not this bill, but my amendments with regarJ 
to flat-time sentences and reduction of sentences and elimination of 
parole and other measures that have been endorsed by several of the 
national organizations. They in fact, are designed and they so state 
that they speak for the inmate population, some of whom are still 
inmates. 

Mr. KESSLER. I have a couple of other brief comments. 
I note that most of the suggested legislation regarding corrections, 

whether it is State legislation or Federal legislatIOn, typically is re
actionary. They are reacting to a problem tliat has occurred. 

Usually the problem has to eleal, for example, in the State of Dela
ware and also nationally, with overcrowding. So, most of those bills 
seem to be addressed to the brick and mortal' rather than to substance 
of really what goes on inside prisons. 
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. So the reason I suggested what I did really is in order that you might 
fJisten to the horse's mouth and to the prisoner's complaints and con~ 
cenis about the substantive practices within prisons, which may con~ 
tribute to the recidivism in the so-called career criminal offender. You 
have the warehousing of criminals as opposed to truly "rehabilitated" 
people. 

I hate to use t.hat word because it has been bastardized around the 
country. 

But I would like to see some legislation addressing itself to some of 
the standards, if you will, that take place within prisons regarding 
the care, treatment, and maintenance of prisoners. Most of the 
problems that occur, at least in the prisons that lead to litigation, 
occur not because-one is because of overcrowding and also the sub
stantive practices within the prisons. 

Senator BIDEN. There is no reason why you would know this, but 
the scope of this hearing was precisely limited to the immediate 
question of overcrowding. The legislation and the hearings that this 
subcommittee has held this past fall and is continuing to hold, which 
we laid to the question of rehabilitation, recidivism, the conditions 
within prisons, and the standards that should be set, whether or not 
we go to flat-time sentencing and the role of parole and probation and 
halfway houses and alternatives, are all items that fall under the scope 
of a completely different thrust than that we have today. 

There are States that are faced with the immediate problem right 
now, right today, with having neither the funds on the one hand, nor 
the room on the other to house persons immediately. 

There are lawyers like you, and good lawyers iike you, who are 
taking your clients' cases before the bar and convincing the courlr-and 
I suspect rightly so if the court so judges-that, in fact, the amount of 
space available or the lack of it, in and of itself, and the way they are 
housed physically, the brick and mortar aspect of that housing~ 
warrants their being released or the population diminished. 

It is to that particular question that this set of hearings is addressed. 
We would be delighted to send you and ask you to come to testify 

about those other things. We can send you a copy of transcripts of 
previous hearin~s where we have dealt with the recidivism and the 
conditions of prIsons. We can make you aware of the future hearings 
on that very subject. We can invite your comments on them. 

But again, I would like you, if you can, to address yourself specifi
cally to this. What right now, today, tomorrow, and in January when 
the Senate goes back into session, and what can I, (is it U.S. Senator, 
recommend to the Congress to be passed into law that can help the 
States with the single_precise issue of what we do about a Federal 
judge having to say: "You must release from the confines of the brick 
and mortal' a number of prisoners." What do we do about that? 
That is the specific issue. 

Mr. KESSLER. We could discuss it all day, I am sure. 
As you know, the point of our litigation was to get immediate 

relief for the plaintiffs and the class of prisoners that they represented. 
Senator BIDEN. That is the point of these bills, that is, immediate 

relief. 
Mr. KESSLER. But it was not just overcrowding. It was not to get 

larger and better prisons. But the secondary idea was to force people 
to look at altematives besides prisons and larger prisons. 
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It has been roughly 6 years or so since Smyrna was built and became 
Qperational. At that time it was hailed as one of the most progressive 
and advanced institutions in the country. Now what has it turned out 
to be 6 years later? Another warehouse with overcrowded conditions. 

If you build another prison you will have the same problem. 
Until somebody addresses themselves to the substance of what goes 

Qn within the walls of those prisons, and how those prisoners are treated 
and why they are becoming recidivant, then you will not get anything. 

I know you have opened this to the public--
Senator EIDEN. Is there anyone else who would like to comment 

from the public? 
[No response.] 
Senator BIDEN. Go ahead, Mr. Kessler. You Can continue. 
Mr. KESSLER. I will be brief. 
I also worked roughly 4 years in juvenile cOITections in this State. 

I know that this has nothing to do with what you are talking about 
today, at least your bill and Senator Mathias' bill, but it seems to me 
it is about time that somebody looked at the juvenile justice system 
and how that relates to the adult correction system and how many 
of those people graduate from juvenile criminals to adult criminals. 

All the emphasis today, the majority of it, is being placed on adult 
criminals. Many people cannot be saved, of course, given their criminal 
experience. But very little attention is being placed on the juvenile 
correction system, and particularly how it relates to the adult cor~ 
rection sYl:ltem. 

I think it might be interesting from a national level, and from a 
State level as well, for somebody to look at the current prison popUla
tion and who is in there now and what their experience has been in 
the juvenile justice system. 

I can almost predict what it will be. 
Sonator BIDEN. We can provide that for you at the FederalleveI: 

We passed legislation federiilly that deals viith the Federal system. As 
you know, we have absolutely no impact on what the State does, 
none. We have the status offenders legislation, which is legislation that 
-deals with requiring segregating juvenile offenders and programs avail
able for juvenile offenders. 

The hearings that we recently held were on the question of recidi
vism. We explored how many graduated, as you said, and how many 
moved iI'om small time to big time and from juvenile to adult crime 
:and how many of those become the criminal repeater that everyone, 
to a person, has given up on and calls the hardened criminal. 

We have studies coming out of our ears on that and legislation that 
may not have been responsive enough, but it is being dealt with. . 

Again, it may be useful for US to send to you copies of. that legisla
tion and also the text of the hearings that were held in order to breathe 
'some fire and hopefully some light into the State legislative action and 
the recommendations of Governors as to what should or should not be 
·done. . 

But, again, I come back to the point. What do we do now? 
Let me ask vou this. Do you believe there are people out on furlough 

:today who should not be walking the'stl'eets? 
Mr. KESSLER. Of course; I would be a:fool·jf·I did not think that. 
Senator EIDEN. What do we do about them? 
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Mr. KESSLER. I do not have the answer. I do not pretend: to have' 
the answer. I am suggesting that for those people who are experts in 
that area, that they should take a hard look at the practice, over the 
y.e!)'rs. They have not changed that much. But why things are not 
working should be questioned-if you looked at the juvenile pr!)'ctices 
within this St!),te, it does not differ that much from any other juvenile 
correctional system throughout the country. 

With some· modification, they are not doing !)'nything substanti!),lly 
different from wh!),t we were doing; 25 or 30 years ago. There are some 
modifications, but they are vel'ySlight. • 

Nobody has re!)'lly stopped to take a haJ.'d look as to what we !)'re 
doing and why it is not working and why we are turning out more and 
more recidivists. Who is doing it? Maybe the studies were done, but 
somehow they are not filtering on down. 

Senat,or BIDEN. The studies are showing, in my opinion, that after 
some of the hard looks have been taken-and we have differences on 
the committee as to why-but one of the conclusions that I am rapidly 
reaching is that many of them are far beyond the capability of any 
criminal justice system to deal with. 

They deal with such fundamental things as whether or not the child 
grew up in a split home and to what the chemical imbalance is that 
existed in the child's physical. strllcture. It is as basic as that. 

Any program designed within a Fed:eral prison system or a local 
prison system would be-if not incapable-but would have difficulty 
dealing with it. 

There is an increasing· question that m!llybe one of the questions
and no one knows for sure-that there has been an increase. One of the 
reasons they have "moved on" is because ef the lack of account
ability that was demanded for the offense that was committed, as 
trivial as it may have been. 

'1'h.e fund!)'mentalist idea is that if, in fMt,.Johnnie walks across the 
street when. he w!),s told not to !)'nd Mommy says to Johnnie: "Do 
not do th!),t. You might get killed." And does nothing more, then 
Jiohnnie continues to walk to fl,cross the street. 

But when Johnnie is. kept in his room and punished: and.not phys
ically beaten but h!)'ving something denied to m!)'ke him !),ccountable 
£01' his actions, then Johnnie will not walk. across the street. 

One of the problems that we have is this. We have little data to >i 

knoW' whether or not the l!)'ck of imposing !),ccountable st!)'ndards, 
whether· it be not to walk across' the street 01' pay back fOl! the window 
you broke. or reimburse the person whose·cM' you messed up, we wonder 
whether' it. works. f: 

We are also finding that nohody knows where· the· meaSure comes. 
I did the~kindi of w.ork that you are. doing new.. I wa!:lnot with the· Legal 
.Aid Society, but J; used to know how to counsel people~ to go before 
parelo boards. I knew what to tell them .. The same thing you would 
t.ell them: "Be a. supplic!lID;t. Be 8( Oolson:. :How could. I have done. what. 
I did?" 

'l'hat is, 1il~eliY' to. get you moreo l!es:ult:> than a.nything· that even 
llem.otely. rela,t.es- tQ wheth~l: 01' .not yOU:.. have been rehabilitated. 

One of the problems is this. Som.e of the stu.dies are coming up with 
cenclu:>ioJ.ls tliat. g:uys with bo.ckgllounds like, YOUJ,lS !)'nd mine- de') not 
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like tough stuff,. we are finding. We so-called liberals have com
missioned the studies. We do not like the results. We have com
missions and people up in Harvard and Yale and aU over the country 
in the liberal institutlOns. doing these studies. They are finding out. 
that we do not know. We just do not know. 

So, I am also concernea about the increase in reaction. That is why 
I was so worried about it when I went for the flat-time sentencing 
approach to put in that accountability aspect for two reasons. 

I found that people wanted simultaneously to increase the sentences. 
I wanted to have for every 1 day of good time you got, that is, for 

every 1 day in jail you got 2 days' reduction in your sentence. They 
wanted not only to eliminate the question of whether or not you go 
with flat-time sentencing', but wanted to eliminate good time and 
wanted to eliminate every avenue. 

I am worried about that, but I am having trouble coming up with 
any answer that anyone can give me with any degree of certainty. 
I am really perplexed and concerned about losing the thing we need 
more than anything else which is the base of public support for tax 
dollars or whatever the program is, whether it is a psychiatrist and/or 
brick and mortar, or any alternative in between .. 

But the folks are not willing to do it these days because we promised 
them a lot. We told them that we had some inkling of how to re
habilitiate. They now know that we do not know that. 

But we continue to tell them that we know when rehabilitation 
occurs, even if it occurs as a consequence of nothing we did. That is 
also a lie. 

We do not even know when it occurs. We do not even know if it 
has occurred. So what do we do? 

Mr. KESSLER. I have one final comment. 
I do not know who we so-called liberals are and I do not even know 

if I count myself among them. 
Senator BIDEN. Those who believe that brick and morta.r is not 

the answer. Forget the label "liberal." 
Mr. KESSLER. :E do not pretend to know the answers. I am not even 

sure I understand the :problem. But I do know that the old answers, 
the answer of warehousmg people for extended periods of time has not 
worked. It is time to look at something else. That is all I am suggesting. 

Senator BIDEN. The only thing I am suggesting is this. We have 
not warehoused them for extended periods of time. That is a lie that 
exists within the system" Statistics and the facts point out that there 
are not extended periods of time· on the average for incarceration. 

The statistics indicated that first-time offenders, even for grevious 
cl;imes, do, not serve long sentences,. or even certain sentences. 

The facts indicate that those, in fact,. who are talking about war-e-
housing oftentimes never even get near the warehouse. 

So, we, sit and: we say that the old answers do, not work and the 
tough system does not work and that celltainly may not produce it. 
Yet, it does no,t do that. We tell people that we have life sentences. 
We· do, not have life'sentences in Arilerica. The reason why, in mJt 
opinion, the publiC' is clamoring for the death J.Jenalty-which I 
have opposed and will continue to) vote against in tha. U.S. Senate
ia~ because, there, is no' cel!'tainty in terms of a" life' sentence', nona 
whatsoever. 
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The average time served is 1.1 years. You have the preposterous 
result that the Senator from Maryland pointed out with a young man 
and two people stopped to assist the young man to change his tire. 
He ends up killing them both and taking their wallet. He gets sen
tenced and the judge says: 

I not only sentence you to life, but 3,000 years. You will be eligible for parole 
after 7 years. 

The gentleman who killed all those nurses-he has already been 
up lor parole. It was denied, but he has already been up lor parole. 

The public out there, I think, falls into the hands of the George 
Wallaces who say: 

What we have got to do is bring 1J~\~k the whipping post, start to hang them, 
and let us eliminate them. . 

We say we need a more enlightened approach, but we turn around 
and say that we have to rehabilitate. They say: 

Fine. Given the choice of going with your rehabilitation and how well that works 
and George Wallace and hang them high. I will take George Wallace and hang 
them high. 

That is why when I vote against the death penalty down there, the 
lid blows off in our mail because I do not care about people. 

Anyway, the facts are missing in the discussions of the criminal 
justice system. I am not suggesting that I know the answers. Un
fortunately in the Senate you do not get to vote maybe. You do not 
get to vote: "I am not sure I know." vThen in doubt you take a shot. 
If I do not have a shot to take, then you might as well take a shot with 
somebody else. You might as well get somebody else to take the shot. 

I think that I am conversant, at least, or cognizant of the problem 
without knowing any answers. 

One of the problems that I have found in the hearings that I have 
held this last year on the question of recidivism and sentencing is that 
there is a great misconception as to whether or not we have ware
housed people. 

We have, in an overall sense, put more people in prison than any 
other country in the free world. In Delaware, it was brought out today, 
which we were also aware of, they probably have the highest rates of 
incarceration in the United States of America. 

But one of the things we are having trouble finding out is whether 
01' not the people who are incarcerated are incarcerated for times 
certain that reflect the crime that they committed, to some degree, or 
whether or not we just send everybody to jail for a little time. We do 
not know the answers. That is what we are trying to find out. 

Mr. KESSLER. I am reminded somewhat of a study of the Japanese 
industrialist system. I think it was by Harvard University. Somebody 
tried to find out why the Japanese were so successful in marketin~ their 
products, particularly in this country and throughout the world . 
. As I recall, the essence of that study concluded that before the 

Japanese introduced a product into the market, out of the 100 percent 
of time they spent roughly 90 percent of that time was spent consider~ 
ing the problem and what the public wants. So it was 90 percent on 
planning and 10 percent on solution, and comparing that to the 
llldustry in this country we find mostly the reverse statistics. About 
10 percent are planning and 90 percent are solutions. 

.. 
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Hopefully, maybe this hearing will spend a little more than 10 
percent of the time on planning and less time on the solution. 

Senator BIDEN. I think that is a criticism that is well taken. 
I would like to close the hearing with another study. Sweden has 

done all you suggested and more. Sweden has been looked to as the 
citadel of criminology virtue. Sweden has everything from conjugal 
visits to no bars. Sweden has been the single most enlighted prison 
system in the world. Sweden has incorporated almost every major 
recommendation made by the nonbrick and mortar people that have 
been made in the United States. 

Sweden just got, finished conducting a 5-year study of their own 
present system. It chargined me and many others who thought many 
of the features would impact upon the rate of recidivism. It has 
concluded there is no impact. They have just as high a rate of . J
cidivism as we, in fact, do in the less enlightened countries. 

I do not think that we should limit our experience to, and our 
search to, and our research to, before we come up with the solutions 
merely to what happens in the United States. 

Emerson once said: 
Society is like the wave. The wave moves on, but the particles remain the 

same. 

God ain't made a new brand of man in a long, long time and the 
Swede ain't no different than a U.S. citizen and what motivates them. 

They have tried all of the so-called innovative things that have 
been mentioned. To oversimplify the report-and you might be 
interested for your gratification to look at it-and my stttff has been 
insisting that I send them to Sweden to investigate it. But as a 
practical matter we are going to have to send someone to Sweden, 
seriously, as a practical matter, to look at it first hand. There will 
probably be bloodshed as to which of the staff goes. [Laughter.] 

Senator BIDEN. It is shocking to find out that all of the innovative 
approaches have been tried and they have just as high a rate of 
recidivism as they had before. 

The conclusion I have begun to reach is that it is not within the 
prison wall. It is not within the sentencing structure. It is within 
the basic things that some of my friends in the black community 
have been saying for a long time: "It is in the economic system and 
the structure of what happens." 

I do not care how you rehabilitate someone in a prison. I do not 
care if Mr. Wynsett or anyone else learns how to repair washers. 
If there is no job when he walks out and if there is not anyone going 
to hire him and guarantee him where he is going to go, then the young 
kids say: 

He will not get his head together. He will not be able to provide for his family. 
He will not be able to have any part of his self-esteem. He probably is going to 
end up baok in jail. 

That has not a bloody thing to do directly with what happens 
inside those walls. 

So, we must make the prisons more humane. Wo must make them 
places where we can be judged as a society that we, in fact, respect 
human life. 

25.007 o· 78 • G 
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But we must also, I think, throw out all of the euphemisms that 
are used on both sides, the George Wallaces on one side and some of 
the Swedish euphemisms that we have used around this country for 
a long time on the other side. 

But that was not the purpose of this hearing. 
I respect Mr. Kessler's opinion. I mean that sincerely. I would 

like very much to have input and to share with you, because you are 
on the firing line in Delaware'. You are right on the line with what is 
happening. I am not. These folks IIp here helping me are not. The 
U.S. Attorney's Office is not. All the experts are not. You are on the 
fir~I:lg line. 

We would like to share with you some of the information we have. 
You are so busy we cannot expect you to take it all and read it all, 
but we will distill some of it and at least make you aware of some of 
the things we have done. 

Your criticisms are justified. We have responded to some of them. 
The one place where you have made me rethink is that maybe we 
should go right into the prison system and "Publicity be damned. 
Go ahead and do it and take the flack for saying that we are seeking 
a media-forum." Television will love it. They will think it was great. 
The commentator of the program will talk about how we selected 
it. We are not always above selecting the media-forum. It is not below 
us. 

Mr. KESSLER. Thank you for this opportunity to appear today. 
Senator BIDEN. Those of you who have sat through this, we thank 

you very much. 
The hearing is adjourned. We will resume in Baltimore, Md. 
[Whereupon, at 4 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned.] 

PREPARED REMARKS OF THOMAS J. QUINN 

Approximately one year ago, the federal court found that conditions in the 
Delaware Correctional Center at SmY!'na were overcrowded. The court set a 
limit on the number of people that could be incarcerated at Smyrna. It became 
clear that some major and drastic steps would have to be taken in short order to 
deal with that problem. The situation was chaotic, but it would have been poor 
judgement to attempt to solve the problem in one swift stroke using only one 
approach. And that was not done. To be sure, some steps were taken immediately. 
But in order to resolve the problem, a long standing one, a ~reat number of 
people in the corrections system and elsewhere in the criminal Justice system in 
the state of Delaware took a lon~ hard and deliberate look at the causes of the 
over-crowding problem. What resulted was the Governor's Corrections Master 
Plan, an attempt to bring order out of chaos. A great deal of care went into 
designing that master plan. 

The item of the master plan which has received the most press, and indeed 
it is a major item in that plan, is the proposed new facility. As a prison, it reflects 
an advanced state of the art. It will house detentioners and relatively short-term 
low-risk inmates. It will be at a site in northern New Castle County where most 
of the offenders in the state live, sincll most of the population is in this area. It is 
designed to be secure but will not utilize traditional bars and hardware which are 
more expensive and which are not necessary given the sophisticated means of 
surveillance and electronic security now available. It meets the best known 
national standards including: 

Living units of 24 people maximum, to limit alienation; an outside view will be 
provided to help maintain a sense of contact with the outside world; each cell will 
be at least 70 square feet; there will be access to exercise and recreation equipment 
and a staff to supervise; a gym will be provided which will also function as a multi
purpose room for other activities; an educational program will be available with 
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staff, including vocational training, GED, and remedial reading; psychological 
and psychiatric counseling as well as other types of counseling such as drug and 
alcohol and family counseling will be provided; medical care will be as good as 
exists in any prison system in the U.S. The entire health cal'e of the prison system 
is being contracted to an outside health care provider, Sacred Heart Hospital of 
Ohester, Pennsylvania. To our knowledge this is the only state-wide contracted 
prison health care contract in the U.S.; records will be up-dated and available by 
computer, if an anticipated LEAA grant is forth coming; volunteers will be co
ordinated and outside contact with community groups will be encouraged; visit
ing will be provided for without sacrificing security; and a library, both general 
and law, will be provided. 

It should also be noted that a new women's prison is projected to be located ad
j acent to this facility so that the women may make use of many of the same pro
grams afforded the men. Additionally, this facility will be modular; that is, in 
the future we feel there is a need to expand the space to house additional inmates, 
it can be done at a minimum of cost. 

While this prison does reflect the advanced state of the art as we know it, it is 
much more than a prison. To understand its role you must understand the entire 
master plan. Most correctional systems have nothing to say about who comes to 
their door, but the overall criminal justice system does. We in Delaware recognize 
that the system historically has operated as if there were individual entities, in
dependent of each other, and often inconsistently. We also recognize that the 
system can work together to improve the efficiency of justice. We hope to influence 
who comes to the door of the prisons. We are applying a systems approach to what 
began as a corrections problem. For example, we have taken steps to change to 
bail procedures in the JP courts. A J"ustice of the Peace who does not have adequate 
information upon which to maim the bail decision may very well place 'a high 
secure bond on an individual who may be a low risk. He may then take up bed 
space which could more appropriately be used for a hardened criminal. This new 
facility will provide space for a Justice of the Peace to conduct initial appearance 
hearings for offenders. Sinco these hearings are currently scattered about four sites 
in New Oastle Oounty, this will enable bail personnel to be placed at this one 
facility where the caseload will be high enough to justify it, and the Justice of the 
Peace will be able to make a more informed bail decision. Some steps we have 
taken has already resulted in a decrease in the number of detention beds at Dela
ware Oorrectional Oenter. Since this initial appearance will occur in this same 
facility as the new prison, it much more than a prison. 

It is a multi-purpose post-arrest, pre-incarceration processing center. Besides 
pre-trial release staff, there will be a public defender, a deputy attorney general, 
drug and alcohol abuse counselors, and perhaps even a victim services advocate. 
Having this staff at this site will ensure that the offender is processed quickly, is 
represented fairly and if appropriate, screened out early. For those who are to be 
incarcerated, the prison is more than a holding tank. It will serve as a diagnostic 
and classification center for entirc adult correctional system in the state. After 
testing and review many of those who are brought into the facility may be able 

. to be referred to less secure and less costly options, such as intensive supervision 
by probation officers, in or out patient drug and alcohol programs, ha1f~way 
house, work release, community work service, or a restitution program. Many of 
these exist and will be expanded; others must be dcveloped. The placement in 
programs 01' within the various institutions will be based on the length of sentence, 
offender's educational or other program needs, and the risk factor as determined 
by previous record and psychological testing. Offenders incarcerated will be able 
to work themselves from a high-security environment to one less onerous over 
time. Ultimately, we hope to increase the options and standardize procedures so 
we have a logical set of increasingl:y: restrictive environments, consistently applied 
We hope to minimize the offender s penetration into the system (consistent with 
the protection of society), which will minimize costs; minimize the negative impact 
to the offender; minimize the need for the tax payer to support the offender's 
family and the offender if jobs are lost; and maximize the offender's productivity. 

I might briefly, at this point, note that the federal government has been helpful 
in assisting Delnware in correctional improvements. The LEAA funded National 
Olearinghouse fQr Oriminal Justice Planning nnd Architecture has provided us 
with publications and teohnical assistance; LEAA Part B funds provide for GOOJ 
staff which assisted in the development and implementntion of major portions of 



80 

the master plan; and LEAA block funds have he~ped implement programs new to 
Dr,laware (such as work release, begun with LEA A funds and now in the state 
budget). Unfortunately, LEAA funds are less llOW than in previous years, and are 
projected to further decrease. GCCJ central staff professionals have been laid off 
due to the decrease in funding, and some innovations have been delayed indefi
nitely because funds were not available fot' innovative programs. If the sub-com
mittee could somehow reverse this trend, it would assure Delaware of continue 
improveme~t,s in correotions as well as elsewhere in the criminal justioe system. 
Funds for other correotional improvements suoh as oonstruotion or eduoation, 
would likewise be helpful and could he administered under the bureaucracy 
existing for LEAA. 

Thank you for the opportunity to share our views :llld experienoes with the 
subcommittee. 

PLANNING A MULTIPURPOSE PRISON FACILITY IN THE 'WILMINGTON AREA 

PREPARED FOR THE HON. PIERRE S. DU PONT, GOVERNOR O},' THE STATE OF DELAWARE 

This report is designed as a working document with which we can work with an 
arohitect to develop line drawings and cost estimates. 

It should be noted that even after we achieve concensus on the program, when 
we begin dealing with the architect on further planning and programming there 
will be many areas which will require additional meetings and decision. These 
"job meetings" or "ohange meetings" will probably continue up to the point where 
we have the line drawings and the estimates. When this process is completed, we 
will be ready to contract for arohitectual and engineering drawings and after that, 
to go out for bid. 

If all goes well as we can expect, we are somewhere between 33-40 months away 
from housing our first prisoner in the new prison. Of course, we can "fast track" 
but only after planning and programming. This long delay will be a serious problem 
for us if the prison population continues to increase. The problem then beoomes: 
what do we do with sentenoed prisoners if there is no oell space? The 64 bed maxi
mum security addition at DCC will relieve some of the population pressure, but 
the final answer is the prison outlined in this program document. 

If wo are required to release prisoners before their regular terms are up, or to re
fuse to accept minor offense sentenoes, the hue and ory will rise up to the skies. The 
harsh reality of the population count in our system gives us little reason to believe 
there will be a dramatic decline in number in time to help us. 

Copies of this dooument have been made available to the following: 
Pierre duPont).. IV, Governor 

James Vaughn, vommissioner 
Milton Horton, Adult Bureau Chief 
David Swayze, Counsel to the Governor 
Chris Harker, Exec. Direotor, GCCJ 
Thomas Quinn, Programming and Eval., GCCJ 
Nathan Hayward, Director, Management, Budget and Planning 
Daniel Herrman, Chief Justice 
Riohard Weir, Attorney General 
Lawrence Sullivan, Public Defender 
Patricia Sohramm, Secretary of Health and Social Services 
Wm. Brierley, Police Chief, Newark, Delaware 
JL'mes Nestor, Corrections Advisory Counoil 
National Clearinghouse for Criminal Justice Planning and Architecture 

The most recent guidance is to develop planning and programming, site selec
tion, and cost estimates and to develop schematio sketches and renderings of the 
new facility to present to the General Assembly when they return in January. The 
next step is then the selection of an architect to work ,vi,th us. 

THE PRISON: MISSION AND PHILOSOPHY 

The prison will hold all male detentioners, short-term sentenoed prisoners, and 
protective custody prisoners. It will oomply with LEAA National Clearinghouse 
Standards in planning and construction. 

-,~ •. t",,,' ____ ."'''''''''Iiiiii;;''' __________________________ _ 
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All progro,ms at the prison will be designed to best serve the needs of the deten
tioners and short-sentenced prisoners. 

Construction will be modular in concept. This will enable the prison to grow 
without major renovations to public areas such as dining area, gym, program 
space, etc., by adding to the existing public areas as new modules for living space 
are added. 

The prison will be a secure facility using appropriate construction materials. 
(Which will ensure that it is secure). Palfes 19-21 of the LEAA booklet "The High 
Cost of Building Unconstitutional Jails' discusses comparative costs of traditional 
and alternative construction. Whenever possible, alternative construction ma
terials will be used. 

Throughout the pJanning and programming, the architect selected will be 
directed to use the consultative services provided by the National Clearinghouse. 

The prison will not be designed as a campus with several separate buildings, 
but will be one building which makes greater control nnd security possible. The 
prison will be surrounded by a 12-foot fence, topped with barbed wire. It will be 
lighted with the bottom concreted to a depth that prevents digging out. The 
design of the fence will be such that the entire fence wiI1 be viewed by two guards in 
darkness outside beyond the range of the fence lights. Each outside guard will be 
able to see the fence area while being unseen. The guard will be armed and have an 
attack dog with him. Lighting will be such that the fence and inside the fence is 
illuminated, while leaving the outside areas in darkness. Care must be taken to 
avoid the light pollution inside the facility by fence lighting. Anyone attempting 
either to climb the fence 01' dig out will be seen by the guards day or night with 
appropriate action taken, while the outside dog and handler remain in the darkness. 

The design of the prison will provide for maximum inmate jobs inside the prison 
consistent with reasonable standards of economy. The more inmates that work, the 
better. 

Because of the 1!tl'gely short-term nature of the prison population, treatment and 
rehabilitation efforts will be directed towards re-entry into society. While prison 
industry is certainly desirable, the particular industry should be carefully chosen 
with the nature of the population in mind. 

Because of the nature of the population and because the prison will be in the 
Wilmington area, there will be a greater influx of social workers, volunt.eers, 
lawyers, and visitors than experienced ut DCC. The planned Judicial Center, in 
which it is proposed to hear certain court cases, will add to the visitor traffic. The 
Intake Center will also greatly increase the prison r,.ctivity. 

Classification for the entire prison system will be at this prison. A centralized 
records system suppOl'ting ~ach intsitution's int.ernal record keeping will make this 
prison the keystone of the system. 

For all of these reasons, the selection of the Superintendent and his staff is 
particularly important. A yound, trained, prison administrator must be found 
who can handle the considerable challenged offered by such a facility. 

The reorganization of functions outlined in the Master Plan must be kept in 
mind during the design of this facility. DCC will incarcerate long-term (5 years 
to life), SCI will incarcerate for tenns of from 4-year to 5-year prisoners, while 
work release centershhalfway houses, and a variety of alternatives to incarceration 
all aid in reducing t e number of inmates incarcerated. The new t,rison facility is 
only a part of a total system a.pproach which attempts to hold down the. number 
of prisoners while providing adequate, humane, treatment for the incarcerated 
population. 

Delawa.re is nt n point where it can Uterally "turn around" the dismal crisis 
condition that hos beset the prison system for several years. The technical advice 
is availn.ble to us-free. While the building of new prisons is expensive, it most 
certainly is called for in our present crisis situatton. It would be desirable to "hold 
off" building new bedspace while we are trying to improvise and renovate our 
fragmented ~ystem with its many sub-standard housing areas, but this would 
merely condemn prisoners to remain in dormatory style housing such as at DCC 
Q.nd PTA while continuing the frightful waste and expense of duplicating facilities 
and manpower at several different locations. 

Just as important, the framgented system makes it very difficult and expensive 
to provide programs and services for the inmates. The almost total lack of pro
grams at PTA, WCI, and the Dover Annex provide striking evidence of this. 
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WILMINGTON AREA PRISON 

For -planning purposes, the figure of a prison population of 276 men and 60 
women will be used. These numbers are the best estimate of the population need;' 
in 1981. 
Men's prison: Pretrial detention _______________ - ____________ '__ __ ________ ____ __ 150 

Short sentences________________________________________________ 116 Maximum security _____ __________ ________ ______________________ 10 

Totalbeds __________________________________________ -_______ 276 

FAOILITY COMl'O~l':NTS 

(1) Intake unit. 
(2) Judicial center. 
(3) Counseling services. 
(4) Classification and assignment for the 

prison system. 
(5) Education program area. 
(6) Community linison. 
(7) Contact visit area. 
(8) Medical suite. 
(9) Multi-purpose chapel, auditorium, 

gym. 
(10) Dining room. 
(11) Kitchen and storage. 
(12) Supply service. 
(13) Clothing room and laundry. 

(14) Barber shop. 
(15) Mailroom. -
(16) Library-. 
(17) Commissary. 
(18) Maintenance. 
(19) Vehicle maintenance and control. 
(20) Administrative areas. 

(a) Lobby. 
(b) Superintendent's office. 
(c) Secretary's office. 
(d) Deputy office. 
(e) Business department. 

(21) Security department. 
(22) Records department. 
(23) Living spaces. 

I 

( 
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r- 1 ,,'.1, I ' ACTIVITY TAKING PL!\C~ RECO~:t>!E.~DED SPACE A:,LOCATlO~ PERSO!~~lEL 
~============'="'== ' i A~!) S?_2CIAL lU:Q:;~!\3l>lENTS :lEQUIRE;) 

jl. INTAKE DI.~GllOSTIC UNIT. TINTAKE DIAGNOS'l'IC UNIT. ====i=ll=.=I=:';=T=A'=K:=' =D=I:"'~=G=-==;I 
, I 'I' NOSTIC UNl':'. 

\ ;1 
a. Recep.tion' Area. \~hen there is an a .. rest, tha arrest- i a. Re<:Eloiion Area. la.'Reception l',rea. :1 

I'iiS1 o-fHcer will transport the arres'.:ee to th", prison.' (1) 600 square feet.' 1 Comml.' tIn"".", ',II 
The i:rrest:ng offic"r nnd arrestee ~iill pass through I 0; " 

! ' 

I < 

the fence gate and into a purking let outside the I Officer per :1 
Intake DJ,agnostic Unit. The .arrestee is taken from I (2) 2 sec\,rity doors \~ith sally shift. 3 shift; ,I 
the car ,il1to the Intake Unit: ent"y"ay. Before being J port (air lock) becween them., per day •• 365 1 
admitted, the arresting officer lnust put his "eapon in Outer docr electrically lo.ck- days a year or " 
a gun locker. adjacent to the door, lock the gun !ocker, ed. Doors arranged so that .. '. a 'total of 5., 'I 

and" rctain the key. 'l'he arresting officer then pushes only one can open at a time. I " 
a buzzer whicn sounds inside. The intake area outside 
door will be a metal security door with an electric ' (3) Steel gun locker for 10 hand- I 
lock. Officer and arrestee then pass into a sally guns with individual keys I 
port .1I\d close tne C:oor behi nd them. T'le lock Oil the locnted adj!!.cent to outer 
s"conrl door will I.ot "pen until t.he first door is' door. 
locked. The Commit,ment Officer will then admit the 
arresting officer a.,d arrestee. If the arrestee has (4) Two-\\'ay "press to talk ll com" 
been b~ok at another location, the arrestee "ill b.;gin! 101m; ,=:.'d..,::~ ;,etween outside 
intake processing. If the arrest"c has not been' ana inside inner door. I 
booked at the local police station, he will be booked I 
and then begir: intake ,pl'ocessing. I (5) On" cell (70 s,"u;;r,,' feet) witli 

! v.iewing panel and metal clad ! I 

. This initial COiltact takes place in a recaption door. I'" I' 
ro'om ",.hi<:h con t,,:i;ns spac: .. for a desk and chair and a I 
ce'U n~c>a for ternporC!ry holciing. Delaware la,., re- I • I 
qui~"S'arraignment within 24'hours, (weekends and holi-I. 

,days not incl'uded). ,. . 

After the ,Commitment OfficGr has determined 
whether the, arrestee has already been arraigned or if 
he is in'n"ed 01 booking, the arrestee will be searcn

'ed,. unhandcuffed, and placed in th" holding cell. At 
. that point, the arresting officer ·,s allowed to leave. . I 

. . I 
b. Intake fiolding Area. Following ini tial reception, the bb. Intake iloldinq Area. See attached lb. 

new COl11llll.tmen\:s wi::.l be held in holding cells 'for l\. Publl.cations: (1) D<>s~gn criteria fer Shortt-
padods up to 72 hours. The usual period will be 48 , Holding; (2) Cleringhouse Transfer, st. I 
'hours. During this period functions are carried out it. !ouis County Intake Center, 
Which are designed to process the inmate into the i 

.(U 

:::ntnkc Ho~dinq 
~~. 

In·.:ake Correc
tional Officer 

I 
I 



, ""'----T,' I ·! 
b~=. ==========~~~====~~~~I==~~' J. 
I ~ ,. h I' per shift for a i administ~ative, sanitary, and medical routine o~ tel f C 

prison a;d to'prepare the inmate for assimilation into, ~~. 
the general popUlation. ~hese func~ions are a7 fol-
lows with recQmmended spaCe allocat~ons shown~n 
ColUmn II. 

(1) Shower and Sear~. Inmate strips a~d s~owers 
.r 'wh~la cloth~ng .5 searched. If not arra~gnea, the 

man ds allowed to retain his civilian clothes. 

(2( Fersonal Effects Room. Inmates personal effec1:s, 
~ ", clothl.ng I etc. are sltored. 

(3) 

(4) 

Clothing ROOl:l. Uniform 'and items such as sh~ets, 
pl.llow caScti, blankets, etc., are issued and

l 
I 

stored. Stocks will be"maintained to 'handle ,25 . 
inmates. . 

Id~ntification Room. Contains camara, finger"
pr~nt equ~pT.1cnt, z£lir.g flcjuipment, and ~ork areas. 
The inmate is photographed and ~ingerpr~nted as a 
part of his prison record. 

(S) "Hadl"al Examination Room. Contains examination 
" table; ]. f~ling cab~nets, desk and chair, and 

,chair for patient. Medical personnel will ta)<e 
medical history and vital signs and keep r~cords. 
There must be 2 locked cabinets for records and 
emergency supplies. 

. (6) Detendon Cells (25). Each cell will be 70 ~quare 
r.eet. 

(1) 400 sq. ft. 2 showers, 1 I 
lavatory, dressing, room. I 

(2) 100 .Sq.' ft. Room has "hC~V7S I .. 
on 2 sides from floor to oe111 
ing fo~ storage. One large I 
metal cabinet for valuables. 

I 
(3) 300 sq. ft. Room has storage I 

shelves, a counter to serve , 
the incoming inmates and a • 
dirty ~::'\h~-=::l' area. j 

(4) 160 sq. ft. Camera, ligh1:ingl 
fingerprint equipme"t, 2 fil- 'I 
ling cabinets, Hork area. 

I .. 
(5) 200 sq. ft. 

(6) Total of 1750 sq. ft. Metal 
clad doors that open out with 
large lexon glaos vieHing 
pane~. A~l cells capable of , 
being locked or unlocked from,' 
central contxol and having a 
device tha1: prevents the door I 
from being slammed· open to . i 
strike a guard. Each cell \>Ill, be 70 sq.ft:. 

o 
ACTIVITY TAKING ?LA~E 

(7) Holdir.g·. Tanks. This will be used to hold se\'
veral incor'l~ng prisoners who arrive at the same 
time as the result of a raid, fight, etc. It 
Idll only be used as a temporary holding area. 
for up to 5 prisoners and only until prisoners 

.• are processed. 

'n (:ili;' Office. This will b",''Used by the Intake 
. ,,' Officer who administers the unit. . .. ~ ". 

of the Intake Officer. . 
"::(9) Office. This will be used by the secretar.~ I 

. ' 
(10) Interview Rooms'- (4). This will be Used by 

attorneys, public defenpers, parole, and bijil. 
personnel·. Contact visits for protective • 
CUstody prisoners will be held in Intake. ::The 
'Education Coordinator and Counselors will use 
these offices for' necessaJ;'y interviews with ' 
int'l-.ke unit pril'oner.s. 

(11). Supply and WorkRoom •. Includes am as for 
: .... : duplicating equipment, copier, etc. . .. 

. (l~) Restrooms. Contains toilet' and lav~tory 
in each. 

------... ----

RECOMMENDED SPACE ALLOCATION 
AND SPECIAL REQUIREI4ENTS 

7. 

8 • 

9. 

11. 

12. 

300 sq •. ft. 

100 sq.ft. desk, ~ chairs, j" 
filing cabinet. Wal~ lo~<er 

150 sq.ft. 'Typing desk, fil 
cabinet and closet storage. 
Adjacent to Intake.Office J 
with a connecting door • 

Wooden doors with large lexo 
viewing panels. Table and 3 
chairs in each room. 60 sqf 
each •. 240 sq.ft. total 

lSO.sq.ft. 

60 sq. ft. each 
'. 

PERSONNEL 
REQUIRED 

Ona Il~take 
Officer 

Administrative 
Intake 
Oni t SC!cretar; 

I 
I 
:, 

l 
t .. ,··,·:1 

I' 
" 

:I 
'i 
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.' 

I 

I. 

ACTIVITY TAKING PLACE 

JUDICIAL CENTER. 

The inclusion of a Judicial Ccmter at the nel< 
prison makes ~t a multi-purpose facility. ~he func
tions include booking, arraignment, preliminary hear
ing, pre-arraignment processing to include bail and 
release -on own recognizance ,-(ROR) interviews, and 
interview by drug and alcohol counselors to identify 
arrestees with those problems for possible transfer to 
t~e_ .. State Hospital de-tox center. 

" 
The concept of a Judicial Center in a prison com

p~ex raises many design problems. The Judicial Cen
ter must be outside the secure area of the prison, to 
allow the public -free. access. The Intake Unit and ' 
the treatment section will be a vital part of the
Center, but must be in the secure area of the prison 
while having easy _ access to the JUdiCi~l Center.-; 

The Att:orney General must have an office for'· a 
Deputy Attorney General to screen cases for appr.opri- I 
ate recommendations as' to disposition. The Publio ' 
Defender should have an office for the deputy to 
provide early repFesentation to those who require it. 
Bepau'se the d;,agnostic and classification unit for , I 
the conection' s system will be bas en in the new fa- I 
cility,' their services are readily' available for the 
judiciary for sentencing as well as their primary 
respo,lsibili ty to classify prisoners for housing and 
program assignments. 

,,' 
, ,The l:otal administration of the Judicial Center 
aspect of the new facility will be complex because thej" 
prison will house prisoners from all three counties 
and becaUSe the detentioners will arrive in various 
stages of the criminal justice process. Some will be I 
booked at local police stations, some will not, Some 
will be arraigned by other magistrates and SOme will 
require arraignment at the facility. Some few will I 

(4) 

.. 

RECO~NDED SPACE ALLOCATION 
AND SPECIAL REQUIREHENTS 

" 

.. 

PERSONNEL 
-REQUIRED 

1 
i 

i 
'j 

I 
: 
i 

• 

ACTIVITY TAKING PLACE RECOH1-lENDED SPACE ALLOCATION I PERSONN3L il 
r=:=~=~~===================9==+====~A~N~D";S~P~E~C~I:AL::,,,:i\E~Q~U:IRE::H~E:N!TS~=~ REQU~RED ~I 

h~ve had thei~ pr~liminary hearing in other areas ==:~~i==~==============~,',I" 

, " 

(Sussex) bef07e tney a.rive. Listed below is a break- I 
down of funct~ons and recommended space allocation 
a."Id special needs. !i 

a. Courtroom. Standard courtroom layout with 
,seatinQ for the public. 

..... "; t~~' - ".0, 
.;. 

b. Judges Chambers. 

c. Office for .JUdge'n'secretary 
.... . 

, < 

d. Office fCl:' Deputy Attorney 'General. 

e." ·Office for se;;"etary to Attorney General. 

f., Office for Public Defender. 

g, Offioe for --secretary to Public Defender' 

h,'Office for bail personnel. 

i. Office for secretary for bail personnel. 

"~ 

.. 

(5) 

a. 

, b. 

c. 

d. 

I 
I f., 

I' 
I 

g. 

h. 

I 
i. 

600 sq. ft. ~Iust have an outside 
entran7e open to the public with 
out go~ng through prison securit, 
Entrances to court room from the 
secure areas of the prison su'ch 
as from the Intake Center-must 
meet secur~ty requirements, 

100 sq.ft, Desk, 3 chairs 
clothes clost, private toilet 
and lavatory. 

lOO,sq.ft. T~ping desk, 2 filinr 
cab~nets, cha~r. Adjoinina dCO~'1 
to bathroom'above. • 

48 sq.f;;. 

48 sq.ft, with adjoining door to 
d above. 

48 sq.f~. 

48 sq.ft. with adjoining door to 
f above. 

48 sq.ft. 

48,sq.ft. wit!:. aoljoining door to 
h above. 

, 
.::'" a. 1 Judge 

j 
I 

1 secretary 
I c, 

I 
I 

d, 1 Deputy 
GenerJl Attorney 

e. 1 sec:.:etary 1 
f. 1 Deputy I 

"''',. "'''''1 g. 1 secretary 

h. ~ bail person-
nel. 

i- 1 secretary 

j 

00 
....... 

__ ~ __ ~=-_______________ R~ __________________________ ------------~--------------------
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j. 

ACTIVITY TAKING PLA~ 

Staff Restrooms. Contaills one toilet and lavat.ory 
~ 

note, 
--.d!.agnostic and classificat:ion unit, while not an 

'actual' part of the judicial' unit should be locatea. in '\. 
aIT are~ with ready, secure, access to the courtroom ' 
and.the various associated office sui.tes. A desig!1 

.• that allows them access to the courtroom area 
throu'Jh the Intake Unit. .w.9~\ld suHice, 

Waiting Room. T,his area sh'Duld contain space for 
30-40 people. to wait. The \~oom'· should be access~ , 
able to the public from outElide the prison without 
going through secure prison ~reas. On one side; the 
room should have access to the Courtroom a\\d the 
other t.wo sides shoUld be lilled with the offices 
noted above except for the J~\dges chambers. They \' .' 
should be located to the rear of. the CourlOroom in: 
the conventional manner, toge ther with the secre'" 
tary I s of.fice. If possible, i:he Judge should hilVe a 
private entrance from outside to his chambers. 
Lawyers and others wishing to interview prisoners 
W'ill interview them in one of \:he four interview 
rooms'in the intake unit. The various office suites 
ana the courtroom are not secure'areas and the'secu~ 
rity.;ln a normal courtroom will be in effect within,.tl e 
courtroom, waiting' room and offS,ce suite complex. 

k. 

Public Restrooms. These areas should be availa~le 1. 
from the wa1t1ng room. 

(6) ---, 

RECOMMENDED SPACE ALLOCATION 
AND SP'£2AL R;;Q:JlliEHENTS 

30 ~q.ft. each. Should be locat-' 
ed where staff has access but not 
to the ~eneral public. 

400 sq.ft, have drinking fount~in 
benches and c'.alrs for 30-4.0 
people· 

'.j' 

2 at 180 sq.ft. each. Male is 1 
urinal, 2 toilets, 2 lavatories. 
Female is 2 toilets, 2 lavatOries.\ 
Toilets have privacy stalls. 

\ ' 

!'ERSONNEL :I 
E"QllIB"D~ 

:,' 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 

00 
00 

" 

• 

r ACTIVITY TAKING PLACE RECO~~~NPED SPACE ALLOCATIONS PERSONNEL 
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1
3

• 

i' 
i 
i 

I 
I 

I 
I 

COUNSELING SF.R~!CES. 

An efficient and effective counseling system requires 
that it be located centrallly and in close proximity to 
the general popUlation. It should be separated by a 
security buffer that will permit convenient access to i 
bh,residents and to the jail itself by counselors. Thi, 
secticih i.3 charged with supporting the population with 
counseling ~~.vices and the Criminal Justice Center 
with' 'appropriate reports. 

:: I" 

A. Counselor Comple~. 

1. 

.~ I, 

Offices (6). Counselors will interview new 
admissions and make recommendations on housing 

'-modules assignment, transfers in housing, .ad
Mission to pro'Jramsl' work release, furloughs, 
parole, and general problem solving assistance 
to the resident. ~hey will have input to' the 
classific~tion and assignment section. They 
will also do family counselin~ (prisoners and 
wives) to help with the man.Y problems facing, 
a.prisoner upon his return to society. They 
will also counsel houthful offenders and 
parents. ' 

. ~. ; An Office for 2 clerk-~ypis.ts for counselors. 

" 

1. 100 sq.ft. each. Total 600 sq. ft. 
Each l<ith a desk 30"X60", chair, 
two side chairs, filing cabinets and 
storage ·closet. 

~. 2 typing desk, 2 chai~s, 150 sq. ft • 
2 filing cabine~s 

Offices (2) Pre-Trial Counselors •. Wili work ~. 100 sq.ft. 
\\'ith Criminal Justice section to interview arre t-
ees before arriagnment and to make referrals. I 
Workroom for counseling services. Could be h. 
combined with tYP1St.S office. will.be used I 
for storage of forms and ·tests, memeograph;lng,' ! 
alld copying. 

~------------------

200 sq.ft. Supply storage'room to 
include counter cabinets and wall ~ab 
inets, duplicating and copying equip
ment, work table, male and female 
~:bhl: with lavatory. 

(7) 

. : 

6 counselors 

2 clerk~ty?ists 

2 Pre-tl:'ial 
. Counselors 



ACTIVITY TAKING PLACE 
RECON:>1ENDED SPACE ALLOCATIONS l'ElISONNEr, 

AND SPECIAL REQUIREMENTS REQUIRED 

I~-==<==========v="=='=l ====<==~===r=\ ==========='---=, 
I I 1 

I 5. conf.erence Rdom. Will be uSed by Counselors, 1,5. 200 sq.ft. Table an~ chai~G to seat I 
I ~~~~:r~i~~ti~~ ~~~i~~~l~~;~d~~a~~~~ as !~d W~~~j ~~~~~~o:~~~e~ulletin board 1 .j 

\ 
l I 1 

4. CLASSIFICATION AND ASSIGNMENT FOR THE STATE \1 I) 
HDooneu. I ' 

I a. 1 office for the Sacred Heart psychiatriGt. This 150 sq.ft. Desk. chair, 2 soft I 1 psychiatrist 

I 
man, will have his office at the prison, but will be chairs, filing c'abinet. (provided for 

• ,required to travel to all institutions to conduct under medical 
I el<am .l.nations as required. lie will be concerned contract with 
! with evaluations for court purposes, commitments Sacrad Heart: 

r '. 

to the State HO,spital and some limited, treatroEl','t. Hospital) 

b. psycholoqists' (2). These men will evaluate data 
comp;.led by pre-tr~al counselors, regular . 

c. 

. counselors and c~nduct evaluations of appropriate 
referrals. Residents who do not stay long enough 
for an effective program will be referred to the 
appropriate outside educational agency.. 

Clerk-typist. I 
NOTE: \ 

These offices should be near the Counselor complex I 
offices. A classificaHon board will be created 
from membership of counselor staff and the ciassifi-! 
cation and assi9nment staff to assi9n residents to 
a prison upon sentenci;l,g and to consider transfQrs . I 
from prison to prison recommended by the in-hOUse 
classification boards at WCI, SCI, and DCC. \ 

I 
(a) 

100 sq.ft. for 'eacg office ,..,-total. 
2aO.sq,;ft;:, :,Desk, chair, filing 
cabinets. 

48 sq. ft:. 

• -. 

2 psychologists 

l clerlt-typist 

co 
o 

---- ----- -------~-----~-----______________ L 

5. EDt'CATlOOAL ProGml ~. 

. The educational programs sponsored bl' the prison are a signi
ficant part of the rehabilitation process. To operate llY.lst effee.-
ti vely \lIlder the leadership of the Educatior,al COOl:dinatol:, the ' 
educational facilities should be located close together and th~ 
educati,Cnal COlt'lex near the couns"ling ca . .,lex. l1egUldrly 
scheduled classes in a variety of subjects \qill he conducted in 
arerui, where p:cevious testing has 511= to be of the greatest: need. 
Illnphasis will be on Adult Basic Education (up to 8th grade), GED 
(High School Diplara), and resredial reading. EVery convi¢ed 
inmate assigned to the pdsonwill be tested a.r.d evaluated to 
det:ermir.e the nost appropriate program for him. Illnphasis will be 
on the basic educatiorl and high school programs. The educatimal 
CXIClplex must be in a secure area and yet must allow for an en
trance fran the outside in the event fe;nala rasidents fran NCI 
use the fac;ilities on a tegularly scheduled, segregated fl:cm males 
basis to take advantage of the program offerin?s. 

a. Classroors (4). s .. "\nd.aJ:d classroOO'S 

:, b.' teaminq laboratory. Will be used ior resredial read
ing and contain specialized equi~t. 

c. Busilless Education classrocxn. For typewriters, 
business mac:l!in"..s, etc. 

.d: storage 11oon. Used for 'storing s~pplies, audic> 
Vl.sual eq>lip:nent, etc. , 

• 

a. 660 sq. ft. each, equipped with 3'xlO' 
blackboards, (".ork boru:d, 3'x6' i bOck shelv s 
closet for storage and projection screen 
with desks and chairs. 

§60 sq.ft. equipp.."<l. as in a Ilbove, plUS 
corrals for specialized equipoont suc.'" as 
n<redial reacl.ing devices, copying machine. 

c. 660 sq.£t. equipped ps a & b Ilbova plus 
floor outlets for business machines and 
other equipnent. 

d. 300 sq.ft. 

e. I.In~ Liliraty. Tt.i$ area will be suP,erVised by education e. 200 sq.ft. with shel\l:>D for law b<x>ks as 
requirro ~!'. <:cder.u. and state law. A 
copymg machine should !xl in the:rcan. It 
should have 4 iOl'all tablf,lS mid chairs. 

P.lRSQ>.'NE1 -----'--! REQUIRm ~ 

" 

a. 4- teachers 

b. 1 teacher 

c. 1 teacher 

:I 
:i 
I 
\ 
! 
I 

I 

personnel. A copying machine and a tl'pewriter will be 
available in the law libraxy. The LEAA publication, "PJ.aI;lj

ing a Legal P.eference Liliraxy for a Correcticnal. lnstit:utiqn" 
will be used b the architec .' ,,----... ,J..-I _________________ "'--_._..,.... ____ --l 

(9) 
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F=a=~======~==============~==~==========--========~~========~I======~-=-===-'~~----=== 

f. Office for <:ducational Cootdil)~. 1 f. 
g. Offie.. for Teilchers. I g. 

6. ' CJt.MtJNITY LIAIrol. I 
, ,The COmlw'lity Liaison section should be located close to thE! 

PriSon l\dmi.nistration section but should be accessible to the ino{ 
I1'ates as well. The function of l:he section will be to coordinate! 
all of the ccmnunity sel;Vce agencies and volunteers to support I 
the progrillTs offered by the institution. Church groups, 
Thresholds Inc., special pr<>;Jrarns by cemnunity service agencies 
all require coordination and scheduling. This office >li11 also 
assist in r·eferr~ls to jobs for those inmates approaching pa
role. These functions, while being primarily centered in the 
new prison will also e.'(tend to 1X.'C, SC:~, and h'CI. 

~" Office for Director of Conmunity Services 

b. Office for Clerk-typist. 

0 •• 

· ,0. ~beting l'oan. This should be large enough for 25 per
sons. &M11 groul?s will iOOet with inI1'ates for special 
purposes; i. e -. I r~li9ious services; Thresholds I Inc.; 
special pr:lsentations, special olasses taught! by 
lawyers, etc. 

NOrE:, This mJst be a square area. 

a. 

b. 

(10) 

60 sq. ft., d"sk chair, filing cabinet 

1
1 Educa tio!l:ll 

Coordii'lG\to:: 

4 at 48 sq.!!t. each. ' desk, chair, filing I 
cabinet 

100 sq.ft;, desk, ~ chairs, filing cabinet I 
48 sq.ft., typing dedt,1 chair, filing •. 
cabinet •. 

600 sq.ft., equipped "'ith ty,ples and 
chairs for 25. 

-. 

I 
I , 
I , 

I 
\ 
I 

":' O:.rector, Ctmr.uni
ty Ser.vic<!s 

1 clerk"'Oypi"t 



• • 
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. I 

W:::'.'C -_'!:_: I~~"'" .... ru:;ca.IMENDED SPi\CE ALtOCI\TIO!'lS 
lIND SPECIlIL IW.'"'(JL'<IlMENTS·· .' r 

PERSC.\'N"...L 
REQUIR8D 

7. comACr VIstTATION, ·co.'PLEX. I 
i 
i 
i 
i· 
! 
! 

I 

I 
I . 
j 

I 
i 

I 
I 

a, Visitntion lIrea. l3ccause 7S-aO~ of all "-'"res!:s cccur in tht ... 
greater Wilmington area and becuuse this facility will pe.', 
the detcantion center for tre Stnte' and bo::auso the prisOn • 
is locatoo within a reasonable distnllce of l'lilmington, it I 

.. ' .. ·is e"pected tr.at thru:e will be a heavy, daUy influ.'< of 
.. :. \visitors. In vie.w of the Il'ciny court decisions wh.i.ch tand 

;'. to Conclude that a detainee retains all tre rights of a 
. bailee except the right to CCI1le and go as he chooses arC 

.;, because we wal'lt to allew the detcantioner and the short-sen
tencoo prisoner to retain close family ties, the contact 
visitation area is II key feature in the design of the pri
son. 

6,000 sq.ft .. furnished with sofas, over
stuffed chairs, tables and chairs grouped 
as in a lobby of a hote. The setting 
should be as informal as possible to enabl 
the resident to see his visitors in a re
la:<ed, infOl:l1Ial, atmosphere. 

b. Strip and Change Iban. 

Entrance for the resident should be fran his secure 
living area toa secure roan. This is the strip J:oan. 
Residents enter in prison unifonns. They strip and put on 
a one-piece, no p:x::ket, zippered jumpsuit.fran a stock 

b. ·300 sq.ft. Contnines shelves for storage 
of jumpsuits - lind hooks for hanging up 
prison unifonns. 

in shelves in the roan. Their pJ;ison garb is hung on a 
hook. 'The pJ;isoner then enters the visitation roan and 
greets his guests. ! III I 

c •. 'Exit Chanc.c Iloan. After the visit is over, the residcant ent:el:s c. 
' the exit change-XOO11. He is striPMd, seru:chal lind his 
, clothing placal in a laundry be:< after it is ~ea..-ch. The 
. man then goes through a connecting door to the strip and 

chang" roan where ttl is issued his prison garb lind returned 
to his m:>dule. 

100 sq. ft., table and chair for guard 
and large laundry box. 

" 

I .. 

-, 

:1 

:1 

J 
I 
I 

I 
I 
I 
I 
I 
I d. Visitor El'Itrance to Contact Visiting lIrea. The visitor' ! 

either alights fran public transp:>rtation or personal car ! 
:ill visitor parking lot. Visitors proceed fran parking lot .\' 
to a pedestrian gate in :.he chain-wire fence. A guard 

d •. (1) guard shelter, metal with concrete 
floor, 48 sq.ft. 1 guard I 

note: PersorJ1el re-
I quiranents for :::ontact

y in a metal guard-box builidng checks the people in by using 

I 

(Ib 
I 

I visiting vary cependin 
on the nU!lber of days 

.... _.+ - I 
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e. 

N::rIVIT'l 'l'liING PL\CE 
I 

.'! 'I· , , 
, 
I , I 

authorized v:'~itor file end requiring J;Osiuve idClltification

1

, 
The visitors proceed to a door to tlle waiting rOO.'11. They are 
se"ted and the guard notifies the appropriate block t:Jlat ~~ • 
resident has visitors. The visitors ,then proceed ~o, the·' , 
visitation area search-roan located between the wa~ting rcan 
and the! Visiting area. They go through a "pass through" 

',': Ill3tal detector and females enter a' female s,:,arch-rocm, and rrales 
, . a 'irale search-roan. A guard of the appropnate sex w~ll then I 
' "search any visitor as indicated by the metal detector. After 

, '.the seS1'Ch, visitors enter the'visitation roan and conduct \ 

IUlCQ'L'1!lNDED SPlICE J\L!.OCf,TI~NS, 
11."10 SPECI1lL R..~rRE.'1l!l\,,!,s 

(2) Waiting rocxn - 300 sq. ft. , be.,ches 
similiar to church pew benches. 

" 

;) ·their visit. . I 
',!! ------" -_ .... -- - • 

\. 
I , 

PERSONII'EL 
REQCIRSD 

I , 
I and n\.ll1'ller of hes. per:: 
visit. It is likely thnt 

I" 4th shUt of guutds 'i 
for con~act visitir.g ur/J 

Iprogram supervision wil~ 
I be required. 1'0 super-.! 
~vise contaCt; v~siting: i 
, (1) 1 guru:tl-box guard '1 
I (2) 2 guru;ds for I 
t wai ting ro::rl I 
1(3) 1 female guard for \ 
I !em.:~le sCUl"ch-rocm : i (4) 1 male g~ard for i 

irol~ saaxch-rco.n ! 
·1(5) 3 guards to ob- 1 
I serve conta~t Vis1t I 
1 area: 
!(6) 2 guards for th" 
i irl1l'.uto strip and 

ciT~ ige roan. !(7) 1 gum:d for the O·;L~ 
: going i!llnatC! strip : 
I roon.. ' ; 
\n:>tal: 10 guards for • 
contact visiting. 'l'hasq 
guards will have othC'r i 
duties to C'.ccupy au n 
hour day, such aa I'~o
gram securi ty, din1:1g I 

rOC(l\ supervision, e::c. i 
e. 10 small booths for inmates and 10 for \.~ t e. 1 guard to ~ratch I 

BJiies whcii, fer security reasons, or lx!cause of ,:,iolations visitors. A lexon panel atween, a • 
Spccial'lIren for Clooroort;on-contnct Visits. There will be b and the area \ 

'of contact visitation rules, ilJl11iltes ~ill be den1ed contact I, telephone on each fer ca:munication. (20, I 
vis'tin" ,,,", all- --' only visits in a closed, no, n-contact telephones and 10 1exon panels). The~ enbre, I 

• ~ -- ..... "" th f a~ea should be in a secure area. Vis1tor,:, I ! 
CllV.l.roMlellt. There will be 10 small :booth~, W1 'roan ~r a \ should go through same e..trance and secuntY'1 i chair There will be a laxon panel between inmate and V1sitor th , 
__ A ,.;".,.,~, cation ~till be by telephone. o,uy.' 1 precautions as contact visitors and en go i --/1 "' .. -"'-- I to the closed visitation area.· Inmates I 

,~~ __ ~~IL. __ ~ne~ed~n~o~t~C~han~g~e~c~w~thes~~and~~~a~YL1g=o~d=ir=e=c=tl=y~~to~th_e __ ~ __ th __ • ____ _ 
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N:rMT'l TlIKING PU\CE 

MEDIC.~L SUITE. 

The ~~cal 'Suite should meet: the follcwillg requirementS •. 

1. Centrally located in a secure area' and accessible 
to the J;Opulation 

• .. 2':· ';may fran loud noise areas , 
3. 'may fran heavil}' used t.raffic areas 
4;. Easily aocesoihle to exits in' the event: of erergencies 

. .' requiring ,",vacua tion 
':5:' Provide a safe, secure, storagE! area for instruments, 

j drugs, etc. 

.i 6. Provide a ward area for 15 beds supervised by a lexan 
enclosed nursing station. 

• i 7. A dental examination area. 
I a. II. tjuarentine roar. for 3 .heds 

,':: I , , 

'PI. 

I 9. A records storage area within the nursing station 

I Sick call will be oold daily, ~y through,Friday. Inmates 
1 requiring sick call will go to the waiting.roan. The doctor will 
I examine than privately in the examination rcx:xn. Patients requiring 
" ooservation, but not outside l'.ospitalization will be assigned a bed 

' within tlle ward as medically required. ThE> initial physical exam 

I consi~ting of the recording of medical history and vital signs will 
he accanplished ill the medical, .roan of the In~.:;ke, Center. Before 
the ir'.mate is relellsEd to general J;Opulation he rust: see the doctor 

I at regular sick call. II. routine dental exam will be conducted in 
'\ this area on all incaning inmates. Dental treatrle..t will be at a 

location as specified by the health care provider. llBiical. records 
will be nru.ntained and emargency life supJ;Ort equipnent stored here. 

I Psychiatric cate will be conducted in the Classification ar.cl Intake 

RECaloIoWOlID SPJICE /lLtro\TIONS 
lIND SPECIJIL ru:Y.ll1Iru::t£'ll'S, , 

FE~C;U\'NEI, 
I1EQUlRED 

1.

1 :1 
;1 

I :11' 

a. Naiting roan, 200 sq.ft. III guard'rx>.r shift.'for 
b. Nursing station for Nurse/paramedics. 150 total of 5 '1~ards for I 

sq. ft. texon enclosed to provide obser- security of lI.ediC<ll . 
vation of entire area (ward). ~'his area I Suite. i 
nrust include a records storage area ' . 

e, Fo<amining =, 150 sq.ft. with lretal exa:n- I Vadical personnel pro- i 
ination table, cabinets, etc. i vided by outsid" health' 

d: Dental office equipped with dental.c<jUip- I care pr.ovic1lll'. ~obu!Jl\' 
I ment sufficient to do a conplete den.talif-I ,a nurse (1':01) H-t' duringl 

examination. /1 J , ! duty hours and rcl.lnd-t:hi:! I e. !lospital area for 15 beds, ward style, i clock paramedics to I 
1000 sq.ft. ~ Istaff the ward Rl'11 pro-l 

f. Quarentine.roan, 200 sq.ft., 3 beds - ( vide emergency m..~ical I 
g. lavatory with 1 bathrub and 2 shu.er:; .... ,~! ~ care, 1 par shift. ! 
h. Toilet roan with 2 urinals, 2 catmcdest,,; " 
i. Storage Clos&t, 3 ',,6' deep '5' . 
j. Isolation toilet roan and lavatory.· 1 :f:J 

shower, 1 catmcde adjacent to quarentine 
roan. 

k. 2 toilet roans (male and female) for staff. 
1 toilet, 1 lavatory in each, located in 
area in vicinity of ex.:unination rcan 
and nursing station. b 0 

" 

I Center psychiatrist's office. 'Ihls care will be exa!llinations for; 
classification or legal reasons. Psychiatric prohle:ns beyond ' 

II """""""" "" m"""'" will "" -.. '" "" ,~'" -"". I 

f .... " ... " 
1 __ ~~~ __ ~ ______________________ ~ __________ ~ 

. -_. - .. , . -~-.----------- .. (13) 
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9. AATI-PURPOSE CWlruL, l\UDI'l'Oro:U~l, GYM, 

i 

i 
I 
I' 
1 

.i 
ilO• 

I 
I 
I 
lu. 
I 
I 

This area should be in 11 sc.cure area and be designed to perforr" 
the three fU!'.ctions noted. The area should have the capubility:of 1 

6000 sq.ft: total 

a bnsket:ball court, volle}ooll court, h.:1ndJ;all, squash, etc. Thore' a. 
should be thought given to Nautilus type equipront in an exercise b. 
area, sec· a.,arc from the team sport areas. Weight lifing equiJ;lllellt 

large multi-pu.."lXlse court area. 
weight lifing and othec bcdy building 
exercise urea. 

shou1& tm ~ this nrea. : o. office for the l1ecreation Director 

Wli(m' evants such as ll'Otion pictil:lf or' live entertainment ru:e 
sche9uled, chairs will be set up a,rod a tenp:>rary stage erected. A 
built in sound system should be· included. If lXlssible, this area 
should have a rapid cl¥lIlge of fWlCtion capability. 

e. storage rocm for equipnent 
«. office for the various creplains to share I 
f. toilet room with 2 urinals, 2 toilets 

1 lavatory 

I 
DINING 11CO.'1. I 

3000 sq. ft. 

, -..""" -,~ I 
'I 

The dinin<;1 ro:::m should be located in a secure area convenient 
to the living llooules, ,the ldtchen area and supply services. It 
should be bright and cheerful and have furniture 'such as tables 
that have chairs attached to thom as in mxlern fl1st>--food restau
rants. The area need no~ be big enough to feed the lXlPUlation at: 
one sitting. Heals can b.:! served at several sittings. A cafeteria 
style serving line to inclu:le beverage service should be in the 
desi9,n. : i' 

" . 
The' kitchen prepnres and S3rVes the food' and the supplies to be 

used during that particular day. 'rhe supplies are stored in 1:.'le 
kitchen storage area. A walk-in refrigerator and metal storage 
cabinets for breads, cakes, etc. 

a smal:l office for ·the stew'dt'd to contain a desk, a chair 
and a filing cabinet. ' 

,1500 sq. ft:. , modern facilities, distr,.,asher, stl 

I t:z:bles, ovens, grilles, sinks, etc. arranged tq 
serve cafeteria style, 'l'he srorage aron should I 
adjoin the kitchen aril provide sCC'Ure storage I 
for materials to be served in that 24 hour 
pe'dod and include a walk-in refrigerator and 
metal cabinets. I 
,48 sq.ft:. located wh".re sWo'Iard can cbse.':Ve 

! 

5 cocks 
(1 steward, 4 cooks) I 

The bulk of kitcron 
help Will be paid 
inmatE! labor. 

I 

bel th kitchen and storage area. I 

_ .. ...L.-+-._--:.--_--!-..!. _~ 
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H!!C(t,ttoUl:<DED SPlICE MW:llTIo.'IS 

", lIND SPECIM rulQUlRE.'1ENI'S,:',·:; • :..;:::0' ~ •• 
PE!l.So.\~'Er. 
REQUIRED 

r------
I' ,I 

SUPPLY SERVICE JIRIlIi. ; 
. ' 

1l2. 
! 

I 
1 

i' 
i 
i 

"! 

i 
I 

I 
il~. 
! 
i 
I 

\ 
I 

This .area is re~lXlnsible for all supplies needed to jI)1Iintain 
the prison. It must be able to rr..>et the .needs of a full Population 
The area should be at the first floor leval. aril provide for easy 
translXlrt: of supplies frem loading dock to storage ru:ea. to the 
propel:!, ~e.,arboont. The area IIllSt bl':secure and provide internal 

1 

This area shOUld provide the follruing: 1 SUPPly Dirc~tor 
a. ,Storage area for non-perishable goods; I 
b. Storage area for perishable goods; 

secur,i.,ty· to·, prevent theft. : . 
'. {\ .~ . . " 

,~ ;:, 

1. cold bcxes I 
I 2. freezer bcxes ' 

.1 

c. iI receiVing dock for the deliverjand off-
. loading of supplies ' 
d. lin office for the director of supply in I 

the main storage area (glass type en-
I closur<». 

! " 

CIOl.'UING 11CO.'1 lIND L-'IUNDRY. 

a. "Clothing !ban. This area stores and issues prison uniforms, 
bedding, sheets, etc. to inoaning prisoners and to accept it: 
frem discharged or transferring prisoners. It also stores 
civilian clothes for detentioners and issues them for court 
appearances. 

I e. A large sally port, capable of accepting I 
a tractor-trailer and capuble of , 
enclosin,] the vchicle. during unloading 
behind a chain-wire fence, topped with 
razor wire. The truck backs in, the I 
outer gate is locked and the inner door 
opened to unload the truck. The 'sally 

, t:Ort must be within the c<:cure area. I . 

I 

a. 400 sq. ft. This area should have a long 
counter and 150 lockers for storage of 
civ:tlian clothes. Other items should be 
stored in cabinets; 

1 Clothing OUicer . 
Inmate labor docs t:. 
work, suparvisocl by 
the Clothing Office 

b. Dressing Ptxm. lnm3tes will change clothes in this ro:::m ·1 II 100 sq.ft. A 'ro:::m with beuches where 
after l.ssue and prior to turn-in. . inmates may change clothes. . 

c. laundry !ban. /I.edern a:mrercial washers and dryers to do prison r'c. 400 sq.ft. This area contains c01700rcial '1 laundry Officer. 
laundry. Ccmrercial pressers and a clothing repair ar,*, with ,I washers and dryers and pressers for a 300 I Inmate labor c10cs tJ 
several sewing machines, work tables, etc., for clothing and j. lXlPUlation. !l11e la~ should be close 1 work, supervisl'd by 

, d. 
bedding repair. I to the clothing rcom. I the ta~ Officer 

Bull-Pen Area. Prisoners to be translXlrted out: for court, medical I d. 300 sq.ft. A secure roan near tJle exit to I 
aplXlinboonts, etc., . will be held ,~. ~j..!'. ~a While aw~~t:io.g..." __ I ... .hold depnrting ,and ru:riving prJ.lOOners ........ _1 ....... . 
escort. They will be handcuffed ar.d shac:k.ied in ~ area. ,! . 

(15) 
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14• BI\!lllER SUOI'. ',' 

The barber 'ahop will be mmned by inmato barbers, There will 150 scI.ft. Z berber chairs. llenches for I inmate bru;bers 
1 be 2 chairs arrl a waiting <>red for 5. The barber shOp will alsq, I. waiting area. Located in secure area. 

have a capability to have one barber rut haii on the various 
I lOCldules I:'hen required. ' 
I 
115. t'l'.Iiim-i:: 

i . :The mailroon will have a safe for s~s. troney oroers, etc., 
II ' and ,locked metal cabinets for storaga of mail peIXling diatribucion. 

I 
\16. 

·1 
\ 
I 
I 
I 

The area should bo in the a<imi.rUstrative area. 

~, 

In a securG area with easy access fran living spaces. There 
will be beck carts to lrove becks to living spaces for sign out. 

a. Librarian's Office. This office wiil be the headquarters 
for the new position, Correction's IJbrarian. This lih);"arian 
will be respensible for all libraries in w.l correctional 
iJ1Stitutions. The librarian will COCIrdinate all 1I01ulltePJ:S, 
order all bcor.s, COCIrdinate with tho Oirector of Eclucation 

,.to, ~pport programs arrl supervise the paid inmate librarians 
in,all ixlstitutions. 

1,7. C<l.\m.<;SAR'l. 

A facility to sell items to prisonl'1'S. It can be a strong 
!lOrale facto!:,-and an adequate CQ1l1u,ssoo:y, properly run and opened 
at proper tiJnes, helps reduce tensions. Xt shOUld be located'in a 
secure area for easy access arrl be ~ secure = itself to prevent 
theft. 

150 sq.ft., secure door in administrative area ! part-tiJr.e enp'loyoe 
I 
I 
I 

200· sq.ft., lined with shelves and have starrl- ! 
ing metal. shelves. 'l'hare nuse be roan to store I 
several book carts. I 
48 sq.ft., desk, chair, filing cabinet /1 librarian to super

vise and ccordittate "11] 

I-

I 
I 

" 

900 sq,ft., contains free~tt, refrigerators, 
shaN cases. Shopping carts for iImlte runners 

! to pick up orders f'I:om living spaces on 
I:.:estrict:ion, or closed for sane reason,' 

I' 

j ~st:itUtiOllal ,libl'ari"'l 

I ! 

I ! 
I 1..5 Gl'iplol'ees of I' I business office. 

I 
-" .... _ .. , --I'" \ 

-, \' 
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N.'TIVIT'{ TIIKING PUICE 

I , .' 
118. MA1Nm1l1NCE I\REI\. " 

j This service'maintains the physical plant. , The area IlUJlit ~I • 
, designed to rooet the f~llCMing requirerrents. ' 

I
', a A seCurQ area to prevent theft of tools and equip1lellt. 

b' ''i'hS \ioain\:enance groUp nust be kept together. (This Cl:>eS not 
• 'in~lude Vehicle maintenance) • , 

(l. The various sect:ions nust be able to share tools arrl equip1lellt. 

I ' d. .They ,should be, able to rrove equi!XOOllt inside and outside 
, the secure area of the prison. 

' 1 e. The Director of MaintenarlCe =t be located with his group. 
I f. 'l"/lal:Q are 3 main shpps: electrical, P~unbing, and carpenb:y. 

I
, 'The concept of ~\Jl\ use of inmate labor, supervised by 

maintenance personn(!l both reduces costs and proVides ~(ul 
work for inmates. TIl!, main\:enance area includes: 

tw:'CM.'!lJND~,) SPliCE I\WXI\TIONS 
lIND SPEC~ IlEQUlntM&'\"rS ' 

I .. a. OUica, Director of Maintenance a. 250 sg.!t., desk, 2 side chuirs, 2 filing 

I I cabinets, .l,lueprint =00 arrl a storage 
closet 

b TOOlrocm. 'TO accanrodate all t.ools in all roaintenance areas. lb. 600 sq.!t., secure rocrn. Appropriate 
" • The = =t be serure. TOOls will be checked :in-arrl-out shelves arrl racks for tools, wall hangers 

I' daily lU1der supervision of the ~\:enance F'oranan. It needs for iJxlexing tools. 
to be (llose to the shops. , 1 . 

I 
o. Main\:enance Supply ruan. This roan must be secure and w~U s ,c. sao ,sq.£t., shelves to store supplies. 

all'maintenance supplies, such as pipe, plunbing fixtures, " 
lllfri:ler, wire, nails, parts, etc. 

d. Electrical shops. • ' d. 375 sg.!t., J?Oo'Ier tools and work benches, 
". ' as required. :' , r: l a, Plmbing sl'Dp; I I' 450 sq.ft., same as si above 

she if. 600 sq.ft., same as d & e obo1.~ f. Carpenb:y p , I' 

I 
(17) ----
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Pllnso.~!<cr. 
ImQUlI\EO 

a. 1 oi>:ectbr of 
l13intenance 

b. 1 Jo'ollntenanca 
Foreman 

d. 1 El~ctrical 
l'uint=co Man. 

e. 1 Plunt>in ~all'l"' 
te.'""lnnCe t-u."1. 

f. 1 ca....""ntry 
Haintenance ~W1 

~ 
~ 

t 
I 
I 
I 
i 
j , 
I 
j 

! 
I 

I 
I 
! 
I 
I 
J 
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i ' 
':19. II I .,'.'1 

VEHICLE }~,,'O:: 1IRElI. 

1 The IrOtor pool urea should not be located in the main prison I i 1 IrOtor poo~ supe
rvis

4 i c:arpour.d. It should be in a separate building outside the fenced I , I : ~Bintnins dispatch ': 
~I\. It should include an office, tool, supply and storage arens. l' records', parts cqnl:rolj 

vehicle log books. 

I a. This building should include a' srall 4 B sq. 1 'j s. 'r:;;,tc;f Pool Building. 
; 1.' Of.fice. For the IrOtor pool supervisor. 
". 2. TOol and supply storage area. 

0'., 3. Gasoli.'1e dispensing area and p\.ll1f? 

b. Iobtor Pool Parking Area. For ten vehicles with controlled ea
trance and exit located apart from the visitors and errployees 
lot. . 

ft. offico, a tool and supply storage area 
and a gasoline dislX'l"sing area. 

I 
; 20. IIJ:t.IINISTRilTIVE I\!'.EI\. 

b. The area should be hard-surfaced, hav,," a 
controlled entrance (gate or chain) and 
have space for 10 vellicles. I 

I 

I 
I 
I , 
! 
t 

'J 

This area shOUld' be divided into rn:mageable, functional units. 
':hesQ unil:.~ inclu:;le:'fiscal rn:mageme.'1ll, p!,rsonnel adminiStration, 
fiscn! planning operations, program planning and operation, 
camwty relations. I 

I a. U:lbby ~ea. lin nl:traC'-..ive lobby area should present a good Waiting !ban _ 400 sq.ft. ltlung~ type a. 
in?ression. A receptionist, pcssibly a I:elophone operator, furniture. Ileception desk \lith telephon~ I 
greets visitors and directs tllent to appropriate offices. The operator equifll'Cnt. M.l1e and fem.11" 
lob!Jy sho~ have several attr<lctive pla.')ts, picl:ures on the toilel:s with wash basin opening off the 
l<a:19 ar.d lounge furniture for wa~ting. Toilet facilities lobby. .' . I 
shOUld be availwle in the lobby atea. There ohould be a ' I 
clothes closel: for visitors. f 

b. SUoerintendent'.s Office. consistent in decor to that of a • 250 sq.ft., executive desk and chair, ,·b. 
chlef administrator of an office of this kind. ':tWo doors should several chairs for interviews. Shollld hl',VQ 
lead into this oUice - one from the secretarial urea and one private toilet with wilSh bilsin adjac~nt to t 
from t.'1~ ad~agent conference rodn. 1. • office I 

c. Conference 11oom. To be used for staff conferences, briefings, ~. Confarenceroan _ 400 sq.ft., able to ollter 
disciplinary hearings, etc. 1 it from superintentlent's office and fron a 0 

I hallliay. EqUipp.:i! with confer'i'!:'cg,. Cable, ... 1,. 
:- .... -., ·r·-chairs for 15; bu!letin board, Chiilk belllrtl, I 

'10\ 

til' 

1 telephone o[X!rat:,t'r 
receptionist during 
nonnal dc.tv hours. I . I 

1 Superin tendon t 
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N:rlVI'l"l TlIKING PUICE 

(Mninistrative "fea, con'1:., i'~OlI 0) 

d. Superintendeht's Secretary's office 

. . 
e. " ~pbty:.Offices. Offices for v~ious dn:ectOl.-'s ;;.ncI deputies, 

. Should be 150 sq.ft. Each should be eqliipped Wl.th a storage 
closet and bookshelves for 50 vol\llles. IIdjacent to each 

':'office is a = for a secretary where secretaries are in
dicated. These areas ate 'fa be 150 sq.ft. with desk, chair, 
,J side chairs, filing cabinets. All should open fran a 
ccmron hallway., ' 

1. '1>.:lput.y-Operations and Training 
2. Secretary 
3. Deputy - Treatr,-ent 
4. Secretary 
5. Deputy for IIdministration 
6. Secretary 
7. COI)lr.Unity Liaison - di~cussed previously 

f •• ¥!-""SS Dcpartrrent:. 

, , ' '1. lin office for the business m!Ujager with closel: 
•• sto>:age. This roan is glass enclosed leading into a 

lru:ger = -' . .. 
2. th::.1; acocrrodates a pool of 5 workers with desks, 

filing cabinets, ei:c. , 
3. ldjacent to the> office pool and accesswle to all 

personnel located in the I\(lministrative area is the 
the workroan. This roan is equipped with counter 
cabinets, wall-hung cal:finel:s, hot and cold water, and 
open shelving for supplies. D.lplicating equiprenl: and 

RECa-ll'IIlNDr.O nrl\Cll I\LtOCIITIONS 
11.'10 spr;c!JIL R!'.QU!rulHllNTS· .. 

projcct.ton screen, l:,,:ok sp..1ce fer 100 
vol\llles, WId amplo closet SlA'C'". 

d. Located directly adjacent to the superin
tendent's office. Area shou:tlincluJe at 
least 4 filing cabinets, desk, chair and 
chairs for 4 to wait. . \ 0 0 

1. 150 sq. ft. 
2. 150 sq.~t. 
3. 150 sq.rt. 
4. 150 sq.ft. 
5. 150 sq. ft. 
6. 150 sq.ft. 
7. 150 sq.fe. 

1. 150 sq. ft. 

2. 400 sq.ft. office pool. 

3. workroan - 200 sq.ft. 
I 

a bookkeeping ""chine will be operated in this area. 
4 •. General features for the administra1:.tve area are 4. kitchE!ll unit - ~OO t:g.!~. 

Illvatories for ITCI1 and wcrum appropriately placed. , 

I· 
\ 

PE~ONNGL 
REQUIRED 

1 secretary for 
superiQtendE!llt. 

1. 1 clepu t!' - O/'r 
2. I secro<;>.ry 
3. 1 cl,"put~ 
4. 1 socrotax:y 
5. 1 deputy 
6. 1 socreta.."j' 
7. NI\ 

1. 1 business rrgr. 

2. 5 businoss office 
employees 

There should be a small kitchel) unit with stovel .re:-••. 'I'"~ 
frigcrator, tables ant1 chairs to use :or 1unch~~,~bre~aks~.:... L _____________________________ ..l-____________ -I 

nql . 

~ 
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NOl'E: In \:he total ad.'lIinistrative area (1v:lministration, 1lllsiness, 
Superintendent and o,puties), lavatories tor man and,worron. 
should be appropriilt<aly placed. Closets should be located 
for clo\:hes for visitors and stafJ:. 'nle:;mall kitch<m 

" .' 'unit will be used for coffee breaks, snacks for staff when 
, 'they, cannol:. go out, etc. : 

Security Officer has his office in this ru::ea, with his staff. ' 

! 
I , 
I 

~I 
l 

, :\ 

'The supervision and control Qf the population is the responsi

l 
bility of the Se=it.y o,J?artn~t. Xt sbould be located between 
the administration aild the secure area of the prison. The 

al o,puty for Se=ity Office. ~ated within secure' area., a: 150 sq. ft. , located within the securQ 1 a: 
area· desk, chair, 2 chairs for interview 
Storage closet. small conference table . '. 

b: Internal Affairs Office. !.ocated with S~ area. 
I . , 

I , 

.' Ct Secretary's Office fo. S<acurity Section. 'l1lis is located 
. between o,puty for Security and Internul Affairs Office. 
Connected to each by a deor. ' 

d. Office for Shift CCl!1TT'afiders. ~'his is to be used by all 
• shift: C<lml'aIlders. Office to a=n:>date a dEisk and chair, 
2 side Chairs, file cabinet:. and storage closet:. Bulletin 
board 4' xG I on will fOr schedules, notices, etc. Connect 
to each guard post: by a "push tl.) t~lk" inter= system. 

\ 

.' ,.,._, -I· 

I\.. 

and 1 chairs, 

b. 150 sq. ft •• desk, chair, 2 side chairs, 
file cabinels and storage closet. 

c. Typing desk, e1mirs, 3 side chairs, 
cabinets. secre\:al:y will service both 
offices. 'l.\l/ 

d. ,,50 sq.ft. 

b I 1 In tarnal Af!aors 
Officer 

[:~. I ,(Lieutenant) 

\ 
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e. !.ocker FooIl, (outside the secure area, but:. adjoining>'it,) 1 e. I.ocker l1ocm. lb~s of lockers, back to back, 
Officers repoJ:ting for duty at the il<lginning of ellch Shiftl each 9"x12" and 6' high. 11 hat be" area, 
will congregate in the locker room. ~he ~nt:.rance 1:9 the, • 9 "x12" ;'a located above. each ~t:.. !.ocker 

\. locker roan should be separate f.:;an' that which enters the. rCMS arc G' apart:. with a ht'nch ~n center 
maIn administrative section. Officers can report:. in reM. Leading off. the locker roan is a 

. " .: civilian clothes, change clothes at their personal 10"'..ker lavatory iUld shClo~er area with 4 urinllls, 
•... " \ in the locker roan. Leading off from the locker roan is 2 closets, 3 lava codes and 3 shader heads. 

".: a iavatory and, shan",r rocrn for officers leaving the prisC1l 3 '" 1':7 
.,', '. after their sluft. 

,,~ :' " 

f. J\rn'ory. 'l1lis is fo:: storage of J'irearms, amro, aJY.l other 
IlBc.'Il£ity'items such as chemical agent contain<'.rs. 

g. Clothing !loan for Officers. Officer Q'fIiforms will be 
stored in this area aJY.l issued by supp,ly personnel. 
ShoUld be ac\jaccnt: to the locker roan. 

f. Vault area for se=e storage (100 sq.ft.) 
IbCIn equipped with metal cabinets capable 
of being locked, racks for weapons, etc. 

g. 400 sq. ft:.. - equipped with olothing l'acks, 
storage bins, filo cabinet, deslt, chairs, 
and counter to serve officers. 

h. Secure storilgc QX(!8 80 sq.ft. for gas masks, h. Storage Closet •• 'l1lis is for Gto~"ge of security equiprent:, 
other than firearms and chemical agent:. eq1.liprent. leg irens, handcuf fs, body amor, riot I 

halllllta, billy sl:icka, etc. , 

i. Assenbly 1bCm. 'nus area should be within the secure area i. IIsserrbly rexm • 900 sq.ft. benChes fer 30 '1' 
, , : of the pd~on. It poould be entered through two security Illackboard, 4 'ltG", projection screen, 
, .' doors that only open one at a tiJre. Once inside the r storage cabinets. 

, assenbly l:OOm, the officer is saarched and subject to 
dismissal i~ in possession of any UnauthoriZed items • 
Officers will form for inspection prior to going on duty 
and receive any speda! orders. TIny officer entering or 
leaving the secure area of tho· prison must go throoJgh 
,this "eir lQCk" process aJY.l pe inspected by the shift 
Ccmnander or his reprosentative. 

~. Officers Dining !loan. Located off kitchen arca, seJ?arate 
{rem lnma te Dining !ban. snall area Cllpable of serving 
10 officers at one t.iJre. Officers will be fed in shifts 
to allOid pceml.um pay. Good rnanagarcnt will allC<ol certain' 
officers to bo .elieved to eal: at ~e. Officers OiniJW ~'. 

" 

l,j. n:x:m of size to /lCCOlYnexlato 3, 
and chairs. /0 

l~ 

1 ... 1\ 

4-man tab\es 1 

\ 
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~============================'~'============-~-===~========~ 
k. . Records oeparbrent·. 'l'he reco: deparbrent will se~e a I~. 

dual fWlC;tion. It will l1uintain records for the rl.'sidents 
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of the Wilmington p.cison itself, and maintain duplicate I 
records of all adult inst:itutions on an Oll-going oopis, I • 
Cbviously, the !;ll'esent iJlefficient hand system will not. 
SUffice. There still have to be regular files, of course, 

... : but only to give us th~ capability to microfilm all items. 
..•. '. \: with a prison population of ~pproximately 1000 and the 
. ;' tW:nover of up to 600 a year, it is no absolute require

':'. '. Iront that we ,.0 to microfilming and a mini-ccll~uter recall 
-\ . cap.1bility. ~llere are 11\1Ily systems on the market and il: 
• could crobably be done. gor less than $150,000. If we are 

,.oing to have a capability to really olassify cur inmates 
and maKe deci~ions based upon actual perfol'l1\1l1ce, not 

• subjec\:1ve evaluations of guards, we have to install such 
a capability. II! could easily be catpatable with CLUES. 
Ilurate3 should 1\.1\'e SCIre ability to know what is in their 
files a~d the records office must have the ability to . 
no"'."X que.~tions und oounsel inmates on them. lUthough 
I do not know oE' a records managorront plan in corrections, 
the nCM prison will solve the presen I:. crisis in records. 

. The respon<>ibilities of the records syst"", e.~tend into 
all major functions of tne prison. The operation !.l\vclves 
the residents themselves, the administration, treaboont 

" : services, internal discipline and all ot.'1er agencies of 
, .' the criminal justice syste;n. 

11 central izc<:l location rurong other flmotions of the 
; prison where.casy contact can be maintained with the pri

son administration; treabrent, security I residents, and 
attorneys, is essential. To enable the records office 
to deal with residents there 11'!lSt: be a capability to 
coUf,sel rt)sidents in a secure environrrent clORe to the 
rocords area. 1 

The records roan itself should acccnm:xlate 6 desks 
and chairs I 80 4 drawer file cabinets, and the microfilming . 
and ~ter recall and '-print capability. There tmlst be a 
smaller roan for lnactive storage (5 years after discharge. 
ilCcess to records will be limited to official use only 
lIIl<ler federal guidlines for pr.~'?7,:( ~f infomatic:~: •. ~;r .. 

(22) 

A large roan - 1200 sq.ft. \~hich provides k. 
spal."e for 6 des::s und chairs, 80 rretal 
file cabinets, microfilm equi);l11Cllt to micrc:r 
fill'l, a canputer rocall system with a I 
print capability. 

6 Records Clerks. 

1. a 48 sq. ft. office foX; Records 
Officer (active records). There 
tmlst also b3 a 500 sq.ft. foan for 
inactive files (up to 5 years after 
discharge). J\fter 5 years, the filp 
is retired to a central records I 
storage area outside the prison, bu~ 
w.l.thin the correction systan. I 

.' 

1 Il<ocordil Milpagement· 
Officer 

I ,. 
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this concepl:., IXX:, SCI, I-l:lI und any other existing adult I 
facilities would only maintain records for their population. 1 
They would send dupliCilte copies of. all r.accrd transactions 
to the nlaW prison where central recortls are kept. &.>cords" 
l>'Culd essentially be i.'1 three area; (1) legal, (2) internal 
diSCipline, and (3) other (treabrent r..etes, program parti-

.... cipation, educational progress, etc.) The administratior 
'. of e<lch facility would thus have t.he inf<;'tmation fOr '!nterna1 

; decisions on housin .. , progrrun parlicipation, inbouse mmate 
.' job assigi1.=ts, etc., and ,,'Culd !rake roo:mrenda~?ns to the 

.' •. ' central cl"ssification board at the 11ilmington prl.SOn on 
. furloughs, parole retol'l1'eOdations, transfers within the 

systan, wo=k release, educational release, etc. The central 
ciassificatitln board at the n"" prison would handle these 
matters. 'rhe records C:epart:rrent in the nCM facility must 
support this concept. 

RECCi't·:ENDED SPlICE I\!.'LO:I\':'ION~ , 
lIND SPECIlIL IW.llII~!!;;t,'TS· . 

i 
I 
I ~~. I 

The living apaces in the new facility are to be rri:dular and limited 11, 24-man rrodules with dayroon. I 
to .24 inmates each. The cells are to be 70 sq.ft. ""eh and the 
use of traditional jail hardware will be ~voiC:ed. Each cell '1ill 1, l2-man maxilllum security nodule 
have an exterior orientation with an outslc1e windO\~. There wlll max.irnum 
be no still liners or bars. Each rrodule will have it's own dayroan 1 special outdoor exercise yard for ! 
space of. at lc"st 35 sq.ft. for each of tJ:e 24 cells. This ~oes ! security. I 
oot l:r\clude circul" tion space. The multi -Plll:p:lw dayroan wlll in-
clude a lounge area, and 'N area. There will be II capability for outside recreation area for 276 Iron, r 
fecdin" the residents on the rrodule during aoorgencies or if a surrounded by double fence, and lighted. Tj 
tactic~ situation requires it. The cells should have rretal-elad recreation area should include a hard-s.ur-
doors with a viewi..'1g p.mel. lUl cell deers may open outward and faced area large enou~h for 3 tmllti-plll:p:lse 
will have "ppropriate restraining devices to prevent the prisoner baskel:lAlll, volley ball courts, a carbin-
fran slomning them open with great force to injUllaofficers or J.J:nlUtej' action qrassy area for softball und a 
Each dayroom should include a large ~ink with. hot and cOld .1'Ulllllllg soccer field. I 
water'and a storage closet for olemung rraterlals. Each rrodul~ \~ill 
be secure and will be constructed or the alternative consl:ructioo . 
materials as outlined in ~es 19-21 of the LEM Booklet, "The 

High Cost of Building UnconstItUtiOnal .. ~~~~. . ....... 1.. I 
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£<ica zro:lule',wil1 be ~Upa.tViSed f= a guard r(",:xn .lIth ~ larger 
J,exon viE.'l~ing panel enabling a single 9"ard to cbserve both IOOdUler 
JIll cell doors muse be capuble of being centrally locked or unlock 
fran the 'g\k"U:d roan. Limiting rrodules to 24 woulu give a ' , I',. \. 
capability of 2M in 11 zro:lules. This would giva pr~son classifi- ' 
cation· a wide range of chpices in de terming appropriate housing. 
Tr.er(l)lill be one n'lXlule 'Of 12 for, maximum S<l<:uri ty prisoners. 
Beeau,*, 01( the nE.'l~ n,<udmum security building at 1:9:, 12 maximum 1 
s"c~J:~ty bods a~e demed suffiei",:,t. These' cells will be exactly , 
the'sa.'lle as the other cel~s but w111 have a separate quard roan 
and .mea1s will t>e served' in the day room. 'l'o prevent rrove,rent 
within the prison by these ll<IX~n s.:curity inmates, there will be I 
a Nautilus~t:ype exercise device in the da~rocm. This ma:<imun . 
security zro:lule should haVe it's am oU~1de e.'Cercise araa separat1 
fran the I11ilin prison exer.cise yard. The exercise yard itself . 
should be divided into 2 areas to prevent inmates fran attacking. . 

The cells are, all furnished alike with a Iretal eet fastened. each other. I' 
to the wall and floor, a vandal-proof metal cor.i:>ination wash basin 
and toUee. A smal.t table fastened to the wall and floor, 'and a 
chait on a hinged bar fastened to the table. There should~be a I 
double el8'~trir::al plu~ in eaca cell. Each cell .shOUld have an in
dividual oircuit bJ:t!aker to prevent: the inrr •• te frOll shorting 
out the entire module. Each Cell /;r.ould be wired for a 4 staticn 
raclio l1ystCl1l requi~ing II plug-in o~rd speaker. This ,~il1 keep th" 
bloo~s' quiet and the innate can choose his am radio station. A ! 
metal locker, <;apable of being locked, c:a\lpletes the cell furniture\ 
The tWo' electrical plugs are for a small, desk high-intensity Iallp 
and for a 'IV, if the inrra1;e ohooses. Parsonal 'IV's with eat plug 
or headset eurphones oply, will be permitted. 

Each zro:lule will have I!. "collect call only" p'Jblictolephone 
in the dayroan.· This is necessary because the bulk of the popula-
tion is detentioners. . , 

.• It is difficult to staU a facility until the draWings are 
earplete, but it .is estimated that' it \\'ill take 95 officers to 
staff the facility. A detailed staffing breakd""" will be made 
when the preliminary drawings by an architect is c:a\lpleted. I' 

, ... _ ...... ! .. " 
{ 
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95 Correctional 
Officcu;s 
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A.'>/O SeECIAt. IW;)tI!ROa1l'S' . 

i 23. lICCIlSS OOAo, PlII1KniG torS, UlNDSCAPING. 

! 
As r~red by site, building c:or.figuration, 

J~' t • etc. . 

1 
j , , . 

S\J!.WIl\'i: ---'-'" 
Areas"~f' fue prison that are Imt secure will be of regula1: b~lding 
construc.tion niaterlals. Secure areas will be of the '.'lte:nat~ve 
materiais as Otltiined on p.:lCJes 19-21 of the LEN\ pubhcat;Lon ~ 
!!!l!.h cOst of l:uil<liJ't/ Unconstitutional Jails. " These pages are " 
attached as e,.closures. :.' , " 

The IJlM publications 'Design Criteria for Short-TC!ll1\ HolJmg and 
'Transfer 6, St. louis cour.ty Intake Serv1ce Center", l1ilve also been 
attached.' . r 1 t' I 

JIll thesE! public:ationa offer guidance which we W1ll ... 01 eM. I 15.,~ 
our intention to follow the gllidanc:e except for "rrar.sfer . 6~ .1 
~e design of the facility has Irerit, but, for the carpet:in~ and other'llJxUI:y 
living features. It is our intenqon to :lr.clude the funct10ns noted 
ill our nrM faoility. The architect is therefore directed to lise the 
standards <.s outlined in these and. other LEAA pub~i,?ations ~ to use \. 
the seIVices of the National Clearmghouse for cr=nal Jllst1ce 

• Planning and ArO' hitecture in initial planning and through9Ut the \ 

.proje~.; facility will have a fire alarm system that inoludes alarm I. 
boxes ;;; 'oritical areas, a central indicator, autanatic notification ! 
of the F1i:e De~t, appropriate heat and 'snpke' ~ors in rarote ! 
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ST. LOUIS COUNTY INTAKE SERVICE CENTER 

STRUCTURING A NEW APPROACH TO INTAKE 

During the early 1970's, the St. Louis County Jail, like many other county 
jails, sufl:'ered from sharp increases in arrests and from inadequate booking faoil
ities. Intake prooessing was handled in an extremely small area of the Oounty 
Jail on the fourth floor of the Government Center. Numerous problems resulted. 
Adequate segregation was impossible as traffic violators and drunks, along with 
persons accused of serious crimes, were all herded up a single elevator to a crowded 
and inflexible booking area. No matter what the charge or the ciroumstanees of 
their arrest, all persons experienced the stark and depressing surroundings of an 
antiquated county jail. Inadequate facilities and the corresponding laok of intake 
services resulted in dangerous and demoralizing conditions. 

To overcome these difficulties, the County Jail administration proposed major 
ohanges. In 1973 a specially designated intake staff began to handle all booking 
for both county and city detainees. At the same time, there was a concerted 
effort to improve intake services, so that maximum use of diversion and alterna
tive to incaroeration programs could be attained. 

It was soon obvious that improvements to the fourth floor booking area would 
have to be made if the intake services were to be overhauled. However, space 
limitations on the fourth fioor of the Government Center made it impossible to 
renovate any portion of the existing jail to improve intake services. In addition, 
it was felt that an easily acoessible looation should be seoured in order to realize 
the full potential of advanoed praotices in intake services. 

An underused portion on the ground l.evel of the Government Center was 
studied and ultimately selected as tae most suitable location for the St. Louis 
County Intake Service Center (ISO). The new ground level location would make 
it possible to physioally separate intake processing from the jail setting. Equally 
important, a majority of the persons diverted from inoarceration would not be
come a part of the jail's day-to-day operations, helping to relieve t,he pressure on 
the overorowded jail. However, for those requiring incarceration, tne County Jail 
was immediately aocessible. : 

INTAKE SERVICES 

Opened in June, 1975, the St. Louis COU'\ty ISC has functioned autonomously 
as a booking, classification, and release center. Looated on the ground level of the 
Government Center in Clayton, Missouri, the ISC is an integral part of St. Louis 
County's governmental services, with immediate access to the Courts, County 
Police, County Jail, and the Proseouting Attorney. In that Clayton is the county 
seat; other vital services such as the County Hospital, and mental health, family 
and employment services are located only a few blooks away, 

The St. Louis ISC is distinguished by its emphasis on providing timely pretrial 
servioes. Early intervention in the criminal justice system works positively in 
two ways. rrhe individual is helped to deal with the system in the least disturbing 
manner, with the attainment of pretrial release encouraged. In turn, the system 
benefits by avoiding costly or unnecessary incaroeration. In 1975, for instance, of 
the approximately 17,500 persons prooessed through the ISC, more than 5,334 
were released by the Pretrial Release (Recognizanoe) Program. Monthly, the 
relatively small staff of 32 is responsible for all booking, processing, and release 
of 1400 to 1600 offenders. 

The staff is comprised of administration, ISC officers and supervisors, social 
workers, and clerioal staff. The ISC officers and supervisors are trained to book, 
fingerprint, photograph and, if necessary, administer the Breathalyzer test to 
those arrested. Twenty-four hour staffing is provided, with a supervisor on each 
of three shifts. Technioal training enables the staff to use the Regional Justice 
Information System (REJIS) for booking. This oomputer data terminal runs a 
oheok to see if the individual is wanted in oonneotion with other criminal oharges. 
Information can be fed into REJIS by both police and oorreotions officials, saving 
considerable time and paperwork. The ISO offioers arc also responsible for security 
olassifioation of those offenders who must be remanded to the County Jail. 

Social workers at the ISC perform recognizance investigat,ions, presentence 
investigations, bond reduction studies, and crisis intervention servioes. A major 
responsibility of the sooial workers is to refer offenders to public agencies such as 

(.. 
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the State Hospital, Children and Family Services, and the State Department of 
Welfare. Referrals are made by the ISC social'worlcers after a problem has been 
identified and the courts sanction the diversion from jail. 

Opportunities to establish eligibility for tho Pretrial Release Program are 
maximized. Unlike the prior policy of one phone call for each offender, the ISC 
policy permits as many calls as are reasonably necessary. In addition, the social 
workers concentrate on bringing eligible offenders to the attention of the courts 
for them to be considered for pretrial release programs. 

Another important function of all ISC staff is to provide the ofi'enders with 
information about their legal status and about their further processing in the 
criminal justice system. The time and place of court hearings are carefully ex
plained, and help is given to relatives coming to post bail. In general, the ISC 
staff assume many roles in order to best provide the range of technical and social 
services needed by an offender upon intake. 

SECURITY WITHOUT BARS 

Carpeted and painted in three shades of brown, the ISC is furnished with 
comfortable seating and decorated with large potted plants. Background music 
is played from a radio. Four glass-front detention rooms are available if an of
fender's behavior dictates the need for separation from the open sealing immedi
iately adjacent to the booking clerk, but the detention rooms are not often required. 
In the few cases when an offender is excessively unruly or needs special restraint, 
ISC officers immediately transfer him to the fourth floor County Jail holding areas, 
where conventional maximum security holding cells are available. 

While firearms, bars, and other expected signs of security are missing, the ISC 
provides adequate secw·ity. Closed circuit television cameras watch the drivc and 
entry, and all locks are operated from behind the booking desk. A proper emphasis 
on adequate staffing and the careful monitoring of all activity within the center 
provide a secure setting without requiring steel bars. 

RESPONSES TO THE ISC 

The St. Louis County ISC is a striking innovation, and it is not surprising that 
somE' of its programs and physical features are controversial. Some critics have 
called the Center "the Holder Hotel lobby," and "Lockup Lounge," and have 
predicted that the carpeting and attractive furnishings of the Center will be 
destroyed. Probably the most pointed objections have been voiced by law enforce
ment personnel, who sometimes must wrestle with abusive detainees only to leave 
them in the "plush" and accommodating atmosphere of the ISC. However, though 
some police are sometimes critical of the ISO, they have strongly supported the 
move to assign all intake responsibilities to a neutral agency. As for the ISC staff, 
themselves, the response to the new Center has been highly favorable. The social 
workers have found that the ready accessibility of the detainees makes them 
much more effective in their pretrial release screening and their important classifi
cation responsibilities. 

The St. Louis County ISC was cited in 1976 by the National Associat.ion of 
Counties for a special Achievement Award as a newly developed program designed 
to enhance and expand St. Louis County services to citizens, and as an example of 
an innovative program other counties can follow. The underlying concept of the 
ISC is to treat pretrial detainees with consideration and respect. As in every county 
jail, a large majority of the persons booked in the ISC are not hardened criminals. 
The ISC staff has noted a marked improvement in the detainees' behavior in the 
new Center. As summarized by an administrator of the St. Louis County Depart
ment of Welfare-Corrections, "There's no jail traUll1a here, no steel doors slamming 
behind prisoners. The majority of persons arrested become outwardly calm and 
relaxed while awaiting processing. The colorful setting, chairs, ashtrays, carpeting, 
and the absence of bars obviottsly assist in alleviating the fears of those persons 
arrested. " 

The St. Louis County Intake Service Center is National Clearinghouse project 
no. 942. Technical assistance was provided by the National Clearinghouse for 
Criminal Justice Planning and Architecture through the auspices of the Missouri 
Council on Criminal Justic~ and the Law Enforcement Assistance Administration 
Regional Office in Kansas liity, Kansas. 
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DESIGN CRITERIA FOR SHORT-TERM HOLDING 

NATIONAL CLEARINGHOUSE FOR CRiMINAL JUSTICE PLANNING AND ARCHITECTURE 

These design criteria have been developed to provide basic information to all 
components of the criminal justice system which have short-term holding needs. 
All three holding categories (see chart) should be included: in the intake area 
of a sheriff's facility; for holding prisoners in a courthouse prior to arraignment, 
preliminary hearing, or trial; and for all police holding needs. These criteria 
resulted from a specific need for information on police holding environments, but 
they are equally applicable to the courts and corrections components. ' 

In the field of criminal justice, it is generally recognized that police agencies 
should not duplicate correctional programs which are normally administered by 
those appointed by the courts to mete out justice or to help in rehabilitation: the 
local sheriff and state or federal departments of corrections. Most police juris
dictions do not have the staff, money, space, medical facilities, or security to 
detain persons adequately for other than short-term periods. 

The police, however, do need space to hold arrestees prior to their being 
released or transported to the county jail. In many jurisdictions, a four-hour 
holding will suffice, since field experience indicates that the vast majority of 
those arrested are l'~leMed within four hours. Those who may be detained for 
more than four hollia, or who are belligerent and uncooperative, should be trans
ported immediately to the nearest high-security detention facility. However, 
some police agenciell, because of their remote location or the overcrowded condi
tions in the local county jail, are obliged to hold all types of prisoners for extended 
periods. Whereas most. holding requirements are for 24 hours or less, police 
holding should normally never exceed 72 hours-thl'~ equivalent of a long weekend. 

These design criteria are based on the fact that no Rssumption of guilt should be 
made of an arrestee. An approprill.te ho}ding environment must be provided to 
protect constitutional rights, to maintain dignity, and to promote respect for law 
and orde-r, In addition, bocause all arrestees are potentially dangerous, good 
design will help insure the·safety of law enforcement officers. Commitment to a 
proper holding environment requires not only adherence to these design criterin, 

, but also reasonable and continued maintenance of the facility. 
Based on the type of arrestee and the length of time to be spent in holding, 

cri\eria for different types of short-term holding are presented. For Alternative 
A '(0-4 hours, multiple occupancy), separation of offenders by sex and age is 
required. These rooms are- dual-purpose and can be used not only for secure 
holding of arrestees, but al~o as interview rooms by the investigative and uniform 
components of the police department. 

For persons being held beyond 24 hours (Alternatives B and C), adjacent 
multipurpose rooms should be provided. These rooms serve as dayrooms and offer 
program space. In these rooms accessory servicE;S. (see chart) can be- provided. 
Access to multipurpose rooms by predictably destructive persons (Alternative 
C) is at the discretl,)n of the holding agency. 

AU police agencies will not require all holding types, but a variety of holding 
environments within each category will accommodate the expected range of 
arrestees. More economical construction is p03sible is a range of short-term hold
ing is provided, as opposed to the more traditional maximum-security cells whioh 
usually require costly, all-steel construction. 

PREPARED REMARKS OF MICHAEL RABASCA 

Senator BIDEN-Senator MATHIAS: 
I have been asked by Governor duPont to discuss briefly the prediction of 

prison populations in general and the application of prediction techniques to 
Delaware specifically. 

In my opinion, one of the most important development.s of the Law Enforce
ment Assistance Administration attempt to influence criminal justice planning in 
the United States, has been to persuade State administrators, legislators and 
planners to adopt a "systems" approach to the management. and administration 
of their criminal justice components. SinCE; corrections officials cannot control 
offender intake- into the corrections pipeline, it would appeal' logical that we need 
a better system of determining the future population, which analyzes the events 
farther back upstre'lm in the criminal justice system, then we had in the past. 



\ 

\ 111 

. Traditionally, pris~m projections have relied on li!llited data on the existing 
mcarcerated populatIon. '.J;'he effects of total population changes, socio-economic 
conditions and public attitudes about crime and punishment ,are assumed to be 
reflected in the in and out flow of prisoner&. This simple tEchnique of straight line 
projection is modified by the gut feel of experienced corrections experts and works 
quite well during periods of great stability. However, prison populations have 
increased sub~tantially nationwide. Wl;lile the underlying method in the various 
techniques of predicting prison population in use today relies heavily on the 
extmpolation of past trends, the techniques serve an extremely important a,ddi
tional need-that of recognizing the interrelationships of all the variablefl which 
ultimately remIt in the appearance of a sentenced prisoner at the gates of th'" 
prison. To rely totally on tra ditional methods and ignore these variables indicates 
that we are ignorant of the very factors which l'esult in incarceration. 

Mr. Andrew Rutherford, Project Director o~ an LEAA study on prison popula
tions recently stated, "It is important to stress that there is no technology that. 
will provide precise predictions of prison populations. Even over the .short run, 
the task is both complex and piopeering." 

The method we have used in Delaware was pioneered by Mr. Stephen StolImack, 
in an article in the journal of research in Crime and Delinquency. We were directed 
to Mr. Stollmack's work by Michael Lettre, Director of the Maryland Statistical 
Analysis Center, who used the Stollmack technique in his projection of Maryland 
prison populations. 

This technique sets forth a model for predicting the number of inmates as a 
fUnction of arrest, indictment, conviction and sentencing. While the principal 
purpose is to predict or forecast future populations, it serves an additional and 
valuable function. Because it shreds out the variables, it allows us to use it as a 
"policy sensitive mod~l". Thus) we can simulate the probable impact of such 
things as changes in average length of sentences, changes in judicial attitudes 
toward incarceration, mandatory incarceration, decriminalization, probation 
and parole practices, and other facts over which the criminal justice system or the 
government can exercise control. What is required is a sound understanding of the 
past, what events are to be used in determining trends, the strength of their 
relationships, how they1tre identified and how far into the futul'e the relationships 
are to remain constant or will adhere to predictable change. 

In the absence of knowing what will happen in the future, we are forced to 
assume that today's relationships will remain constant. We have some confidence 
in the area of total population, however, based on birth rates, and demographers 
have projected anticipated populations several decades hence. Since historically 
the young male adult accounts for the vast majority of our crime and thus our 
prison population, this uncontrolled variable is used in most projections. 

The effects of unemployment have been explored by the Congressional Budget 
Office in its January 1977 Budget Issue Paper: Federal Prison Construction: 
Alternative Approaches, and n Pennsylvania study linked high unemployment 
to a failure of its prison population to level off in 1975. The conclusion is that a 
major link exists-whetlier it is a better link than the young male population 
remains to be seen. We intend to look nt this. 

The key to success in a system of prediction which starts with arrest and ends 
with incarceration is information. As indicated earlier-we now recognize that 
we have an interdependent criminal justice system. We must be able to collect 
data at every point in the system. Where in the past, all we needed to know is how 
many prisoners we had, we now must know what the probability of indictment 
given arrest is; the probability of conviction given trial; the probability of in
carceration given conviction, to name a few decision points, ane! in additiun, if 
we clln do it by age, sex, race, and crime type we can (1) plan the allocation of 
our reSOurcef> und (2) simulate the downstream impact of anticipated, proposed 
or siDJply contemplated changes. Obviously, broadening the scope of the projection 
model to include all decision points increases the data requirements. The offender
based transaction system (GBTS), part of the comprehensive data system (CDS), 
being developed as the Delaware Justice Information System (DELJIS) with 
LEAA funds stands today as our only means to accomplish this. The relevancy, 
accuracy, and timeliness of the information is vital. In Delaware, we have been 
able to achieve our "first generation" predictions given a limited amount of this 
data. The short range success of our projections, and I emphasize short range, 
attests, I believe, to the validity of the assumptions we made regarding the 
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relationships of the variables in Delaware. It is time, however, to test the fore
casting procedure again. To do this, we have obtained a computer program devel
oped by the Council of State Government entitled "Simulation of Populations 
from Arrest to Corrections Exit" (SPACE) based on Mr. Stollmack's work. 

This is a "second generation" attempt at forecasting. It is a simplified computer 
simulation of very comple:x process. It will provide us 'with incarceration, pro
bation and parole data for both short range operational and longer range (possibly 
to a year and a half) planning use. As our Comprehensive Data System gears 
up, .we can add to space the myriad of decision p.)ints and probability factors 
discussed earlier. 

In summary, there is no lack of guidance in the form of theory, ideas, or hypoth
eses on how to project the population. In Dphware, we are committed to the 
phitlohsophy thnfat the Plt'isondP?Pd,,!l~tll'on predic~~hn process iS

d 
inescahP.ably linked ( 

to e law e orcemen an JU lela process. " at we nee to ac leve success 
is reliable, valid information on what happens ';vtthin our criminal justice system 
and the ability to detect or measure what happens outside the system which 
may ultimately effect it. Those involved in this prediction process with whom I 
have talked and those whose works I have read, recognize the complexity of tIllS 
process. While there is not 100 percent agreement 011 what the variables al'e in 
the determination of future population, there is a commitment to providing to 
administrators, legislators and planners the best information within the state 
of the art. 

Thank you for your attention. 

DARC 1978 GOALS 

(As endorsed by DARC Supervisory Board November 18, 1976) 

TARGET GOALS 

1. Improve the capability of the criminal justice system to plan for and eV111uate 
programs. 

2. Provide crime control operations and equipment aimed at reducing the 
incidence of l'obbel'Y and burglary, and harden these targets. 

3. Minimize the time elapsing during each phase of the judicial process from 
arrest to final disposition. 

4. Support and coordinate programs which prevent juvenile delinquency and 
divert youth from further processing in the juvenile justice system. 

5. Provide a coordinated multi-channel police communications system. 
6. Improve the response of the criminal justice system to victinls and witnesses. 
7. Enhance disgnosis, screening, security and treatment. 

PRIMARY GOALS 

8. Improve the statewide network of state and local criminal justice agency 
computer systems. 

9. Increase public awareness and understanding of the criminal justice system. 
10. Provide a coordinated police/community effort that will help alleviate 

problems resulting from the desegregation order. 
11. Provide an in-state advanced integrated training capacity for criminal 

justice personnel. 
GOALS FOR FISCAL YEAR 1979 

(Adopted by Supervisory Board Dec. 8, 1977) 

The Governor's Commission on Criminal Justice considered, over a two-month 
period, possible goals for FY '79. A system of prioritization resulted in the follow
ing target (first priority) and primary (second priority) goals. Goals within each 
group are equal in priority. These goals provide the direction for the planning 
process and ultimately result in specific programs and objectives for FY '79. 

TARGET GOALS 

1. Enhance diagnosis, classification and treatment of inmates in the correctional 
setting, including the use of community-based alternatives. 

2. Increase public awareness of and involvement with the Criminal Justice 
System to prevent crime. 
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3. Improve the management efficiency of criminal justice agencies by under
taking such efforts as (a) establishing a coordinated information system capable 
of supplying statewide operationally useful data, and, (b) providing an in-state, 
advanced, integrated capacity for criminal justice training. 

4. Coordinate and improve the response of the Criminal Justice System to 
victims and witnesses. 

5. Improve the capacity of the Criminal Justice System, to plan, monitor, and 
evaluate programs, including the development of plans within agencies amI 
components. 

PRIMA.RY GOALS 

6. Provide the Criminal Justice System with the means where-by the incidence 
of robbery and burglary or other specific offenses can be reduced, ta.rgets hardened 
and the quality of arrests and adjudication increased. 

7. Minimize the time elapsing during each phase of the judicial process from 
arrest to final disposition. 

S. Support and coordinate programs which divert youths from further proc
essing in the Juvenile Justice System using established criteria and provide 
alternatives to detention and incarceration. 

9. Provide a coordinated multi-channel communications system. 
10. Create and support multi-jurisdictional law enforcement activities. 
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